Naval Research Laboratory

Washington, DC 20375-5320



NRL/MR/6336--99-7975

Optics & MEMS

Steven J. Walker David J. Nagel

Directed Energy Effects Branch Materials Science and Technology Division

May 15, 1999

19990623 005

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

An Adobe PDF version of this report is available at:

1

http://code6330.nrl.navy.mil/6336/moems.htm

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE			Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188		
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503.					
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave Blank)	2. REPORT DATE	3. REPORT TYPE AND DATES COVER	RED		
	May 15, 1999				
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE		<u> </u>	5. FUNDING NUMBERS		
			PF 62234N		
Optics & MEMS			1100003-11		
6. AUTHOR(S)					
Steven J. Walker and David J. I					
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)			8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER		
Naval Research Laboratory			NRL/MR/633699-7975		
Washington, DC 20375-5320					
	10. SPONSORING/MONITORING				
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)			AGENCY REPORT NUMBER		
Office of Naval Research					
Arlington, VA 22217-5660			· · · · ·		
11. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES					
Author's email address:					
steve.walker@nrl.navy.mil					
nagel@seas.gwu.edu					
12a. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT			12D. DISTRIBUTION CODE		
Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.					
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 words)					
MEMS (MicroElectroMec	hanical Systems) are a new frontier	in miniaturization. Optics and ME	MS have a natural synergism.		
On the one hand, optical tech	niques are basic to the manufacturin	g of MEMS. On the other hand, a	a wide variety of MEMS have		
already been demonstrated to	produce, manipulate or detect optic	al radiation. The "optical" range o	f wavelengths is from 0.2 mi- wolumes on the order of 1 cm^3		
crometers in the ultraviolet to 12 micrometers in the far infrared region. Entire optical systems with volumes on the order of 1 cm ²					
have been demonstrated.					
This review of optics and MEMS begins with the use of optical techniques to make MEMS. Then several techniques to measure					
the small motion of dynamic MEMS surfaces are described. Optical MEMS sources, optics are detectors are reviewed in turn. Then,					
optical fiber communications	sectors, among others. Design challe	nges, and the status of commercial	ly-available software germane		
to the design of optical MEMS, and a short study of MEMS patents are given in two appendices. It is concluded that there are great					
opportunities for both new tec	hnology and new applications in this	s arena.			
14. SUBJECT TERMS			15. NUMBER OF PAGES		
MOEMS MEMS			134		
Optical MEMS Micromachining			16. PRICE CODE		
17 SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	18. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	19. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION	20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT		
OF REPORT	OF THIS PAGE	OF ABSTRACT			
UNCLASSIFIED	UNCLASSIFIED	UNCLASSIFIED	UL		

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Optical Microfabrication	2
a. Pattern Generation	4
b. Pattern Replication	4
c. Material Removal	5
d. Material Deposition	6
e. Rapid Prototyping	7
3. Optical Metrology	8
4. Moving Matter with Lasers	.11
a. Optical Actuation	. 11
b. Optical Manipulation	.11
c. Optical Assembly	. 12
5. Optical MEMS: Sources	. 12
a. Thermal Emitters	. 12
b. Semiconductor Light Emitting and Laser Diodes	. 13
i. Light Emitting Diodes	. 13
ii. Edge Emitting Lasers	. 13
iii. Vertical Cavity Surface Emitting Lasers	. 14
c. Polymer LED's and Lasers	. 15
6. Optical MEMS: Waveguide Optics	. 16
a. Planar Waveguides	. 16
b. Planar Mixers and Switches	. 17
c. Input and Output Fiber Alignment	. 17
7. Optical MEMS: Free Space Optics	18
8. Optical MEMS: Transmission Devices	19
a. Refractive Microlenses	19
b. Filters	20
c. Beam Splitters	20
d. Prisms	20
e. Apertures	20
f. Shutters and Choppers	21
9. Optical MEMS: Reflection Mode Devices	21
a. Reflective Surfaces	21
b. Single Element Mirrors	23
c. Mirror Arrays	24
10. Optical MEMS: Diffraction Mode Devices	26
a. Diffractive Microlenses	26
b. Fresnel Zone Lens	27
c. Gratings	28

.

11. Optical MEMS: Interference Mode Devices	. 29
a. Fabry-Perot	
b. Mach-Zehnder	. 30
c. Michelson	. 31
12. Optical MEMS: Detectors	.31
a. Photodiodes	. 32
b. Microbolometers	. 32
13. Introduction to Applications	. 33
14. Applications: Generation and Transfer of Information	. 34
a Acquisition of Information	. 34
i Motion and Displacement Detectors	. 34
ii Pressure Sensors	.35
iii. Optical Spectrometers	.36
b. Communication of Information	.37
i. Optical Switches	.37
ii. Optical Interconnects	. 38
15. Applications: Generation, Manipulation and Presentation of Images	. 39
a. Acquisition of Infrared Images	. 39
b. Phase Correction of Optical Images	. 40
c. Image Display Devices	. 40
i. Scanners	.41
ii. Grating Light Valves	. 42
iii. Digital Micromirror Devices	. 43
16. Other Applications of Optical MEMS	. 44
17. New Optical Materials and Associated Processes	46
18. Conclusion	. 48
Acknowledgements and Figure Credits	49
APPENDIX A: Design of Optical MEMS	51
APPENDIX B: MEMS Patent Analysis	57
Bibliography	61

•

.



Schematic of two picture elements of the Digital Mirror Device[™] manufactured by Texas Instruments, Inc. for use in image projectors at home, in offices and in theaters.

The device consists of three levels. The lower CMOS electronics level produces the electrostatic fields, which act on the middle mechanical level. Two torsional hinges, each of which is 5 by 1 micrometer in area and 60 nanometers thick, support the yoke. The hinges must last for over 10 billion flexures during the device lifetime. The top optical level consists of 16 micrometer square aluminum mirrors. Tilted one way, they reflect light through a lens system onto a screen. With the mirror tilted the other way, the light goes into a beam dump. Use of a color wheel between a white light source and the device, and time division multiplexing for each pixel, permit digital creation and projection of color images. Texas Instruments refers to the process as Digital Light ProcessingTM.

The Digital Mirror Device[™] contains over one-half million mirrors. It may be the mechanical device with the most moving parts of anything ever made.

This schematic figure has become an icon, not only for optical MEMS, but for MEMS in general, because of the large number of mechanical components.

Larry Hornbeck, who invented the Digital Mirror Device[™] in 1987, provided the figure. He and Texas Instruments both received Emmy Awards from the Academy of Television Arts and Sciences on 24 June 1998 for Outstanding Achievement in Engineering Development.

OPTICS & MEMS

1. Introduction

MEMS (MicroElectroMechanical Systems) are a new frontier in miniaturization. MEMS researchers have taken technology traditionally restricted to the manufacture of electronic integrated circuits and developed methods to make machines on a chip. Not only is MEMS technology able to produce devices that operate on the scale of 100-micron diameter gears and micron-thick hinges, but the machines can be interfaced with electronic drives, control mechanisms, and other MEMS on the same chip. This implementation gives a new meaning to the phrase "integrated circuit."

The electronic and mechanical aspects of MEMS are well known, being part of the acronym. However, MEMS can also include magnetic, thermal, fluidic and electromagnetic (optical and microwave) mechanisms. The general term *microsystems* can be used, but we will continue to employ MEMS for its brevity and because of its widespread acceptance. In keeping with common useage, we take the term MEMS to include micromachined structures, even if they do not have moving parts. The term "MOEMS", for MicroOptoElectroMechanical Systems, has recently been replaced with "Optical MEMS" or "Opto-MEMS." The term "Microphotonics" has also been employed.

Optical MEMS can be loosely defined as any MEMS device that utilizes optical subsystems. The "optical" range of wavelengths is taken in its broad sense, from 0.2 micrometers in the ultraviolet to 12 micrometers in the far infrared regions, with air absorption defining this region. There is no such thing as completely optical MEMS since the second "M" represents "mechanical." Thus, we are defining optical MEMS as devices that couple photons with electronics and micromachined structures or mechanical motion in some way on the micron scale, as indicated schematically in Figure 1. Some devices, such as the monolithically integrated optical displacement measurement microsystem [Zappe and Hofstetter 1996], will test the limits of the definition. Later, these systems



Figure 1. The synergy of Optics and MEMS.

will probably include some form of active lens or mirror, and will ultimately meet the criteria of true optical MEMS. Several reviews of optical MEMS have already appeared [Fujita 1996, Jacobs-Cook 1996, Motamedi 1994, Motamedi et al. 1997]. Further, there is significant discussion of optical MEMS in general textbooks on MEMS [Kovacs 1998, Madou 1997].

Optics and MEMS have a natural synergism. On the one hand, optical techniques are basic to the manufacturing of MEMS. This is most true for photolithographic patterning methods. However, it increasingly applies to laser direct-write methods of etching or depositing materials during production of MEMS, and to the metrology of MEMS during and after manufacturing. On the other hand, a wide variety of MEMS have already been demonstrated to produce, manipulate or detect optical radiation. Entire optical systems with volumes on the order of 1 cm³ have been demonstrated. Both the small ratio of optical wavelength to the lateral dimension of MEMS, and the low energy needed in MEMS to

Manuscript approved March 29, 1999.

reflect or diffract light, contribute to the increasing interest and capabilities. The rapid motions of micro-mirrors and other optical elements, which are possible with the lightweight component parts of MEMS, are also a major beneficial factor. So also are the similar geometrical scales of integrated circuits, fiber-optic diameters and MEMS.

This review of optics and MEMS begins with the use of optical techniques to make MEMS. Diverse laser-based techniques have already proven their worth in manufacturing of MEMS devices. Following that, Section 3 describes several new and interesting techniques to measure the small motions of dynamic optical MEMS surfaces. The next section reviews the use of lasers to manipulate small mechanical components.

Virtually all uses of electromagnetic radiation have three components: sources, optics and detectors. Without a *source*, there is no radiation. Some kind of *optics* usually enters the situation, ranging from unavoidable and transparent media, such as an air path, to sophisticated components that perform complex manipulations on a beam. Finally, a *detector* is necessary to turn the radiation into electrical signals, which can be processed into information. This framework is a convenient way to organize the following material on optical MEMS. While there has been relatively little work on optical sources and detectors that are specific to MEMS, these areas show significant promise. Sources are reviewed in Section 5. The bulk of the survey of optical MEMS components treats devices that influence beams moving in waveguides (Section 6), or in free space (Section 7), including transmission (Section 8), reflection (Section 9), diffractive (Section 10) and interferometric (Section 11) devices. MEMS optical detectors are reviewed in Section 12.

A survey of salient optical MEMS applications follows in Sections 13 through 16. It is possible that MEMS will be very important commercially in the display and optical fiber communications sectors, among others. New materials and processes for optical MEMS are noted in Section 17. They can be expected to improve existing and enable new optical MEMS, with numerous and unforeseen impacts on applications. It is concluded in Section 18 that, despite great recent progress on the development and use of optical MEMS, there are great opportunities for both new technology and new applications in this arena.

There are several key functions that are common to the development and use of all MEMS, optical and otherwise. Prime among these is computer-aided design. For MEMS, detailed design requires consideration of electrical, mechanical, thermal and other factors. Design challenges, and the status of commercially-available software germane to the design of optical MEMS, are discussed in Appendix A. A short study of MEMS patents is presented in Appendix B. Both the ordinary and patent literatures document the high level of interest in optical MEMS and the current rapid growth in activities involving such devices.

2. Optical Microfabrication

One of the most valuable advantages of MEMS devices is the ability to manufacture them in large quantities and at a low cost. The cost per device, prior to packaging, can be comparable to the cost of silicon integrated circuits. There are several techniques used to produce MEMS devices. Micromachining, both bulk and surface, and LIGA (a German acronym for lithography, galvo- or electro-forming, and molding or abformung) are the main production methods. These procedures involve layered deposition of thin and thick films, and selective etching to release, or produce in the bulk, diverse three-dimensional shapes. Other techniques used to produce, configure and rework MEMS devices involve the use of lasers as machine tools and as local deposition tools.

Lasers are employed in pattern generation and replication, for removing and depositing materials in patterns and for metrology of MEMS. Hence, we begin this section with a brief review of some salient characteristics of the laser beams germane to MEMS. Then the uses of lasers for production and measuring of microstructures and MEMS are reviewed. Optical actuation of microstructures, methods for micro-component manipulation, and techniques for assembly of MEMS of many kinds are considered in Section 4.

The lasers employed to produce MEMS devices are both pulsed and continuous wave (CW) and cover a broad $(0.25\mu m - 10.6\mu m)$ spectral bandwidth. Temporal characteristics of these lasers range from femtosecond pulse widths to continuous wave operation. Pulsed lasers that have repetition rates from one Hz to several megahertz are used. An evaluation of lasers and optical systems for MEMS production ultimately depends on three main characteristics of a MEMS design, which are: (1) optical properties of the material, (2) thermal properties of the material, and (3) geometric form of the part. The evaluation of these factors dictates the required characteristics of the laser.

The focal properties of lasers are especially germane to the production and metrology of MEMS. For example, the depth/diameter ratio of a hole drilled with a gaussian beam is controlled by the size of the laser beam at the focal spot and the "depth of focus." Figure 2 shows a schematic representation of a laser beam at its focal region. The minimum radius of the beam at the focal spot is defined as ω_0 . The value of ω_0 can be calculated using the laser wavelength (λ) and f-number (f), which is the ratio of the focal length to the diameter of the focusing lens.

$$\omega_o = \frac{2\pi f}{\lambda}$$

A parameter known as the "Rayleigh range" is defined as the length along the beam path where the radius increases by a factor of $\sqrt{2}$. The depth of focus (δ) is then defined as twice the Rayleigh range.

$$\delta = \frac{2\pi\omega_o^2}{\lambda}$$

The value of δ can also be calculated using f-number of a lens:

$$\delta = \frac{8\lambda f^2}{\pi}$$



Figure 2. Axial cross-section of a focussed laser beam showing the two key parameters.

A 250 nm wavelength used with an f/4 optical system will have a depth of focus of 10.2 μ m and a beam diameter at focus of 1.3 μ m. A detailed treatment of gaussian optics is available [Siegman 1986].

The laser characteristic that most affects how well the laser can be focused is the spatial intensity profile within the beam. The transverse electromagnetic mode (TEM) describes the intensity distribution perpendicular to the axis of propagation [Sargent 1974, Siegman 1986]. The fundamental TEM₀₀ is the lowest order mode. It consists of a radially symmetric gaussian energy distribution with a single peak in its center. Higher order modes contain multiple intensity peaks arranged in different geometries. Since no appreciable phase relationship exists between the intensity peaks of these higher order modes, the beam divergence is much greater than in the TEM₀₀ mode. Focused higher order modes produce severely aberrated spots. Since the goal is very small spot sizes, the TEM₀₀ mode is the most desirable for a materials-processing laser. Another advantage of using a TEM₀₀ intensity distribution is the gaussian profile contains a smaller percentage of its total energy near its periphery and so the most effective part of the beam is at the center. Diffraction effects are minimized when a beam of this type is propagated through any optical imaging system.

Most lasers with nanosecond or shorter pulse durations have a gaussian temporal shape. The temporal shape of longer pulses can be tailored to many different profiles. These profiles are dependent on the quantum physics of the particular laser and how the active medium is excited or pumped. The most important implication of the temporal characteristic is that the averaged peak intensity is inversely proportional to the pulsewidth. High peak intensities cause the absorbed laser energy to be concentrated in a very thin layer near the surface of the material. The thermal diffusion depth is the distance the heat will conduct away from the interaction point in a certain length of time, such as the pulse width. Material is ablated if the thermal time constant is long in comparison to the laser pulsewidth.

The majority of laser machining is done with a single focal spot. The need to manipulate the substrate precisely can be accomplished with DC servo motors and high accuracy encoders [Christensen and Christensen 1997]. Using state-of-the-art X-Y manipulation, sub-micron position accuracy can be attained. A challenging aspect of some laser micromachining is the need to hold and feed the stock, especially for non-planar work pieces.

2.a. Pattern Generation

The interference of beams of coherent laser light produces standing electromagnetic waves, which can imprint regular patterns into the surface of photosensitive materials such as polymeric resists. Such maskless lithography is now being exploited commercially to control the optical properties of surfaces. This circular process, where optical beams modify matter to control light, has



Figure 3. Motheye structure shown at about 20,000 X magnification.

various applications in photonics, including production of linear gratings for distributed feedback lasers and wavelength division multiplexing. Two-dimensional patterns can also be produced, even on lens surfaces with modest curvature. An example produced by Holographic Lithography Systems Inc. is shown in Figure 3. This particular "motheye" surface has a 300 nm pitch for the 500 nm deep structures. Surfaces coated in this manner have low reflectance, so these structures can replace conventional multilayer anti-reflection coatings. They have wide angular and spectral acceptance. It is quite possible that such patterned surfaces will be employed within future optical MEMS in order to improve their performance.

2.b. Pattern Replication

The evolution of MEMS technology over the past 20 years has relied heavily on the existing photolithographic methods of semiconductor fabrication. In fact, in the early years of MEMS development, the pattering equipment was borrowed directly from the silicon semiconductor production lines. Even today, equipment for patterning MEMS is from the semiconductor industry. The difference is that shorter UV wavelengths have been used sequentially for the finest-featured ICs. Patterning equipment from earlier IC generations can be used for MEMS. For ICs, Hg G-lines at 436 nm gave way first to Hg I-lines at 365 nm and, thence, to eximer laser lines at 248 nm and 193 nm as IC critical dimensions went progressively from 1.0 μ m to 0.5 μ m and now to 0.25 μ m and below. However, most MEMS do not require the extremely fine features of current ICs. Hence, aligners with Hg line sources will suffice for production of most MEMS.

Some shorter-wavelength optical patterning techniques are likely to be germane to future MEMS. Extreme UV lithography and X-ray lithography are under development. While these will not impact either IC or MEMS production in the near future, hard X-rays near 0.1 nm have been employed to produce microstructures and MEMS in the past few years by LIGA techniques.

LIGA is a process that uses a planar substrate, which has been coated with an X-ray sensitive photoresist. The resist is then patterned during exposure and etched to produce a three-dimensional structure. The etching may either be positive or negative depending on the photoresist and its devel-

opment. Metal is then electroplated into the molds and the resist is etched away. The metal structure can serve either as the product, as in Figure 4, or as a mold for making plastic parts. This process can produce three-dimensional structures on the micron scale. It can also be modified in a variety of ways and combined with other MEMS production tools to make hybrid devices. The ability to make high

aspect ratio structures is the unique characteristic of using Xrays to expose a photoresist, since the shorter wavelength Xrays cast sharp shadows with almost negligible diffractive blurring.

An interesting modification of the LIGA process is the "X-ray lathe" that can be used to produce cylindricallysymmetric parts as well as non-symmetric parts [Feinerman et al. 1996]. The key difference with this variation is the substrate is not planar. A PMMA coated wire is rotated axially in a glass-blower's lathe at approximately 1 rpm. The X-ray beam is directed through a planar mask suspended above the rotating substrate. Mask patterns can be designed to make either binary steps or reducing radius structures. Mask translation in the ax-ial direction can produce helical structures and translation in the perpendicular direction can produce lobed structures. These structures can be electroplated and used in various applications such as waveguides, bearings, and gears.



Figure 4. Nickel gears manufactured using the LIGA process.

2.c. Material Removal

Other factors cause the diameter of a laser-drilled hole to remain around the size of its waist for depths many times the diameter of the beam. Some of these factors include plasma containment within the hole as the depth increases, optical coupling into the plasma itself, thermo-physical properties of the material, and rate of laser energy deposition. In practice, producing a hole with a depth several times its diameter is complicated and requires that particular attention be given to the specific requirements of each individual operation.

As already noted, drilling a small hole, 5-10 microns in diameter, with a laser is primarily dependent on the depth/diameter ratio of the hole and the properties of the substrate material. Other parameters such as the f-number of the focusing lens, mode structure, and wavelength also influence the shape of the hole. Longer-wavelength devices, such as CO₂, remove material by heating, and tend to cause thermal damage to the surrounding area. Ablation is the best material removal process. It breaks the bonds between atoms and molecules in a material. This process produces very clean edges and will work in a

variety of MEMS materials. Excimer lasers, with wavelengths near 250 nm, are used predominantly for this kind of machining. Typical pulse parameters for commercial excimer lasers are on the order of 500 mJ per pulse, repetition rates of 500 Hz, and pulse widths of 10 - 40 ns [Lizotte et al. 1996]. Another beneficial characteristic of laser ablation is the energy at which different materials ablate varies widely. This characteristic is used when stripping the insulation from small wires, and could be exploited in the MEMS arena by selectively removing polyimide from Au coatings, for example. Figure 5 illustrates the fine and detailed structures, which can be produced by laser ablation using short wavelengths.



Figure 5. The words "EXCIMER LASER" ablated into a human hair.

An interesting method being developed at Technical University of Denmark [Mullenborn et al. 1996] uses an argon laser to melt silicon in a chlorine atmosphere. The sample is exposed to 400 mbar chlorine atmosphere, and then translated under a tightly focused argon laser. The molecular chlorine etches the molten silicon orders of magnitude faster than the solid silicon. This differential rate produces sharply defined edges. A 600 mW argon laser beam with a focus diameter of 800 nm can etch a 1 μ m wide trench. Trench widths of less than 100 nm have been make by decreasing the laser power [Mullenborn et al. 1995]. Trench depth is a function of chlorine pressure and scan speed. This method of laser-assisted etching does not depend on doping concentration or crystal orientation and is quite versatile. The technique has been applied directly to optical devices by cutting aspheric microlens arrays, facets, mirrors, and waveguides [Bloomstein and Ehrlich 1994].

2.d. Material Deposition

Laser-assisted Chemical Vapor Deposition (LCVD) is a method to shape an object by adding material, instead of removing material by melting or ablation. It is the process of locally depositing material onto a surface from a vapor by using the focused laser beam as a heat source to induce chemical reactions near the surface. LCVD allows very small diameter (<10 μ m) filaments to be formed, as well as larger-scale interconnects. The process draws on a well-established base of traditional CVD. A wide variety of precursor materials with high vapor pressures are readily available. Using a laser that produces a very stable beam is extremely important for LCVD processing.

The most common way to employ LCVD is to translate the substrate under the focus of a single laser beam and deposit the material directly on the substrate. This configuration has been used for reworking thin film wire paths on Multichip Module (MCM) integrated circuits [Wassick 1995]. This is the simplest method of implementing the technology, since it employs only two dimensions. A more versatile



Figure 6. A 3-dimensional structure of alumina grown with the LCVD process.

application of LCVD is to focus the laser on the surface of the substrate and then translate the substrate away from the focal volume. The material at the far side of the focal volume acts like a deposition substrate, and additional material condenses on it as it is being pulled This process leaves a thin filament, away. which is approximately the same diameter as the focal spot, connected to the substrate. If the substrate is pulled away along one axis, the fiber will grow in a straight line. If, however, two coincident beams are used and the substrate is manipulated in a complex fashion, a three-dimensional structure can be grown [Lehmann and Stuke 1994], as shown in Figure The diameter of the rods that form the 6. structure is approximately 20 μ m and the diameter of the structure itself is about 1.2 mm. The diameter can be reduced to around 5-10 μ m by lowering the laser power.

Filaments grown by LCVD exhibit extremely uniform cross sections. They can be produced with widely-varying lengths [Wallenberger 1995]. The tensile and shear strength of the filaments is directly related to their chemical and physical uniformity. The growth environment can be tailored in a variety of ways, each affecting the physical properties of the fibers. As an example, carbon fibers have been grown by LCVD as elastic, brittle, and strong elements [Wallenberger 1994]. Many different kinds of vapor precursor materials may be used to produce different kinds of filaments [Bauerle 1987].

LCVD filaments can be produced in diverse shapes. A helix of tungsten was deposited on a rotating, cylindrical silicon substrate in a goniometer, as the laser focus moved along the rotation axis to produce a microsolenoid [Boman et al. 1992]. In another experiment, the same group made an open coil of tungsten by X-Y translation and withdrawl of a substrate during the deposition. The resultant structure is shown in Figure 7. Such small coils could be used as mechanical springs, or as electrical circuit elements. The process of sequential, direct-write deposition of complex structures is relatively slow, compared to the parallel manufacture of many identical devices simultaneously. However, it seems feasible to employ multiple laser beams brought to nearby foci for parallel manufacture of LCVD structures.



Figure 7. Tungsten coil made by LCVD.

2.e. Rapid Prototyping

The field of rapid prototyping has grown rapidly, in both research and commercial utilization, during the past ten years. It generally involves some means to quickly produce solid plastic objects, with size, shape and surface finish very close to the metal or other material product to be fabricated later by more costly means. The most common methodology is to focus a laser beam onto the surface of a liquid polymer in a container positioned on an X-Y stage, which can be precisely and quickly positioned under computer control. Absorption of the laser energy cross-links the liquid to make a solid plastic. X-Y motion of the stage (or scanning of the beam) produces one layer, or cross section, of the object. Repeatedly withdrawing the developing solid piece about one focal length into the liquid polymer and producing another two-dimensional layer builds up the entire three-dimensional object. This method of rapid prototyping is usually employed to produce pieces with maximum dimensions on the order of a decimeter and feature precision below 100 micrometers. However, it can be employed on finer scales to make micro-scale structures.



Figure 8. Plastic turbine blade produced by laser microstereo-lithography. The reference bar is 500 µm long.

methods, such as LIGA. An example, shown in Figure 8, is a rescaled version of a large turbine blade structure. It was made of 110 layers, each 4.5 micrometers thick, and has a diameter of 1.3 millimeters. The axial hole is about 50% larger than the diameter of a human hair. The inset in Figure 8 shows a computer image based on the file used to create the plastic object. Another object made by the same type of process is exhibited in Figure 9. In this case also, the finest feature sizes are about 50 μ m. A group in Switzerland has demonstrated microstereolithography with volume resolution of 5 micrometers cubed [Bertsch et al. 1998]. The artifacts they produce can be standalone products, or can be built atop structures previously produced by other



Figure 9. Christmas tree made by laser rapid prototyping. The reference bar is 300 µm long.

3. Optical Metrology

The employment of lasers to monitor the mechanical performance of MEMS structures is an excellent example of using optical characterization methods. MEMS devices are so small that microoptical methods have been modified or developed to inspect and test them. Non-contact means of metrology are almost mandatory due to the relatively small masses and delicacy of MEMS components. Although models exist to predict the motions of MEMS structures, they cannot always do so accurately. Non-linear forces associated with electrostatic actuation, squeezed film damping, and mode coupling challenge the modeling process. Furthermore, models need to be verified with a high degree of precision. Optical methods of measuring displacements include imaging and scanning interferometry, scanning spectroscopy and stroboscopic imaging.

Interferometric methods have been used to measure displacements of cantilever beams [Burdess et al. 1997], bridges, suspended membranes [Scott et al. 1992, Scott et al. 1993], and parallel plate electrostatic actuators [Nelson et al. 1995]. Interferometric methods provide the best resolution for displacement measurements. This method has been used in both static and dynamic tests to measure the thickness [Lange and Higelin 1994] and resonant motion [Nelson et al. 1995] of Si membranes.

A technique utilizing a phase-shifting and imaging interferometer with a piezoelectricallyactuated reference mirror has been developed [Hart et al. 1999]. This method exploits a pulsed beam from a 658 nm laser diode to illuminate the resonant device under test. The stroboscopic illumination captures a time slice of the resonant motion and moving the reference mirror determines which part of the motion is captured. Figure 10 shows three aspects of this technique. The schematic of the experimental setup illustrates the simplicity of the experimental design. A two-dimensional interferogram of the scanning micromirror being tested is the data from which a three-dimensional surface height map of the mirror and its support structure results. Interferometric information gathered at closely spaced intervals throughout one resonant period can be sequenced to represent a complete picture of the structural behavior during one period. The sequence of three-dimensional graphs in Figure 11 shows the mirror shape and orientation at four separate times during one half period of motion. The picture below each graph represents the calculated far-field beam position and intensity distribution from that deformed mirror geometry. This powerful method of dynamic analysis will be of significant value to optical MEMS designers.



Figure 10. (a) Layout of the stroboscopic interferometer, (b) interferogram captured from a scanning micro-mirror and (c) surface height map retrieved from a phase-shifted interferogram.



Figure 11. Series of time-resolved measurements showing changes in micro-mirror shape and orientation during one half of the scan period (top), and inferred far-field output beam position and intensity distribution (bottom).

A scanning hetrodyne laser interferometer was developed to measure displacements of the proof mass of an accelerometer, developed at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, which employed electron tunneling as a sensor [Gabrielson 1994]. Techniques used for these measurements were based on work done by a group at Navmar Applied Science [Scott et al. 1992, Scott et al. 1993]. A piezoelectric driver was fixed to the frame of the 1 cm square proof mass. Both were translated under the focal spot of the laser interferometer. The resolution in the plane of the test unit was about 10 μ m, and deflections of less than 0.1 nm could be detected perpendicular to the surface. A 10-minute raster scan of the driven device yielded a three-dimensional time history of the mechanical response of the proof mass, from which animations were made. Figure 12 shows frames acquired at two drive frequencies, which exhibit very different behaviors.



Figure 12. Measured displacement of the proof mass of a micromachined accelerometer driven at 1 kHz (left) and 4 kHz (right). A simple bending mode of the structure from the attachment hinge on its right side occurs at the lower frequency. A second bending mode propogates across the structure at the higher frequency, inducing large deflections and stresses near the hinge. The frame also deforms at the higher frequency.

The measurement of scattered optical radiation, called laser Raman spectroscopy, can be used to monitor stress in MEMS devices. Raman spectra arise from the inelastic Stokes scattering of a laser pulse from the lattice of atoms or molecules in a solid. Mechanical changes, such as stress and defects in the lattice, result in phonon frequency shifts. These changes in phonon characteristics are mirrored in the spectra of the scattered radiation. Changes in these Raman spectra can be used to investigate the physical characteristics of a MEMS device. Recent work by Gardiner has demonstrated that this method of imaging the stress in silicon can provide a very clear picture of stresses due to mechanical strain, physical defects, and also doping concentration [Gardiner and Bowden 1996]. Results of this work indicate that in silicon, boron doping profiles can be measured with sub-micron accuracy. Using a unique device (Microline Focus Spectrometer) developed at the University of Northumbria [Bowden et al. 1992], dopant concentration, stress, and crystal lattice characteristics have been measured.



Figure 13. Three-dimensional, frequency-dependent response as determined with stroboscopic video microscopy, followed by computer analysis, for various modes of motion of a micromachined gyroscope shown in the inset. The minimum peak-to-peak displacement is 1 nm, with the maximum displacements approaching 1 μ m for the two left and central graphs. The peak-to-peak angular motion shown in the right graph ranges from 1 mdeg to 1 deg. The frequency range is .5 to 50 kHz.

Recent work in video microscopy has pushed the limits of optical characterization technology. Freeman et al. have developed an optical microscopy system that uses stroboscopic illumination to measure motion with nanometer resolution [Freeman et al. 1998, Freeman and Davis 1998]. This method exploits digitized images, the known CCD pixel size and machine vision algorithms to give inplane measurements with 4 nm resolution. Vertical translation and the depth of focus are used, again with curve fitting and peak extraction algorithms, to obtain almost as good a resolution in the third dimension. Figure 13 gives sample results from the use of this technique with a planar, comb-driven MEMS gyroscope from Draper Laboratory.

4. Moving Matter with Lasers

MEMS technology has brought machines down to a scale where photons can have a significant effects on them. Intense beams exert forces on micro-structures and -particles. Optically-induced thermal excitation of MEMS components can be used as a mechanical driver, much as resistive heating is used to drive bi-morph actuators. Laser light can be used to trap small particles, and to either translate or rotate them. Laser tweezers and other micro-photonic applications of laser light are beginning to appear in the realm of MEMS. Optical manipulation might play a role in micro assembly and related tasks.

4.a. Optical Actuation

Laser power can be used as a driving force in many interesting applica-tions. The optically actuated device shown in Figure 14 is an excellent example [Ukita et al. 1993]. The microbeam is photothermally actuated by a laser diode (LD2) that is integrated directly into the GaAs substrate. The microbeam vibrates at the pulse repetition rate of the laser. The motion is sensed by a photodiode that is optically coupled to the backside of the other laser diode (LD1). LD1 emits a continuous laser signal onto the microbeam, and as the beam vibrates the optical cavity formed between the beam and LD1 is modulated. The signal incident on the photodetector is modulated as a result. The device can be used as a sensor by placing it in a system where the resonant frequency of the beam is changed by some environmental variable, such as an adsorbed chemical analyte or external acceleration.



Figure 14. Optically actuated and sensed microbeam. LD2 produces the pulses that excite the microbeam. Its oscillation modulates the laserbeam produced by LD1, which is then detected by the photodiode to the left (not visible in figure).

A laser-driven microgripper has been reported [Nogimori et al. 1997]. It uses the energy from a solid state laser to actuate the tangs of a gripper mechanism. The laser heats a liquid that has a low boiling point, which expands and drives a piston to actuate the gripper. The thermal process is inherently slow, but the size scale is small and the heat dissipates quickly enough to use the device at a 1 Hz repetition rate. The gripper is able to generate a force of 0.04 mN from 80 mW of laser power. The low efficiency is due to the design of the gripper. Mechanical redesign should increase the available gripping force. Other uses for thermal actuation driven by lasers have been explored [Kawano et al. 1997].

4.b. Optical Manipulation

One of the most challenging problems with some MEMS is the need to manipulate and assemble the components. Great effort has been directed at self-assembled systems, and at systems with actuators for on-chip assembly. Some applications may require fine control of discrete optical components, such as laser modules, LED chips, or prisms. The assembly task for some MEMS may be addressed with laser trapping and optical manipulation. The mass of individual components is small and many optical devices have reflection or transmission windows at some laser wavelength. These two characteristics are key parameters needed to use laser trapping. The process of optical trapping relies on the momentum transfer between photons provided by the laser and the trapped particle [Ashkin 1970]. Optical trapping can occur in both reflective and refractive modes, provided the lasers are directed to the appropriate location on the microparticle. Counter-propagating, dual-beam systems have been used on reflective spheres to effectively cancel each other and trap the particle. Figure 15 shows two microparticles trapped by a laser.



Figure 15. Structured micro-particles photographed while trapped by focused laser beam. The bar is 5 μ m and applies to both figures.

A buffering fluid is used to provide a buoyant force to help balance gravity and reduce frictional forces that inhibit motion. These buffering fluids, such as water and alcohol, also provide a known change in the optical index of refraction. The differential optical index is the most important factor in imparting a force to refractive particles. The forces, which are balanced in the trapping process, are optical, gravitational, buoyant, and thermallyinduced turbulence. The absorption of laser energy by the particle can produce thermal turbulence in

the buffering fluid and produce instability in the trap. Selecting a laser wavelength with reduced absorption by the microparticle can minimize this detrimental effect, called photophoresis. Two beam systems have been used to assemble groups of particles and to transfer a trapped particle from one beam to another [Ashkin and Dziedzic 1980]. Symmetries, or more specifically, anti-symmetries, can be exploited to impart torques on microparticles. This effect has been successfully used to exhibit rotational control of anisotropic microparticles [Higurashi et al. 1994, Nagatomi and Ukita 1997]. Antisymmetries in optical characteristics, such as birefringence, have also been exploited [Higurashi et al. 1997]. In fact, nickel-iron permalloy micro-gears have already been manipulated with lasers, although the thermally-dominated turbulence produced a very unstable trap [Rambin and Warrington 1994].

4.c. Optical Assembly

The ability to stimulate and control motion optically, especially for free components, leads to visions of employing lasers for assembly of MEMS and micromachines. Diverse systems already exist for moving and manipulating structures on the micrometer and even nanometer levels. Most of these have been developed and commercialized for biology research, notably studies of individual cells. However, they are labor intensive and do not appear to be good candidate technologies for the routine assembly of complex systems with parts on the micro-scale. More automated and programmable techniques seem to be needed. Laser methods might be capable of the complex and high-resolution manipulations of three-dimensional objects in free space, which will be required. It seems that performing assembly processes in liquids might be worth investigating, in order to exploit buoyancy. Further, the use of ionic solutions might permit electrical forces to be used, possibly controlled by incident laser light. The development of facile and flexible techniques for micro-assembly, including the use of optical tools, is a fertile area for more research.

5. Optical MEMS: Sources

MEMS optical sources, both ordinary emitters and lasers, fall into two broad categories. The first includes monolithic sources, which are not themselves MEMS, but can be incorporated into MEMS optical systems. The second category includes sources in which the emitter is truly integrated with one or more moving components. Both of these will be covered in the following sections.

5.a. Thermal Emitters

Thermal energy can be generated by electrically heating a filament of material. This technique has been used in making a non-dispersive infrared gas analyzing system [Bauer et al. 1996]. A polysilicon filament is operated at temperatures of 1500 K at one end of a gas filled cavity. The thermal radiation is focused with a Fresnel zone plate onto a detector placed at the other end of the cavity. The unknown gas is placed in the cavity and a transmission measurement can then be made. While this is a simple device, more complicated systems may be fabricated that include choppers, tunable filters, and additional channels for multi-gas analysis. The source was operated in both DC and AC (31 kHz) modes.

Thermal emitters at lower temperatures also produce optical radiation in the infrared region. Micromachined arrays of heater elements have been made to simulate images for testing of infrared optical systems. The low thermal inertia associated with suspended, thinfilm heaters enables frame rates exceeding 30 Hz for infrared scene generation. With the normal operating temperature near 600 °C, the device has a time constant near 1 msec. The polysilicon heater elements on each pixel have a temperature coefficient of 37.5 °C/mW, and a dynamic range from ambient to over 1000 °C. Figure 16 shows some of the pixels from a 32 by 32 array of thermal pixels. Arrays as large as 1024 by 1024 elements are projected [Johnson et al. 1994, Parameswaran et al. 1991].



Figure 16. Micrograph of pixels in the NIST thermal scene generator.

5.b. Semiconductor Light Emitting and Laser Diodes

The monolithic, planar nature of MEMS is a natural environment for implementing semiconductor light emitting diodes (LEDs) and laser diode devices. Materials such as Si, GaAs, InP and other semiconductors have all been used to make LED's and lasers. The development of edge emitting lasers for fiber communications has fueled the rapidly growing field of opto-electronics. Recently, vertical cavity surface emitting lasers (VCSELs) have improved the spatial characteristics of the laser beam and reduced the complexity of packaging for laser diodes. Research in the area of massive LED arrays for display applications is continuing and is closer than ever to realizing a truly flat screen video display. All of this research and development is applicable to integrating lasers and LED's into MEMS. In fact, mechanical action at the chip level has enhanced the performance of some of these devices. The ability to tune the operating wavelength of a laser diode by mechanically modifying the optical cavity is a basic realization of optical MEMS. Wavelength-tunable laser diodes have applications ranging from wavelength division multiplexing (WDM) and other optical communications processes to environmental remote sensing.

5.b.i. Light Emitting Diodes

Tunable resonant-cavity light emitting diodes have been developed [Larson and Harris 1995]. These devices are the precursors to the tunable vertical cavity surface emitting lasers discussed in the following section. The 40 nm tuning range is broader than the tunable VCSEL, and there is no linewidth narrowing, as in a laser. The minimum spectral linewidth is around 1.9 nm at emission wavelengths of 957 nm. LED's made from InP and operating between 1.4-1.5 μ m have also been fabricated [Christenson et al. 1997].

5.b.ii. Edge Emitting Lasers

Semiconductor lasers can be fabricated from either Si or GaAs. Early efforts to make integrated laser sources were confined to edge-emitting designs. Such lasers have several key attributes. They are easily fabricated via planar technology and require no release layers. They can use verticallyetched faces, which do not require additional processing, or cleaved edges as air-interface mirrors. They can either be mounted on edge for vertical emission [Wu et al. 1995] or on XYZ translation stages that can provide control of all axes of the laser beam [Fan and Wu 1997, Lin et al. 1996].

Edge emitting lasers are tuned by varying the temperature, carrier injection, stress or by translating an end mirror. Moving mirrors provide the greatest tunability. Various mechanisms for both static and resonant motion have been demonstrated for end mirror translation [Uenishi 1996]. A challenging aspect of the use of end mirror translation methods is fabricating high aspect-ratio-mirrors. One way of implementing high-aspect-ratio end mirrors is to use microhinge technology [Lin et al. 1994]. Both 500 μ m x 500 μ m mirrors and 1000 μ m x 500 μ m mirrors have been demonstrated in an external cavity semiconductor laser [Kiang et al. 1996]. The mirrors were aligned with two degrees of freedom using integral comb drives for translation. This system provides excellent accuracy and high-speed tunability. While simple and effective, edge emitting lasers lack the improved spatial characteristics of the newer VCSEL designs.

5.b.iii. Vertical Cavity Surface Emitting Lasers



Figure 17. Micrograph of dense array of VCSELs of different diameters.

VCSELs with movable mirrors are a primary example of a true MEMS source. Moving-mirror devices require release layer construction. Due to the short cavity length of the VCSEL, they have widely spaced cavity modes. This means that their output is very sensitive to changes in cavity length. Hence, these devices can be tuned over a broad spectral range of ~19 nm. Several methods of obtaining this motion are being investigated, and are discussed below.

The cantilever arm tuning method developed at Stanford [Chang-Hasnain et al. 1996] uses a bias voltage to electrostatically adjust the cavity length. Voltage is applied between the cantilever arm and the substrate. The cantilever holds the end mirror of the laser. The end mirror and cantilever arm can be seen in Figure 18. Typical tuning voltage and current parameters for a 19.1 nm tuning range are 0-14V at 460 μ A [Vail et al. 1996]. A peak optical power of 0.9 mW has been observed at 955 nm.

VCSELs have several inherent advantages. They generate a radially symmetric output beam due to their radially symmetric construction. Photolithography techniques used for MEMS production are easily adapted to produce VCSELs. They can be made in a variety of diameters, and densely integrated with each other, as illustrated in Figure 17. Also, they can be integrated with on-chip electronics for feedback and control. VCSELs employ a distributed Bragg reflector (DBR) as the mirrors. These DBRs are constructed by alternating layers of indexmismatched materials such as GaAs/AlAs. This set of layers operates as a multilaver dielectric mirror. Fixed-wavelength VCSELs can be fabricated so that the cavity is in bulk, transparent material. These devices do not benefit from the great index mismatch that occurs at an air interface. Air gap devices have two inherent advantages. The reflection from the end mirrors is enhanced due to the high index mismatch at the air interface, and the release layer construction allows for a moving mirror design for tunability and modulation of the output wavelength.



Figure 18. Cantilever arm and mirror from tunable VCSEL.

flexible-A structure with multiple support arms for cavity tuning was also developed at Stanford [Harris et al. 1996]. It uses a bias voltage to electrostatically adjust the cavity length. The voltage is applied between the suspended structure and the substrate, which are indicated in Figure 19. The deflection of the structure allows a continuous tuning range of ~19 nm. The active region of these devices generally consists of a GaAs cavity with an oxidized AlAs current aperture and two or three In_xGa_{1-x}As / GaAs



Figure 19. Schematic of a tunable VCSEL with end mirror suspended on four deformable arms.

quantum wells placed in the intrinsic region of the *p-i-n* laser diode. The membrane is composed of a gold reflector/electrode on top of a $SiO_x/SiN_xH_y/SiO_x$ phase-matching layer and GaAs quarter wave layer. The metal reflector can be replaced with a dielectric mirror for better reflectance, but the reduction in conductivity adversely affects the tuning voltage [Harris and Sugihwo 1996]. The bottom mirror is a DBR centered near 970 nm. The top mirror is a distributed structure which is composed of the membrane, air gap, and semiconductor air interface. These VCSELs have been operated with a 0.34 mA threshold current at 6.5% quantum efficiency [Sugihwo et al. 1997].

5.c. Polymer LED's and Lasers

Recent advances in thin film polymer optoelectronics have demonstrated that an efficient and versatile emitter material is available for photoluminescence applications. This class of polymers is represented by a π -conjugated polymer known as poly(p-phenylene vinylene), or PPV, and its derivatives [Diaz-Garcia et al. 1997, Wei et al. 1997]. PPV polymers are reported [McGehee et al. 1997] to be compatible with silicon substrates. Some polymers, such as DOO-PPV, have even shown superradiance [Frolov et al. 1997]. The group of polymer materials exhibits many of the properties needed in a good lasing medium, including low excited-state absorption in the photoemission spectral region, high quantum efficiencies for stimulated emission and high photo luminescence quantum efficiency. These materials might provide the active material for both LED's and lasers in diverse geometries.

Integrating polymer materials onto silicon substrates is the crucial process that will determine how well these polymers perform in MEMS applications. LED's are typically configured as a sandwich where the active region is between the electrodes. This structure requires that the LED emit its light either perpendicularly through one of its electrodes or transversely from between its electrodes. A thin transparent conducting layer of indium tin oxide is commonly used as one electrode. A significant problem in LED production is the need to lay down the active material before the last processing step. This exposes the active material to the potentially harmful materials and environments of subsequent processes. With the planar configuration, the electrodes are patterned on the substrate and then the active material is laid down. Using this process, planar polymer micro-LED's have been reported [McGehee et al. 1997]. The electrodes for these devices were fabricated using photolithography. The polymer was then applied using a spin casting technique. The electrodes were aluminum and gold, and the device showed reasonable I-V characteristics. The electrode spacing was fixed at 0.41 μ m, resulting in a 35 V threshold for turn-on at room temperature.

Polymer lasers require some sort of optical cavity to provide the feedback necessary for lasing. Recent research has investigated two general configurations [Diaz-Garcia et al. 1997, Diaz-Garcia et al. 1997]. Microcavity lasers were constructed with a DBR mirror, polymer layer and silver top mirror. This arrangement was optically pumped and exhibited gain narrowing above the lasing threshold. Waveguide lasers were made with a variety of polymers in various active/cladding layer combinations. These structures also exhibited gain narrowing with a well-defined threshold.

A barrier to the use of polymer lasers with MEMS is the application of the polymer. Most of the literature reporting electroluminescence in thin film PPV polymers used material that was deposited via spin coating. This process will apply the polymer to the entire surface of the substrate and therefore a suitable masking and selective etching process will need to be developed.

6. Optical MEMS: Waveguide Optics

Fiber optic technology is an integral and indispensable part of integrating MEMS devices to the outside environment. Fibers are used to optically connect illumination sources to MEMS chips, as well as connecting optical signals that will be analyzed by MEMS sensors. Both single mode and multimode fibers are used for such connections. Coupling lasers and other single wavelength devices to MEMS chips is best done with single mode fibers. However, the alignment tolerance with single mode fibers can be challenging. Multimode fibers are better suited to incoherent, multi-spectral sources such as ambient light or emission spectra from some illuminated samples. Both types of fibers can be used for interconnections.

Planar waveguides have been implemented in a variety of MEMS devices [Tabib-Azar and Beheim 1997]. Straight and curved geometries, signal splitters, mixers, phase modulators, and spectral filters have all been investigated. Planar waveguide manufacturing processes, and the devices they produce, are critical to some optical MEMS, and will be a focus of this section.

Achieving and maintaining high coupling efficiency between fibers, sources and detectors is the key technical challenge. The most basic (and least efficient) method of coupling a fiber to a waveguide is to point the polished end of a waveguide at the cleaved end of an optical fiber. This implementation has inherently high Fresnel reflections at the waveguide-air interface. Optical index matching fluid can be applied at the junction to mitigate the problem, but this will not naturally match waveguide mode structures. Index matching fluid would also tend to slow mechanical fiber switching. Fiber alignemnt with micromachined structures is also reviewed in this section.

6.a. Planar Waveguides

Planar waveguide construction in MEMS can be categorized into two general types. First, the integration of $Si_3N_4/SiO_2/Si$ or doped $SiO_2/SiO_2/Si$ waveguides on silicon chips provides platforms for creating a variety of sensor and communications devices [Tabib-Azar 1995]. This strategy is very amenable to on-chip electronics integration. These structures can also provide preform masters for replicated polymeric waveguides. In the second category are waveguides that use polymeric materials. These devices may be constructed by LIGA [Bauer and Ehrfield 1997, Gerner et al. 1995], embossing [Dannberg et al. 1993], spin casting [Tomiyoshi et al. 1997], and injection molding [Baraldi et al. 1993] techniques.

Waveguides that are grown on the silicon chip can be made in a variety of ways. Flame hydrolysis deposition (FHD), chemical vapor deposition (CVD), and plasma enhanced CVD (PECVD) are all methods of growing materials on silicon. The index of refraction on these layers can be tailored by doping with various materials (i.e., germanium, phosphorus, nitrogen, arsenic, silicon, titanium, fluorine) [Vogus and Hoffmann 1996]. Adjusting the physical and optical characteristics of the layers affects their guiding properties. Silicon itself can be differentially doped and act as a waveguide. Doping usually lowers the refractive index, so the doped areas are typically the cladding of the waveguide while the undoped areas act as the core. Suitable masking will determine the geometry of the waveguide. This type of waveguide construction limits the transmission window to between 1.2 and 1.6 μ m.

An interesting implementation of the waveguide idea is the Anti-Resonant Reflecting Optical Waveguide (ARROW) structure [Nathan and Benaissa 1996]. Conventional waveguides use the large index mismatch between the core and cladding materials to provide total internal reflection for the guided wave. The ARROW structure is a slab waveguide. It employs anti-resonant reflection, which allows for low index waveguide materials to be used on high index substrate materials. The technique employs materials and processing methods that are compatible with typical MEMS processing. AR-ROW waveguides offer a variety of advantages including low losses, simple fabrication, and efficient coupling to fibers.

Grating structures written into the fiber or waveguide can provide a means of spectral selectivity. These waveguides can be tuned with stress [Shibano et al. 1997], heat [Shibano et al. 1997], and other physical means. These tuning mechanisms can all be effected via MEMS technology.

6.b. Planar Mixers and Switches

Waveguide structures used in switching applications fall into two general categories. Waveguides can be physically translated [Ollier et al. 1996], or they can exploit physical coupling techniques to switch optical signals. Mixing optical signals can be accomplished by using close proximity and collinear waveguides, that couple signals via evanescent waves [Chollet et al. 1996], and by mode coupling [Choo et al. 1994]. Simple patterning of waveguides has been used to create signal mixers and splitters by making "Y" structures. A good example of this is the multimode waveguide structures created via LIGA processes [Bauer and Ehrfield 1997].

A mechanical method of moving fibers may be the most intuitive method of switching a signal propagating down a fiber. In a very simple system, an optical fiber switch could be the transmitreceive selector for fiber-to-home applications. Mechanical switches have been made and actuated with thermal [Field et al. 1996] and electrostatic [Ollier et al. 1996] methods. These non-resonant methods have switching times on the order of 1 ms, and thus are only suitable for configuration switching. Alignment and insertion losses continue to be the critical issues in developing these types of devices. V-grooves and spring clamps are common solutions to the alignment problem. Cutting the fiber ends at an angle will also reduce the Fresnel losses.

6.c. Input and Output Fiber Alignment

Optical fibers provide an excellent conduit for getting optical signals on and off optical proc-

essing modules. The technical challenge for optical MEMS is how to do this task cheaply, efficiently, and in batch quantities. The most significant challenge in this area is coupling the fiber to waveguides, lasers and detectors. The simplest way to accomplish this is to use passive alignment techniques. A V-groove, anisotropically etched [Strandman et al. 1995] into a silicon substrate, can provide a very simple passive alignment tool for optical fibers [Walko 1995]. Various methods for maintaining fiber position in the groove have been demonstrated [Daneman et al. 1996, Strandman and Backlund 1997, Strandman et al. 1997]. The SEM shown in Figure 20 is a silicon substrate with three etched Vgrooves. Each V-groove has a different fiber clamp configuration. A fiber is shown in the right-most Vgroove. A multi-fiber ferrule has been developed using LIGA techniques and V-groove alignment [Gerner et al. 1995]. The ferrule is capable of using both active and



Figure 20. Three fiber V-groove clamps with one holding an optical fiber.

passive alignment methods. This passive alignment method can be modified to an active mechanism by using electrostatic actuators to position the end of the fiber [Kikuya et al. 1993]. Another method of actively aligning a fiber in a groove is to use a movable mirror as an alignment tool [Daneman et al. 1996].

Some interesting work has been done in passive alignment using flip-chip mounting techniques [Ahfeldt 1997]. Fibers are mounted in a silicon carrier chip with V-grooves in the standard way. A laser diode array is then attached to the carrier via solder bumps. As the bumps melt and subsequently solidify, surface tension in the solder will align the array chip to the fiber carrier with repeatable accuracy of $\pm 2 \mu m$. Critical alignment of the inter-element spacing is done photolithographically. The solder bumps perform the final package alignment. The silicon carrier and completed package is shown in Figure 21.

7. Optical MEMS: Free Space Optics

Free space micro-optical devices can be defined as having an area on the chip where an optical signal travels in the open air or some other gaseous ambient, in which beamatmosphere interactions are small. Free space designs have the inherent advantage of a high index mismatch between the optical material and its surrounding. This characteristic is beneficial in refractive and dispersive elements. Optical



Figure 21. The silicon carrier for the laser diode array, with the fiber alignment grooves, is shown on the left and the completed assembly with the fibers and laser module is shown on the right.

MEMS that are small (relatively speaking) will not function well refractively due to diffractive effects. Lenses need aperture sizes of at least 5-10 times the wavelength to operate as refractive elements and an order of magnitude greater in order to operate with high performance. An excellent example of how free space optics can be integrated into MEMS is the micro-translation device shown in Figure 22 [Fan and Wu 1997]. This actuator enables the precise, three-axis, positioning of optical elements. Positioning elements like this will enable both "set and forget" and feedback-controlled optics positioning.



Figure 22. Micro-ball lens and Fresnel lens on a 3-axis translation platform.

Free space optical components can be loosely classified into two categories, elements that need to be elevated operating level to and those that do not. Good review articles are available on these types of devices [Motamedi 1994, Motamedi et al. 1997]. Some vertically-integrated optical elements are fabricated by surface micromachining in the horizontal plane using common

lithographic techniques. After release, these elements are pushed into the vertical position via linear microvibromotors. Many methods of elevating and latching free space optics are being developed [Chu et al. 1997, Tien et al. 1996].

This discussion of free-space micro-optics could be organized in different ways. We employ the basic physical processes as the organizing principle. Transmission and reflection optical MEMS are reviewed first. Both depend on beam-surface interaction. Then devices using diffraction and interference are surveyed. Both of these methods employ phase-sensitive, free-space interactions of optical beams. A good reference book on micro-optics is available [Herzig 1997].

Surface finish is of utmost importance in MEMS optical design. Surfaces must transmit or reflect efficiently, that is, with little scattering. Chemical-mechanical polishing can be used [Yasseen et al. 1995] to obtain surfaces with RMS surface roughness values (R_a) of 17Å from a polysilicon surface with initial R_a =420Å. Some work has been done with magnetically-controlled reactive ion etching on flourinated polyimide. These surfaces can have very good optical properties after etching [Furuya et al. 1993] and are suitable for optical components. Surface production and modification in optical MEMS is a good area for development of new and versatile techniques.

8. Optical MEMS: Transmission Devices

Transmission mode optical elements are essential to micro optical systems. This set of devices is comprised of refractive lenses, optical spectral and spatial filters, beamsplitters, prisms, apertures and optical shutters. Each type of device can be made on the micro scale with essentially no degradation in utility. Some aspects of these devices, such as materials selection for spectral filters, can be challenging. The following subsections will cover the fundamental devices in each of these categories.

8.a. Refractive Microlenses

Lenses are an interesting component in the MEMS environment. Refractive lenses make up the bulk of the optical components in full-sized optical systems. They are typically cut from molded optical blanks and then polished to their final configuration. Standard MEMS manufacturing processes make this method all but impossible. Therefore MEMS production requires a new approach to manufacturing refractive lenses. Photolithographic techniques, followed by non-traditional optical processes, provide the ability to produce lenses that are extremely small.

Refractive lenses made from polysilicon work well at near-IR wavelengths. LIGA techniques provide a promising method for creating refractive MEMS lenses and have produced polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA) aspheric cylindrical lenses with near diffraction-limited beam waists [Gerner et al. 1995]. Beam waists of PMMA lenses have been experimentally determined as a function of the

focal length of the lens. These aspheric cylindrical lenses have shown that they can approach the theoretical gaussian performance limit with surface roughness (R_a) of 30-40 nm [Gerner et al. 1995]. By using injection molding or embossing techniques, transparent optical materials may also be used to make optical elements [Bauer et al. 1994]. Simultaneous ion sputtering of two different targets has shown that graded index (GRIN) microlenses are possible [Sawada et al. 1994].

The structure in Figure 23 is a refractive lens, elevated in to the vertical plane [King et al. 1996]. It is based on Fresnel lenses that are described in section 10.2. This lens is similar in mechanical construction but has the diffraction-based Fresnel lens replaced with a photoresist material. The photoresist is spun on the substrate before the lens is elevated and latched into



Figure 23. Refractive micro MEMS lens 300 μ m in diameter. The lens is made with polymer reflow technology.

position. The chip is then heated to 200°F for 20 minutes to let the photoresist reflow into a spherical shape. The lens is 300 μ m in diameter and has a focal length of 699 μ m.

Refractive lenses have been made in the GaAs substrate of a bottom emitting VCSEL using reflow of photoresist and dry etching [Strzelecka et al. 1995]. These lenses, with radii of curvature ranging from 4 μ m to 900 μ m, and lens diameters of 10 μ m to 200 μ m, were used to collimate a 9 μ m diameter beam to a divergence of 2.7° from a divergence of 12.5°.

8.b. Filters

Optical filters may have any number of characteristics ranging from varying spectral bandpass to spatial attenuation. These may be implemented in waveguides or as freestanding elements for free space propagation. Tunable filters that use physical motion as the tuning parameter are a logical choice for optical MEMS applications. A variety of methods are used to accomplish the goal. Most of them use some variation of a tunable Fabry-Perot cavity. Micromotors can be used to move the optical elements of the cavity [Lin et al. 1995]. Other schemes use electrostatic actuation [Raley et al. 1992] or external pressure [Miller et al. 1997] to deflect thin membranes. Some filters use magnetic actuation to provide the large range of motion needed in variable spacing waveguide filters [Cox et al. 1997, Cox et al. 1997, Ohnstein et al. 1995].

8.c. Beam Splitters

Beam splitters are an integral part of many optical systems. Free-space Michelson interferometers could not exist without them. The physics behind a beam splitter is rather simple. An optical beam is partially transmitted through a section of some thin material. The path of the transmitted beam is unaffected while the reflected beam is diverted by reflection at the first surface. Other types of beam splitters can be used if specific applications require them. One example of this is the half mirror in Sawada's micro-laser displacement sensor [Sawada et al. 1997]. This mirror was made using a differential index epoxy interface.

8.d. Prisms

Prisms are a very versatile optical component and will perform many tasks in optical MEMS devices. They may be used in total internal reflection mode to function as a mirror or optical coupling device. They can also be used as a dispersive element and function in a spectral dispersion function.

These components may also be used to couple light into waveguides. Microprisms can be driven piezoelectrically to perform switching operations [Goring et al. 1996].

8.e. Apertures

Apertures are an essential element in many optic designs. They are easily manufactured and used in MEMS devices. Various shapes and sizes are possible. The particular challenge for MEMS designers is to make a variable diameter circular aperture. Some interesting work has been done on an automatically aligning aperture [Sasaki et al. 1997]. The aperture is integrated into the center of a quadrature of silicon photodetectors, as shown in Figure 24. The feedback from the detectors adjusts the X-Y position via shape memory alloy actuators. This type of integration is an excellent example of how optics and mechanics can work together to perform alignment.



Figure 24. Four detectors are located in the four corners of the central square. The aperture of the self-aligning pinhole can be seen in the center of the quadrature and is also shown in the inset.

Spectrometers and optical isolators are two driving applications for apertures. Adjustable slits are the key to making miniature spectrometers. Spatial resolution and spectral resolution are both affected by the quality and repeatability of slit widths. Adjustable slits for spectrometer applications are reported in the literature [Kraiczek and Vuilleumier 1996, Vuilleumier and Kraiczek 1995]. Slit widths from sub micron to thousands of microns are easily attained.

Optical isolators employed in critical applications such as safe-and-arm devices for munitions require 100% certainty in their operation. Sandia National Laboratory coupled an optical isolation aperture to a mechanical lock. The mechanism requires the appropriate binary encoded electrical signal to release the aperture [Sniegowski 1997].

8.f. Shutters and Choppers

A shutter can be thought of as a one shot chopper, so these components may be considered together. Both devices provide optical control by physically blocking the optical path. A shutter is useful in shielding sensitive optical elements. A chopper can provide an AC component to a DC signal. Chopping is a key function of many optical systems. Optical micro-shutters have been reported [Jaecklin et al. 1993] with displacements on the order of 10 μ m. Optical MEMS choppers operating at a frequency of 2.4 kHz have been demonstrated [Toshiyoshi et al. 1994]. These devices are capable of chopping a 50 μ m diameter laser beam. Different resonant frequencies should be attainable by redesigning the suspension elements. Chopping frequencies will be limited when using resonant structures. Low frequency devices are especially challenging because of the high frequencies of small, stiff structures. A device that addresses both of these challenges is a fiber optical gate switch developed at NTT [Uenishi et al. 1997]. The switch uses a torsion bar to provide the return force for an electrostaticallyactuated cantilever. Nickel micromachining was used to produce a low cost, high performance optical chopper.

9. Optical MEMS: Reflection Mode Devices

Mirrors are perhaps the most critical component for optical MEMS technology. They are used to modify the optical path on the chip, couple light in and out of optical fibers, and to redirect light in image formation devices. Without mirrors, optical devices would be largely constrained to coaxial light paths. The ability to reflect light makes a true micro-optical bench a reality. One of the challenges for MEMS designers and process engineers is to provide designs that are compatible with the standard IC process. An optical quality reflective layer was never used in the standard IC process, nor was a sacrificial etch. These processes must be integrated into the existing IC process in order to provide the most cost-effective method of production of optical MEMS.

Mirrors come in a wide variety of implementations in the MEMS environment. Some devices use the thinnest possible membrane for actively deformable mirrors [Mall et al. 1997], while others involve double coating the substrate with a metal layer for stiffness [Buhler et al. 1996]. They can be etched into the substrate, with reflection from bulk surfaces, or made as vertical freestanding structures, as described in the section on free-space optics. Etching substrates along crystalline planes with either wet or dry processes can achieve optical quality surfaces. These surfaces can be used as-is or coated with other materials to enhance their optical characteristics. Total internal reflection mirrors can be made in waveguide optics, if the light is incident at a shallow enough angle. This angle can be increased if the outside of the waveguide material is coated with a higher index material [Sawada et al. 1994].

9.a. Reflective Surfaces

The principles of optics dictate that when light is incident on an interface between two materials with different indices of refraction, some of the light is reflected. Surfaces of mirrors can be made from any materials where differential indices of refraction can be achieved. Surface quality and surface figure, in addition to the reflection coefficient, are the three most important characteristics to consider. High quality mirrors require surfaces of optical quality. Good surface quality is quantified by the surface roughness. Root mean squared (RMS) surface roughness is measured with a variety of noncontact optical and stylus methods. Values that are at least two, and usually three orders of magnitude less than the operating wavelength, are considered acceptable. Such surface finishes must be achieved with techniques that do not require contact polishing. Surface figure defines how well the overall surface conforms to the desired form. A typical mirror in a laser laboratory has $\lambda/10$ or "tenth of a wavelength" deviation from the designed surface figure. Reflection coefficients of 99% are routinely achieved via a variety of methods on commercial macroscopic laser mirrors.

While these types of surface characteristics are routinely available in macro-optics, they can be challenging to fabricate in micro-optics. Many different processes are used for optical MEMS, and each device must be designed with the required processes in mind. There are always tradeoffs when deciding how good the optical surfaces must be and what processes can be used to fabricate the whole MEMS device. The majority of the optical surfaces used in MEMS for either external or internal reflection fall into three categories. In one, uncoated surfaces will reflect some light because of the index of refraction mismatch between it and the air that surrounds it. This type of Fresnel reflection is used extensively. Secondly, surfaces are sometimes coated with a metal to increase this type of reflection. Thirdly, it is sometimes convenient or necessary to use a multi-layer approach to enhance the reflection. This technique is used extensively for macro-optics by applying many layers of dielectric material to the surface of a mirror substrate. Growing many thin layers of different materials such as GaAs/GaAlAs in alternating layers can give the same effect. Each of these three basic approaches is discussed in the following subsections.

Bare Silicon. Silicon is the material of choice for optical MEMS mirrors as it is readily available in standard MEMS processes. The silicon surfaces can often be used "as-is" without additional treatment. The use of silicon can be a great advantage when coupling near infrared (NIR) light in and out of fibers. Its anisotropic etching characteristics can be exploited to align fibers and make mirrors.

One of the most intuitive applications for a bare silicon mirror is the bulk micromachined Vgroove with a (111)-oriented end mirror [Strandman et al. 1995]. This technique uses an anisotropically etched V-groove, defined by the (111)-plane, on an off axis cut (100)-silicon substrate, to act as the optical alignment aid for an optical fiber. A fiber is placed into the groove and secured with adhesive. The end of the groove acts as a mirror and reflects the light perpendicular to the substrate where it is accessible to other optical components. Several efforts have been reported using similar techniques. The major difference between these efforts is the crystallographic orientation of the substrate. While some researchers have concentrated on using 9.7°, off-axis-cut silicon so that the mirror angle is 45°, others have used a standard wafer with (100)-orientation, which uses the natural 54.7° angle between the (111) and (100) crystallographic orientations. Work has been reported on using the (110)orientation for a 45° mirror. These mirrors require precise alignment, yield a rougher surface than the (111)-planes, and are etch depth dependent, since the (110)-plane is not a natural etch stop like the (111)-plane. Several tradeoffs are made with the two approaches. Mirrors at 54.7° have several advantages including inexpensive materials, ease of fabrication, and inherent crystallographic symmetry. Their disadvantage is that the mirror angle is not symmetric. Mirrors at 45° have a "mirror image" of the advantage-disadvantage comparison. The 54.7° mirrors fabricated from standard (100)-wafers have a reflectivity of about 60% between 1.3µm and 1.5µm. Recent work has investigated the relationship between etch temperature, etch rate, and reflectivity [Sadler et al. 1996]. No relationship between reflectivity and etch temperature was found. As an example of how this V-groove technology can be applied to optical MEMS, a pressure sensor using the V-groove process has been reported [Chan et al. 1994].

<u>Metallic Surfaces</u>. Silicon can be coated with aluminum [Jaecklin et al. 1993], gold, or nickel using a wide variety of deposition techniques. Aluminum and gold are used extensively during integrated circuit production and, thus, are easily available for MEMS. They have been employed as

high quality mirror surfaces for many years. The main characteristics that affect the quality of the mirror are the substrate surface roughness and the surface oxide on the metal itself. For standard mirrors, such as those found in optical laboratories, sputtering the metal onto the substrate is the last process step. For some MEMS devices, there are several processes after the sputtering is completed. These post-sputter processes typically include etching of sacrificial layers. Atomic force microscopy has been used to study the effects of post-sputter etching [Buhler et al. 1996]. These studies indicate that a wet etch in various solvents including water, acetone, and ammonium fluoride reduces the reflectivity of aluminum by less than 2% in the visible region and has no effect on reflectivity above 1 μ m. The reduction in reflectance is attributed to a thicker oxide layer as determined by scanning auger spectroscopy. The aluminum layer used in the MUMPS (Multi-User MEMS Processes) has been replaced with gold, which is unaffected by the hydrofluoric acid release etching, has lower internal stresses, and makes wire bonding easier. Information on the MUMPS process can be found on the internet at "http://mems.mcnc.org/."

Device design can have some effect on whether or not a post-sputter etching process needs to be done. If the optical fill factor is high enough, the device can be etched before the sputtering process is performed and the mirrors will be untouched by etchants of any kind.

Differential-Index Multilayers. Multilayer dielectric mirrors are the standard in the optics industry for applications where wavelength specificity is a key issue. These mirrors are commonly referred to as Bragg reflectors or Bragg gratings. The thickness and index of refraction of the individual layers dictates the reflectance characteristics. It requires a few layers of material with a high index mismatch or many layers of material with a small index mismatch in order to achieve high reflectivity. For devices where conductors would adversely affect device performance, or where partially transmitting mirrors are needed, differential index multilayer dielectric mirrors are quite useful. This method of making a mirror is used extensively in the design of VCSELs.

A clever way of using a Bragg reflector with a large number of layers is to manufacture the substrate in a CVD chamber to the required specification and then build the MEMS device on top of it. This provides a simple way to incorporate a large number of layers into an optical device without complicating the mechanical release processes. The most common devices to use this technique are VCSELs. A true MEMS implementation of this design are the tunable VCSELs being designed at Berkeley [Vail et al. 1996] and Stanford [Larson and J.S. Harris 1996], as described in Section 5.2.3.

Bragg reflectors can also be patterned into the bulk material of optical waveguides in a variety of ways. Two-beam interferometry is used with UV-photosensitive materials such as germanium doped glasses [Campbell and Kashyap 1994]. This method actually changes the index of refraction within the bulk material. Surface machining can also be used to mill away trenches in the bulk material. Reactive

ion etching is used in this manner to cut very precise trenches in the top surfaces of silicon waveguides. This pattern of silicon/air has a very high index mismatch so gratings with reflectivity as high as 98% have been made with as few as 12 trenches [Liu and Chou 1996].

9.b. Single Element Mirrors

Mirrors, regardless of their surface treatment, may be classified in two distinct categories, single mirrors and mirror arrays. Single element mirrors are intended to perform their function individually and in series. Typical uses for single element mirrors include redirection of light [Lin et al. 1996], laser end mirrors, Q-switches [Peter et al. 1996] and couplers for optical fibers. They are also used extensively in scanning applications.



Figure 25. Single element micromirror implemented for active alignment of laserbeam to fiber.

One of the most effective uses of optical MEMS is to provide an active element to align lasers with fiber pigtails. Static methods of alignment are appropriate for some tasks, but in high-speed optical networks, coupling efficiencies of 30% or higher are required. As illustrated in Figure 25, researchers at the University of California at Berkeley have developed an active alignment micromirror that has two degrees of freedom [Daneman et al. 1996]. The laser is the small chip near the circular lens. It has a thin wire attached to the top for power. The lens focuses the laser onto the fiber that can be seen clamped into a block at the right of the figure. The micromirror is just off the end of the fiber and is the active element in the system. This micromirror is able to compensate for both vertical and horizontal misalignments. It has consistently demonstrated coupling efficiencies of 40%.

9.c. Mirror Arrays

The micromirror array has been an excellent showpiece of what is possible with MEMS. Both one-dimensional and two-dimensional arrays have been demonstrated, and are produced commercially. Arrays of micromirrors have attracted a great deal of interest because they are nicely susceptible to mass production by IC processing techniques and to integration with control electronics, which independently address each pixel.

A key feature of most micromirror arrays is the separation of the electronic, mechanical and optical structures, with electrostatic interactions between the electronic and mechanical features, and rigid mechanical coupling between the mechanical and optical structures. These characteristics are possible because of the availability of processes that involve multiple sacrificial layers and produce multiple layers of polysilicon structures. The MUMPS process, available at the Microelectronics Center of North Carolina, and the SUMMiT process, developed by the Sandia National Laboratory in Albuquerque, are primary examples.

Different functions can be performed by micromirror arrays. The simplest is steering beamlets to either continuously variable or discrete and predetermined angles in order to form images. This can be done either reflectively by tilting rotational mirrors, or diffractively by altering the phase with piston-style mirrors. The equations that govern the phase change (ϕ) and deflection angle (θ) are:

$$\phi = \frac{4 \pi d}{\lambda} \qquad \qquad \Delta \phi = \frac{2 \pi b}{\lambda} \sin \theta$$

The phase difference imparted by each element is determined by the distance (d) it is translated and the wavelength (λ) of normally-incident light. The angle of the diffracted light is determined by the adjacent element phase difference ($\Delta \phi$) and the pixel spacing (b), as well as the wavelength of the light. For arrays to operate with scan angles of $\pm 30^{\circ}$, the translation distance must be at least 0.5 µm. Such phase manipulation can also be used to adjust the far-field pattern by correcting beam aberrations. In this case, the micromirror array serves as an adaptive optic. Employment of two mirror arrays in sequence, or one array with some other spatial light modulator, such as a liquid crystal device, permits optical correlation.

There are two ways in which the individual mirror elements in arrays are controlled. They can be thought of analog and digital in character. Mirrors in an analog array are deflected through a range of motion via a continuously-variable voltage, and can be used at any position within their range of motion. Mirrors in a binary mode arrays have an "on" state and an "off" state. The binary mirrors are typically electrostatically actuated to the on state and utilize springs or their own tension to return to the off state. Individual mirrors can be designed to behave in either continuous or discrete fashion. For some of their range, the electrostatic force can be continuously and controllably balanced against the elastic restoring force, permitting analog control. But, the electrostatic interaction is not linear, and the mirrors can reach a critical position, where they "snap through" to the substrate and are held in place by the electrostatic force. This binary behavior is reversible, but hysteretic.

The mirrors in arrays have two fundamental types of motion, tilt or translation. Arrays with tilting mirrors deflect light spatially by rotating the mirror surface relative to the plane of the array. The Texas Instruments Digital Mirror DeviceTM is an example of this style [Hornbeck 1997]. So is a new mirror array from Samsung Electronics Corporation, which uses a vertical spring for the restoring force [Koh et al. 1997, Lim et al. 1997]. Mirrors in a piston array move perpendicular to the plane of the array and shift the phase of the incoming light [Burns et al. 1997, Christensen et al. 1996]. Each technique has some unique device-specific characteristics. One drawback of the tilt array is that it imparts complimentary phase shifts to the light on each side of a given pixel. When the tilt array is used as a simple digital reflection device, this phase shift is not a problem. However, the phase shift can be detrimental in beam steering and adaptive-optics applications.

There are three main classes of elements in micromirror arrays, depending on the type of mirror motion and the degrees of freedom for each micromirror. In the first, the individual elements control the reflected light by rotation, that is, tilting about a single axis parallel to the plane of the array. In the second, there are two orthogonal, nearly in-plane rotation axes, which permit tilting in two directions. In the third class are mirrors that translate without tilting, in piston fashion, in a direction perpendicular to the array plane. Examples of each of these mirror types follow.

Burns et al. have designed and tested a linear array based on their variable blaze grating (VBG) design [Burns and Bright 1997]. This array, shown in Figure 26, contains 128 elements. Each element is 110 µm long and 27 µm wide, and tilts controllably about the long axis. The vertical range of each element is 2 µm. This array has the capability of being operated in either variable or binary mode. Each element can be pulled down 0.67 µm before snap through, and therefore can cover the entire visible range with a 2π phase shift. The maximum angle of deflection for this device is 1.21°. Its maximum efficiency was calculated 31.3% for an angle of 0.64°. This low efficiency is due to the relatively large width of the array elements, variations in the mirror surface topology, and the non-reflecting area between the elements. Modeling of an improved array indicates that efficiencies can be improved to 63% at 0.56°.



Figure 26. Linear mirror array for beam steering. Each element has independent piston motion for phase control of a beam in one angular dimension.

Piston arrays have the unique capability to maintain a flat surface while adjusting the phase relationship between different parts of the beam. Such arrays can be used as a beam steering device, or adjust the far-field mode pattern, or provide beam aberration corrections. Binary mode and variable mode piston mirror arrays are both capable of beam steering. Figure 27 is a micrograph of one type of piston array [Comtois et al. 1998].

Mirror arrays, in which the elements can rotate about either of two axes, permit control of the reflected beamlets within a solid angle. A micrograph of such a device is shown in Figure 28 [Michalicek et al. 1998]. The two diagonal axes form an "X" shape in the center of each pixel. The surrounding four electrodes can be biased independently to point each micromirror in any direction within the range of motion permitted by the structure, material properties and voltages.



Figure 27. A piston micromirror array in which the individual mirrors translate only along a normal to their surface.



Figure 28. Pixels in a mirror array in which the individual mirrors tilt in two directions relative to their normal.

Some of the applications of mirror arrays are reviewed in Section 15. They include spectral correlation, phase correction of optical images, information display and printing.

10. Optical MEMS: Diffraction Mode Devices

Diffraction is the phase- and amplitude-sensitive interference of the components of an optical beam after they interact with a structure that modifies the beam. Diffraction effects are both a hard design limitation and a valuable asset for optical MEMS. The design limitation imposed by diffraction effects will be encountered when the dimensions of the optical elements approach the size of the incident wavelength. There are three types of optical MEMS that exploit diffraction. Microlenses, in which thickness differences produce phase differences across a beam, which affects its pattern, are the first. Fresnel zone plates, which break a beam into circular elements that interfere with each other, are the second. Gratings, the beamlets from which interfere to produce spectrally-sensitive patterns, are the final type of element. These diffractive optical MEMS are discussed in this section.

10.a. Diffractive Microlenses

Refractive lenses require a substantial curvature (thickness of material) to produce a focused beam. This can be difficult to integrate into a standard MEMS design without using polymer reflow technology. Diffractive microlenses eliminate the need for a "thick" lens, and therefore they are very useful for MEMS designed to operate as planar systems. The photolithographic patterning employed to make diffractive microlenses is also well suited to MEMS. Diffractive lenses have broad application in non-MEMS devices. The development of this technology for these applications has resulted in a large, and growing, literature.

The simplest diffractive lenses have only two levels, so they are called binary optics even though such devices are commonly made with many more levels [Swanson 1989]. The tight tolerances required to produce high quality binary optics necessitate the use of photolithographic techniques naturally suited to integration with MEMS. Binary optics can be created in two distinct ways. In the first, thin film deposition and material lift off methods are used to build up a diffractive lens. This approach has the advantage that the deposition process can very precisely control the step dimensions. The second and most common way of making a binary diffractive optic is to use multi-mask-level photoresist patterning with interleaved RIE to remove material from a bulk substrate. This method will create a multi-level pattern in the bulk material that represents a kinoform surface. A theoretical efficiency of 95% can be achieved if a three-mask process is used. Each mask will double the number of phase levels

per zone, so the number of phase levels goes as 2^n , where n is the number of mask layers. Some work has been done recently on a single mask, using anisotropic etching of (100) silicon [Chung et al. 1997]. Both on-axis and off-axis diffractive lenses have been demonstrated [Du et al. 1995]. Off-axis lenses have diverted beams by as much as 20° .

Binary optic microlenses can be characterized by three parameters; wavelength (λ), f number (f), and smallest processing dimension (Δ l). For an eight level binary optic microlens [Motamedi et al. 1992], the smallest processing dimension is:

$$\Delta l = \frac{\lambda f}{4}$$

Substituting a approximate value of 0.5 μ m for the smallest processing dimension and assuming a wavelength of 0.85 μ m, lens speeds of f = 2.4 can be attained in a typical optical MEMS application.

Various methods of trying to increase the fill factor of MEMS optical arrays have been demonstrated. The Texas Instruments DMD puts the mirrors on pedestals and all of the electronics underneath. Other mirror arrays have springs that wrap around the outside of the mirror. These are mechanical solutions to a problem that can be solved optically. Micro-concentrators can be used to increase the fill factor of an optical array [Farn 1992]. These concentrators effectively collect light from the entire image surface and focus it onto the active photo elements below. Such concentrators can be made with either refractive or diffractive microlens arrays.

10.b. Fresnel Zone Lens

Fresnel zone lenses can function as focusing, collimating, and beam steering elements. They can be implemented in a planar device by manufacturing the lens in the plane of the substrate and then elevating it into a vertical position, as illustrated Figure 29 [Lin et al. 1995]. The focal lengths of Fresnel lenses can be tested before they are raised into their vertical position by analyzing reflected light [Bright et al. 1997].

Recent research has produced a switchable lens [Ferstl and Frisch 1996]. Glass plates were etched with a Fresnel pattern and then coated with a thin layer of indium tin oxide for electrical contacts. The channels were then



Figure 29. Erected Fresnel zone plate lenses, with an edge-emitting laser seen in the background.

filled with a nematic liquid crystal material. In the non-activated state, the liquid crystal material is oriented perpendicular to the incident light and the Fresnel pattern is active. To change the Fresnel pattern into its "clear" state, an AC voltage is applied so that the liquid crystals orient parallel to the incoming light, and the device appears transparent to the incoming light. This technology, while not specifically MEMS, may be adapted to function as part of an optical MEMS chip.

Lens arrays are also possible and can be used for laser diode arrays and optical interconnections. Figure 30 is an example of an array of Fresnel lenses fabricated by surface micromachining of silicon [Bright et al. 1996]. An inherent advantage of this type of array is the lens placement is very accurate due to the photolithographic patterning process. The utility of such lens arrays is just being realized, and the future applications for high-power laser diode arrays should be important. Even noncoherent IR sources have been collimated using zone plate lenses [Bauer et al. 1996].



Figure 30. Fresnel zone lens array.

10.c. Gratings

Gratings are dispersive optical elements and will be a key component for many systems incorporating optical MEMS. Gratings can be used to separate incoming radiation into its components, or as a method of redirecting a single wavelength [Yasseen et al. 1995]. Precision gratings can be produced in MEMS with sub-micron accuracy. They can also be replicated with injection molding techniques. Gratings can be written into materials via standard two-beam interferometry techniques. High reflectivity gratings (80%) have been fabricated in germanium-doped glasses via two beam UV interferometry [Campbell and Kashyap 1994]. Gratings can be used in dynamic sensor devices by placing them where the period of the grating is affected by the motion of a mass or diaphragm [Storgaard-Larsen et al. 1996].

Coupling the mechanical action of MEMS and the small feature size of a visible wavelength grating has lead to the idea of a variable grating. This type of grating is an excellent candidate for modulating optical signals. Sene et al. have designed and tested actuated gratings that can direct light through the first three diffraction orders [Sene et al. 1996]. They have built two different gratings. The gratings are comprised of two etched silicon plates that have complementary comb structures. The vertically actuated grating uses electrostatic forces to pull an interdigitated comb toward the substrate. The horizontally actuated grating employs thermal actuation to translate one comb structure over another stationary comb structure. These devices were tested with a bare silicon surface, but a metal coating could be applied. The gratings acted as a single optical element, because individual areas of the grating were not independently addressed.



Figure 31. Variable blaze grating with torsional hinges at the end of each element.

Actuation on the scale of microns leads to the ability to control the grating surface itself. Continuous control of the grating pitch enables a variety of new, tunable devices. Burns has developed the variable blaze grating (VBG) shown in Figure 31 [Burns and Bright 1997]. Three different VBGs were produced and three different parameters were investigated. Electrostatic and thermal actuation were demonstrated. Grating elements that rotated about a central axis, as well as elements with one fixed edge, were fabricated. Typical grating slat dimensions were 58 μ m x 2.3 mm with a 2 μ m spacing between each element. The thermally actuated devices were used to steer a HeNe laser over four diffractive orders for a total deflection of 1.7°. Electrostatically-actuated gratings rotated about a central axis were used to deflect a HeNe laser over six diffractive orders for a total deflection of $\pm 2.5^{\circ}$.

The gratings made by Burns were fabricated using the MUMPS process [Koester et al. 1996]. The aspect ratio of the grating elements combined with the disparate physical characteristics of the polysilicon and gold resulted in buckling of the slats after the release etch. This effect can produce a concave surface with a 500 nm peak-to-valley curvature over a 100 μ m slat. Various methods are being developed to address this problem [Burns and Bright 1997]. The most effective solution to date is a trapped oxide layer between two polysilicon layers. This method of balancing the mechanical stresses reduced the peak-to-valley curvature by 87% [Burns et al. 1997]. Driving the thermal actuators to their critical point can cause a shrinking in the length of the actuator. This is known as "back bending" of the thermal actuators [Comtois and Bright 1996]. The effect may impact the number of useable diffractive orders for the thermally-actuated devices. Diffraction efficiencies of over 50% have been achieved with these devices. Such gratings have a very high fill factor. For active areas of 5-7 mm², optical power handling has been estimated at over one watt for 632.8 nm light [Burns and Bright 1997].

11. Optical MEMS: Interference Mode Devices

Interference methods are a valuable tool in the MEMS environment. They provide a unique way of measuring spectral variations, a powerful tool for measuring small displacements and an interesting method of switching optical signals. The general method for interference techniques is to separate an optical signal into two components, influence one of the signals, and then recombine the individual components to form interference fringes [Jenkins and White 1957]. The Fabry-Perot method uses a single beam, but with multiple reflections to achieve the same result. The Mach-Zehnder and Michelson configurations split the incoming beam into the measurement beam and the reference beam, prior to beating them against each other.

11.a. Fabry-Perot

Fabry-Perot devices are natural candidates for optical MEMS due to their mechanical configuration and their need for precise optical alignment. The small longitudinal dimension of the cavity is an excellent match for the low coherence length sources, such as LED's, that can readily be integrated with MEMS. The precise spacing of the mirror surfaces is a critical factor and can be achieved via active alignment or via design considerations [Kim and Neikirk 1996]. New devices being designed at UCLA, like the one in Figure 32, show the fascinating possibilities of implementing a variable Fabry-Perot cavity. This device consists of two partially reflecting mirrors that are placed between the ends of two coaxial fibers. As the distance between the mirrors is adjusted the cavity is tuned to a particular wavelength.



Figure 32. Variable Fabry-Perot cavity placed between two fiber alignment structures. Cavity adjustment is made via movable etalon.

Translation of the mirrors is not required to make a Fabry-Perot cavity. The rotation of a flat plate will effectively change the optical path length and tune the cavity. One implementation of this technique is illustrated in Figure 33. Lin et al. have coupled a rotation stage to an etalon to create a tunable optical element [Lin et al. 1996]. This device has a tuning range of 45 nm through an angle of 70°. They tested etalons coated with Au both with and without a high reflection dielectric coating. Cavity finesses values were 11 and 4.1, respectively. The ability to rotate optical elements with precision is extremely important to the development of optical MEMS. It will enable alignment of optical



Figure 33. Etalon on a rotating platform.

method for the switch is electrostatic deflection of the window. The spacing between the window and the substrate is tailored so, in the relaxed state, the window, air-gap and substrate form an efficient reflector. In the activated state, the membrane is pulled down so the window, air-gap and substrate make a non-reflecting optical element. A change in air-gap thickness of as little as $\lambda/4$ will switch states. Because the required deflection is so small, the MARS is capable of data rates greater than 2 Mbytes/s. MARS optical modulators have significant potential for applications in consumer fiber networks, specifically fiber-to-home applications.

elements for both rough optical alignment and for more delicate dynamic operations such as feedback control loops.

More complex designs, such as the Mechanical Anti-Reflection Switch (MARS) [Walker et al. 1996, Walker et al. 1996], will give better performance, and also permit these devices to be used as optical modulators for data communications. The MARS relies on optical interference to block the light from a fiber. It is a very simple device that consists of a silicon substrate with a suspended dielectric optical window. The light is incident on the window, as shown in Figure 34, and either passes through or is reflected. The activation



Figure 34. MARS device with the optical window in the center.

11.b. Mach-Zehnder

Mach-Zehnder interferometers may be used to switch, mix, and modulate optical signals. This type of micro-interferometer uses a dual path for the light beams, but does not use a conventional beamsplitter. Its configuration lends itself to planar waveguide implementation. Figure 35 shows a schematic diagram of a Mach-Zehnder interferometer implemented as a planar waveguide structure. This type of interferometer is an excellent match for MEMS because the insulator waveguides can be deposited on a silicon substrate. The interferometer can be used as a pressure sensor by inducing mechanical strain in the substrate below the sensor arm [Benaissa and Nathan 1996], or as a chemical sensor in which the analyte will be adsorbed onto the sensor arm and affect its refractive index [Kherrat et

al. 1996]. Optical signals may modulated by perturbing the reference arm via surface acoustic waves [Bonnotte et al. 1997]. The interferometer can also be implemented completely in silicon if the appropriate wavelengths are used. In this configuration, the interferometer can be used as a sensor by injecting electrical carriers into the sensor arm [Zhao and Li 1995].



Figure 35. Schematic of a Mach-Zehnder interferometer implemented in a planar waveguide configuration.
11.c. Michelson

The Michelson interferometer is best suited for non-contact measurements of the displacements of either macroscopic or microscopic objects. The reference beam can be completely contained on the chip while the measurement arm of the interferometer goes into free space. The coherence length of the laser source limits the length of the measurement arm.





Figure 36. Schematic of Michelson Interferometer.

can measure both displacement and direction of motion [Hofstetter et al. 1997, Hofstetter et al. 1994]. This device consists of two separate interferometers that use the same laser source. Figure 36 is a schematic representation of the device while Figure 37 shows the actual chip. The sensing beam is collimated with a GRIN lens. The device has a displacement resolution of 20 nm over measurement



Figure 37. Micrograph of Michelson interferometer chip.

12. Optical MEMS: Detectors

distances of 5 cm. Longer measurement distances yield decreased resolution. While this device was manufactured entirely out of GaAs and AlGaAs, other devices use polymeric waveguides. Sawada et al has fabricated a displacement sensor with an integrated optical microlaser on an AlGaAs substrate using fluorinated polyimide waveguides [Sawada et al. 1997]. Michelson interferometry can also be used as a non-contact method of measuring the displacement of micro-components.

MEMS detectors provide excellent performance for many types of environmental measurements. Their small size and batch fabrication makes them idea for distributed sensing applications. Silicon p-n junctions and PIN structures, which have been manufactured for many years, are highly compatible with MEMS. Such sensors have been used to detect spectral as well as temporal characteristics of incoming radiation. In conjunction with active filters, they can track and control illumination sources. Coupled with a movable diaphragm they have been shown to detect both pressure and temperature changes [Dakin et al. 1987, Halg 1992, Lee and Taylor 1991].

Many semiconductor and other materials, and diverse design technologies, have been employed for small detectors. The materials band gap primarily determines the long wavelength cutoff, while absorption commonly sets the short wavelength limit. Detector technologies fall into two broad categories. In the first, radiation absorption directly produces detectable electrons. In the second, radiation absorption produces heat, which then produces an electrical effect. Of all of these, photodiodes based on Si or GaAs, and bolometers made of Si, are the most germane to optical MEMS.

12.a. Photodiodes

Photodiodes are a natural sensor to use in MEMS devices due to the ease of integrating them into the MEMS production environment [Sawada 1995, Sawada et al. 1994]. Simple integration of both Si and AlGaAs detectors is straightforward, and will not be given much attention in this section. Semi-transparent detectors have been fabricated and characterized [Sasaki and Takebe 1997]. These detectors may have some applications in active alignment of micro-optics. Tunable detectors have been fabricated with tracking capability [Wu et al. 1996]. Such detectors are basically identical to the cantilever-beam tunable VCSEL discussed earlier, except they are operated in a resonant cavity mode. They can be employed in two different ways. By setting the cantilever to a specific position, the device can operate in a spectral tuning mode. This will enable the device to respond to a center channel wavelength with a bandwidth of 3 nm. In this approach, the extinction coefficient can be as high as 17 dB. Peak responsivity values were measured at 0.093 A/W. This mode of operation enables one device to detect a reasonably broad range of wavelengths. A 30 nm bandwidth has been demonstrated. The other operating mode is called tracking tuning. The device employs a feedback circuit to track the wavelength of a incoming signal. This device should be invaluable in communication links where wavelength drift is an unavoidable artifact of a system design. It could also be a simple and inexpensive way to measure the wavelength of emitter devices.

12.b. Microbolometers

Resistance bolometers are devices that transform photons into electrical signals via a thermal process. The absorbed photon is converted into heat that changes the resistance of the bolometer element. The resistance change is read out as a voltage. Arrays of these devices can be used to create images in the same way a CCD camera does. In the past, bolometers were operated at lowered temperatures to increase sensitivity. Micromachining technology has provided a way to thermally isolate the bolometer element from the substrate, so a micromachined bolometer may be operated at or near room temperature with adequate sensitivity.

Single element devices can be used in a variety of applications. The most attractive uses require small size, low power consumption and non-contact measurement techniques. A single element bolometer has been made [Mori et al. 1994] with a polysilicon Schottky-type thermistor, as well as a germanium thermistor. This sensor was developed for clinical use as a tympanic thermometer. The volume of the sensor chip was only 4 mm³, so it fits the size constraints of the ear canal quite well. The bolometer element was designed as an air bridge device, and then vacuum encapsulated to reduce conductive heat transfer to the surrounding environment. Modeling was done on the mechanical suspension to optimize the air bridge thermal isolation. As is usual with the vacuum isolation process, lower pressures translate into better performance. The device was tested at a variety of pressures. It was found that 10^{-3} torr is the threshold for optimal operation. Recent work has incorporated a dual element design to compensate for the ambient thermal environment [Kudoh et al. 1996]. This device has a resolution of 0.1° C when used to detect the temperature of a tympanic membrane.

Polycrystalline silicon-germanium alloys have been used to make a single element, suspended, bolometer [Sedky et al. 1997]. Due to its lower thermal conductivity, this material has better thermal isolation of the absorbing layer than the more common polysilicon. Other materials such as $Si_{1-x}C_x$:H [Ichihara et al. 1997]and Ti [Tanaka et al. 1996] have also been explored for microbolometers.

The feasibility of bolometer arrays has been demonstrated. These arrays have been grown from amorphous silicon and germanium [Unewisse et al. 1995]. They exhibit a D* (detectivity) of 5 x 10^8 cm Hz ^{1/2} W⁻¹. Staring arrays need D* values near 1 x 10^9 cm Hz ^{1/2} W⁻¹. A significant addition to the bolometer design is the implementation of an integral optical cavity in the bolometer element [Liddiard 1993]. These three-layer designs can increase the thermal absorption of a thin film bolometer to as high as 90%. Electronic readout of individual elements can be accomplished with CMOS using DC bias and AC modulation techniques. An interesting method for converting the incident radiation to digital signals is described [Ringh et al. 1995]. In this work, a CMOS oscillator is incorporated

into each pixel. The resistance change due to the incident radiation affects the frequency of the oscillator. This frequency shift is then used to compute the incident intensity.

A micromachined bolometer array with 240 X 336 pixels, each about 50 μ m square, nicely illustrates the advantages of thermal decoupling from the substrate [Wood et al. 1993]. Both schematics of the design and a micrograph of several pixels are shown in Figure 38. The array has a 50% fill factor and 80 absorption efficiency in the 8 to 12 μ m range. A material with a high thermal coefficient of resistance (TCR), that is, a rapid change in resistance with temperature, forms the resistor for each element. Vanadium oxide was used in the case illustrated. The disadvantage of this approach is that the best performance is available only in a small temperature range, where the TCR is highest. However, in the design range, the performance is equivalent to what could be obtained earlier only with refrigeration. A noise equivalent temperature difference of 0.04 °C was realized with f/1.0 optics and a 30 Hz frame rate.



Figure 38. Schematic (left) and micrograph (right) of pixels in the uncooled thermoresistive microbolometer array developed by Honeywell.

13. Introduction to Applications

The applications of optical MEMS technology are as widely varied as the technology itself. There are applications that are, in effect, just a shrinking of the current method of performing a task to the level of an optical MEMS device. An excellent example of this idea is the compact disk optical pickup head shown in Figure 39 [Lin et al. 1996]. This device embodies the notion that optical MEMS can do the same basic tasks as macro-optics at a fraction of the cost, weight and manufacturing complexity. It also exploits the inherent advantage of a lower overall inertia. This characteristic makes the device less susceptible to some unwanted resonant vibrations. While the optical pickup head depicted here may not be optimized for production, it represents the push toward insertion of



Figure 39. Compact disk optical disk pickup head, a prime example of a micro-optical bench.

optical MEMS into common consumer electronics. It is also a nice example of the ability to concatenate the individual optical elements reviewed in the preceding sections to produce "micro-optical benches". The precision and parallel production of the separate components, rather than the assembly of components made individually, exploits a hallmark characteristic of integrated circuit mass production.

The following three sections survey a variety of demonstrated and potential optical MEMS devices that utilize the types of components described in the preceding sections. A complete review of optical MEMS applications would be a major undertaking, even at this early stage in development and use of the technology. However, the items covered below will give a broad overview of salient opportunities.

There are many potential ways to organize this review of the uses of optical MEMS. We employ a fundamental subdivision of applications into the generation and manipulation, first, of information in general (Section 14) and, secondly, of images in particular (Section 15). Of course, images are basically information arranged in two-dimensional arrays, but their use of so distinct and pervasive as to merit separate attention. In Section 16, we include speculations on potential applications of optical MEMS.

14. Applications: Generation and Transfer of Information

Information can be generated in many ways ranging from human creativity to the employment of computers to measurements of physical and other phenomena. Of these, the acquisition of information from any system using transducers involving optical MEMS is of interest here. A few examples will be presented in this section. The processing of information can be done optically, so called optical computing. However, it does not now involve MEMS and is excluded from this review. The communication of information through fiber optics or free space does bring MEMS into play, as we have seen. Hence, switches and interconnects are also surveyed from an applications perspective.

14.a. Acquisition of Information

Transducers involving optics and micromachines are already numerous and proliferating rapidly. These are commonly used to record motions, including acceleration, velocity, and displacements, and sometimes to sense pressure, which can be made to cause a displacement. Optical spectra can now be acquired by use of micromachined systems. These applications are each surveyed.

14.a.i. Motion and Displacement Detectors

Optical methods may be used to interrogate the mechanical motion of accelerometers. Capacitive and piezoelectric coupling are common methods used to read out accelerometer data. Capacitive techniques suffer from vulnerability to electromagnetic interference, whereas piezoelectric techniques can have large sensitivity drifts and relatively small signals. Accelerometer data can also be read out as an electrical signal from a photodetector. This method has been implemented in various accelerometer designs. A suspended grating structure moving over a fixed grating can modulate a light beam incident

on it [Chen et al. 1997]. The intensity of the transmitted light is related to the acceleration of the moveable grating. Fiber optics and interferometers may also be used to provide optically-coupled accelerometers. Both accelerometers and velocimeters, which involve optical readouts, have been demonstrated. A strain gauge based on the bending of an optical fiber has also been produced.

Optical methods can be useful in environments that have very high ambient electro-magnetic fields and elevated temperatures. One such application is sensing vibration on generators in electrical power plants. A design based on a moving optical fiber has been implemented as a vibration sensor for electrical generators [Ollier et al. 1997]. This de-



Figure 40. Optically coupled vibration sensor in which the optical waveguide is also the support for the proof mass.

vice uses a resonant mass that incorporates a optical waveguide, as illustrated in Figure 40, and an interferometric detector. Laser light from the tip of the resonant mass structure is incident on a sensor incorporated in the opposing wall of the device. The sensor is a multimode interference coupler that detects the relative motion of the mass. Light is coupled on and off the chip via fibers mounted in etched v-grooves. Another method of acceleration detection involves forming a Fabry-Perot cavity between the proof mass and the fiber end. This method has been used to develop a two-axis accelerometer [Schropfer et al. 1997].

Measurement of the doppler effect of a laser beam provides a powerful method for non-contact measurements of velocity. Current miniature velocimeters have remotely-mounted laser sources and detectors coupled via fiber optics. This configuration involves complexity and alignment difficulties. A monolithically integrated device has been developed that is only 0.9 x 0.8 mm square [Ito et al. 1997]. It incorporates the laser source, waveguides, lenses, and detectors into one package, which is aligned photolithographically, as shown in Figure 41. This detector has the ability to measure velocities as slow as 5 µm/s. A similar device has been made [Sawada et al. 1997] by the same group for use as a micro-focusing and tracking sensor. This sensor will maintain the selected distance from the sensor head to the moving substrate, as well as track a guide pattern etched into the substrate. Focusing and tracking errors on the order of a few tenths of a micron were demonstrated.

The ease with which fibers can be integrated into new systems, or added to existing systems, makes them an excellent candidate for sensor applications. Optical fibers are lightweight, cheap, robust, and are available in a variety of optical configurations. Using a fiber is not, in and of itself, an optical MEMS application. When the mechanical motion of



Figure 41. Optical micro-encoder showing the V-shaped laser diode in the center, near the top, and the photodiodes below. Laser light is reflected off the sides of the device and focused with the curved lenses on each side at the bottom.

a fiber imparts some decipherable signal, then it becomes an optical MEMS sensor. A simple example of this type of sensor is the fiber-bending sensor. This sensor employs a Bragg grating written into the fiber material. Bending the fiber changes the pitch of the grating and the reflected signal may be analyzed. This technique may be applied in various ways. A distributed optical bending sensor has been reported [Tomiyoshi et al. 1997]. It can detect where on the length of the fiber the bending is occurring and the magnitude of the bend angle.

14.a.ii. Pressure Sensors

Pressure sensors are a very natural application for optical MEMS. Thin planar layers are easily fashioned into diaphragms, and silicon is sufficiently robust to handle significant deflections. As with motion detectors, there are alternative ways to monitor the deflection of a MEMS diaphragm. Capacitance measurements will allow the measurement of diaphragm deflection, and piezoresistance is also used. However, the intrinsic sensitivity of sub-wavelength resolution makes optical interrogation an attractive method for pressure transducers.

A simple method of implementing an optical MEMS pressure sensor has been developed at the University of Texas, Austin [Kim and Neikirk 1996]. This device employs the Fabry-Perot scheme shown in Figure 42 to monitor the deflection of a suspended silicon membrane. This method of optical sensing has wide application. The device can be mounted on the end of a fiber, and is an excellent candidate for distributed sensor networks. Some work on this type of pressure sensor has also been done at Tohoku University in Sendai, Japan [Katsumata et al. 1997].

Benaissa et al. have developed an elegant method of utilizing a Mach-Zehnder interferometer as a pressure sensor, which is indicated schematically in Figure 43 [Benaissa and Nathan 1995]. This device consists of an AR-ROW waveguide structure on a silicon substrate. The back side of the silicon is etched so that a thin layer of silicon forms a flexible diaphragm underneath one arm of a Mach-Zehnder interferometer. As the pressure in the cavity changes, the sensor arm of the interferometer is perturbed and an optical fringe pattern is read on the output side. This type of sensor has exhibited optical phase changes of up to 180 µrad/Pa.



Figure 42. Photographic top view and schematic cross section of a Fabry-Perot pressure sensor.



Figure 43. Schematic of a Mach Zehnder pressure sensor.

14.a.iii. Optical Spectrometers

Measurement of the spectral distribution of light in the visible, and nearby infrared and ultraviolet regions, has countless applications in science and technology. Diffraction grating and other spectrometers are used with point and array detectors in laboratory, factory and field settings. The control of manufacturing processes is a major use of optical spectrometers. An example is the determination of the end points of energetic processes used for production of semiconductor devices and chemicals.

Certain optical instruments need comparatively large path lengths to accomplish their tasks. Optical spectrometers commonly use long path lengths to separate light into its individual wavelengths because longer path lengths yield better resolution. These long path lengths are not feasible in a MEMS device. Nevertheless, the optical components that are central to optical spectrometers have been constructed, and fully functioning spectrometers have been made using micromachining techniques. Microparts GmbH (http://www.microparts.de/ home.htm) makes, and American Laubscher Corporation sells, both IR and visible spectrometers with integral diffraction gratings, one of which is shown in Figure 44. While these instruments do not have any moving parts now, rotable gratings and moveable slits seem possible. Micromachined variable slits are being used in a full-sized spectrometer manufactured by Hewlett-Packard [Maute et al. 1997]. Tunable MEMS gratings will enable IR spectrometers [Guckel 1997]. A polychromator based on programmable diffraction gratings, for use as a dark-field optical correlation spectrometer, is under development [Sinclair et al. 1997, Sinclair et al. 1997].



Figure 44. Micromachined optical spectrometer (black) with the integrated detector array (gray.)

14.b. Communication of Information

As with the acquisition of information, there are many ways to pass information from one place to another. Carriers in much of both the electromagnetic and acoustic spectra, suitably modulated, can be used for communications. Of all these possibilities, the employment of light, either guided in fibers or in free space, has already involved the use of optical MEMS. A brief survey of such applications follows.

14.b.i. Optical Switches

Optical MEMS will undoubtedly play a significant role in the future of the communications industry. It is quite clear that fiber optics will be a major conduit for information. The need for inexpensive, high quality, efficient fiber optic technology is not only obvious but also largely unfulfilled. While discrete switches and lasers are the workhorses for the current fiber network configurations, integrated MEMS switches and lasers for wavelength division multiplexing (WDM) will be standard in the not so distant future. Surface micromachining, bulk micromachining and LIGA [Mohr 1997] techniques will all be used to fabricate fiber optic switching components.

Fiber switches are classified in two basic categories. "On/off" switches can block the light that propagates along the fiber. They may be simple in design and manufacture. A mechanical shutter, which blocks the light transmitted through a gap between fiber ends, is a good example of a simple on/off switch. Any beam block that can be placed in the path of a fiber interface will accomplish the task. Different configurations of this basic principle have been described [Hashimoto et al. 1997, Uenishi et al. 1997]. One embodiment is shown in Figure 45 [Bishop and Giles 1998]. A vertical polysilicon surface is coated with gold to form a mirror that is inserted between two closely-spaced optical fibers. With passive assembly, the coupling loss is 16%, while active alignment reduces the loss to 10%. The



Figure 45. Colorized micrograph of a micromirror near the end of an optical fiber. The mirror is the gold structure and the core of the fiber can be seen just above it. The actuation mechanism moves the mirror vertically and is just out of the picture to the left.

mirror is on the end of hinged and erected surface, which passes over a pivot to a plate parallel to the substrate. A few volts is adequate for actuation, and only 2 μ W of power is needed, even for frequent reconfiguration of optical routers containing these MEMS switches.

Devices that switch optical signals from one fiber to another are called "n x n" switches. The first "n" is the number of input fibers and the second "n" is the number of output fibers. The 1 x 2 switch is the simplest such device. A novel approach to the waveguide coupler [Boysel et al. 1993] uses a suspended metal membrane to selectively inhibit one path of the coupler and create a 1 x 2 switch. The membrane is electrostatically pulled to the substrate and it contacts one side of the coupler. This contact destroys the optical transmission of the waveguide and forces the light to the other path. The thin membrane and small deflection distance contributes to the 20 μ s switching times.

Designs that perform n x n optical switching may involve redirecting the light path or translating the fiber. The most common optical switches are designed so a mirror can be actuated in and out of the light path and act as the switch. Various mirror configurations are used to accomplish this task. The cross-bar switch is illustrated in Figure 46. The terms refer to four fibers that are in a plane with a cross configuration, so that their ends face a central point. If the mirror is not present, the two fibers, which are 180° apart, will form a transmission pair in the bar state. When a mirror is placed at the central point then the two fibers, which are 90° apart, will form a transmission pair in the cross state. Translating a mirror to the cross state can be done with a linear actuator that drives the mirror into the desired position. Crossbar switches have been made using deep reactive ion etching [Marxer et al. 1997, Marxer et al. 1997] and bulk micromachining [Toshiyoshi and Fujita 1996]. They have been implemented using scratch drive actuators [Lee et al. 1997] and PZT meander actuators [Riza and Polla 1992]. Another common method of switching the mirror into the optical path is to mount one edge of the mirror on a torsion spring and electrostatically move it into place. This method has been done with both vertical [Lee and Wu 1997] and horizontal [Miyauchi et al. 1997] torsion springs, as well as cantilever leaf springs [Mita et al. 1998]. These methods provide switching times that are suitable for slow speed applications such as transmit/receive switching, but they are too slow for high-speed multiplexing applications.



Figure 46. The two states of a cross-bar switch.

Other designs for fiber switching involve a variety of geometries and optical components. One idea employs microprism arrays [Goring et al. 1996] has been adapted for fiber switching. A piezoelectrically-driven microprism was used to redirect light from an input fiber to as many as nine output fibers for a 1 x 9 fiber switch. This device showed less than 1 dB insertion loss and greater than 50 dB isolation between output channels. Thermo-capilliary optical switches have also been used to switch optical paths in waveguide structures [Sato et al. 1997].

The fiber translation method of n x n switching can be implemented via micromachining techniques. The general design is to attach an input fiber or waveguide to a movable structure and translate it between mechanical stops. If the air gap can be kept small, coupling losses can be minimized. Index matching fluids will also decrease optical losses, but at the expense of switching speed. Various approaches have been reported [Field et al. 1996, Hoffman et al. 1998, Kobayashi et al. 1997, Nagaoka and Suzuki 1997, Nagaoka et al. 1997, Ollier et al. 1996].

14.b.ii. Optical Interconnects

Electronic circuits rely on paths for electronic signals to travel. These paths can occur in wires, metal layers on printed circuit board, and circuit paths inside integrated circuits. Multichip mod-

ules (MCMs) involve large capacity, high-speed data paths between chips. Using optical MEMS technology and current MCM components, a new optoelectronic multichip module (OE-MCM) is a logical development [Koh et al. 1998]. Optical paths can exist on many different levels. Computer to computer, board to board, chip to chip, and intra-chip communications are all fair game. Optical communications also alleviates the bottleneck of the limited number of pins on microprocessor packages. If this technology is coupled with current WDM techniques, the number of data channels will expand enormously [Kobayashi et al. 1997]. Optical logic gate designs [Murdocca et al. 1990] are elaborations of optical interconnects, which enable optical computing.

Corner cube reflectors (CCR's) have been used for years in the macro-optics community because of their characteristic of reflecting incident light directly back to the source. This feature can be used on optical MEMS chips for on-chip optical interconnects and off-chip communica-Micro-CCR's have been tions. fabricated and tested [Chu et al. 1997, Chu et al. 1997, Gunawan et al. 1995]. Figure 47 shows a micro-CCR with an electrostatically actuated bottom mirror. Deflecting the bottom mirror can modulate the micro-CCR. When the mirror is pulled down to the substrate, the CCR functions normally. When the mirror is released, the mutual orthogonality of



Figure 47. Corner cube reflector showing the bottom mirror out of plane.

the three mirrors is destroyed and the CCR will not function retroreflectively. This mechanism enables the CCR to be used in a transmitter. The low power needed to operate these devices make them attractive for solar or battery operation.

15. Applications: Generation, Manipulation and Presentation of Images

Digital cameras and frame grabbers now make the acquisition of images quite routine. Most of the systems do not involve optical MEMS, but some infrared sensor arrays employ micromachined elements. The processing of images, specifically phase correction using adaptive optics, has also involved MEMS. The display of images is one of the hallmark applications for optical MEMS. Each of these topics is reviewed in turn.

15.a. Acquisition of Infrared Images

Use of the uncooled micromachined 240 X 336 array discussed in Section 12.2 yields images at night or in daytime which depend on the temperature of the scene. Night vision has long been a major need of military units. Cooled, narrow-bandgap semiconductor detector arrays and uncooled microchannel plate electron multipliers are used extensively by the military. However, such units remain relatively expensive, so their civil use is linited to police and emergency units. However, widespread availability of thermal imagers for nighttime use would contribute to the safety and security of the general population. Hence, the good performance of uncooled detector arrays made by micromachining, and their potential for low-cost production in large numbers, are attractive.

15.b. Phase Correction of Optical Images

Some work has been done in using MEMS deformable mirrors to do aberration correction for image plane improvement. When discrete element mirror arrays are used, diffraction effects can become severe in some cases [Roggeman et al. 1997]. However, arrays of micromirrors with square and other shapes are useful for telescope adaptive optics applications [Michalicek et al. 1998]. Lenslet arrays may mitigate diffraction effects. Another approach is to have a continuous membrane as the mirror and place the actuators underneath the membrane, which is illustrated in Figure 48. [Bifano et al. 1997, Bifano et al. 1997, Vdovin and Middelhoek 1997]. This eliminates the diffraction effects but has other limitations, such as greater actuator demands, coupling of neighboring segments and higher operating voltages. Work continues on both of these deformable mirror technologies. Image phase correction should find many military and civil applications.



Figure 48. The continuos membrane mirror is shown as well as a schematic view of a cross section of the device.

Control of the emission profile of a phase-locked laser diode array is related to the control of image quality. It has been demonstrated using a 1×10 linear array of piston micromirrors [Christensen et al. 1996]. The piston array was able to provide far field phase correction to a linear diode array. It was also able to steer the corrected beam over 0.81° .

15.c. Image Display Devices

The presentation of images for viewing can be done serially or in parallel. Optical MEMS have been developed for both modes. Scanners, which construct images serially, are surveyed next. Then we review two types of devices, in which the monochrome images are displayed at once, or color images are projected by a mix of serial and parallel means.

It should be noted that display devices, which ordinarily put images onto a screen for real-time viewing, also can be used to present images to recording media, for example, photographic film or various kinds of paper using xerography. That is, display devices can be configured as printers.

15.c.i. Scanners

Optical scanners are effected in a variety of ways. They can be employed as bar code readers, as well as visual displays. Bar code readers record reflected signal intensity. The active element scans a laser beam over the surface to be "read" and a sensor then detects the return signal. The critical parameters for the scanners are beam quality, scan rate stability and spatial stability.

Vertically-erected optical MEMS are beginning to extend scanner performance. A surface micromachined mirror was pushed into position with a linear microvibromotor and resonantly driven with an electrostatic comb drive. These scanners have the advantage of using an in-plane actuator for driving the mirror, as shown in Figure 49 [Tien et al. 1996]. Such a system provides greater actuator travel than vertical actuators and therefore greater scan angles. Both onedimensional and two-dimensional scanners have been fabricated with this technology.

Recent developments have shown that a scan mirror can be fabricated and used parallel to the substrate. Researchers at UCLA have developed a process called Micro-Elevator by Self-

Assembly (MESA) [Fan et al. 1997]. This process is able to lift micromachined structures several hundred microns above the wafer surface. The results of this process are shown in Figure 50. Large mirrors (400 x 400 μ m) produced in this manner have been driven electrostatically in two dimensions to produce scan angles greater than ±14° at frequencies of 1.5 kHz.

In-plane micromotors can be used as rotating platforms for a scanning device [Yasseen et al. 1995]. Two scanning techniques are obvious. If a polygonal mirror is attached



Figure 49. Actuated micromirrors capable of scanning the beam from an external semiconductor laser module.



Figure 50. MESA structure showing a two-dimensional scanner.

to the rotating platform, the MEMS device becomes a miniature of the scanners that are in use by the millions today. While this is an interesting solution to the miniaturization process, the inherent problems of attaching a mirror to the silicon rotor, and aligning the center of mass with the center of rotation, proves to be to difficult. The related problem of bearing design to accommodate the added mass of the mirror makes this approach untenable. A better design is to incorporate a diffraction grating on the rotor and use the rotation to scan a monochromatic source. The grating can be a simple straight pattern or a more complicated quadrant pattern. Scanners have been fabricated from both wobble motors and salient pole devices. These scanners, although conceptually simple, suffer from the same

problems as all micromotors. They include stiction on release, microprobing to start the motion, high failure rates in high humidity, and rotor warpage after processing.

Bimorph actuation is an alternative to resonant comb drive structures for scanning. One method is to support the mirror on torsion hinges, and to use the bimorph element to provide the rotation. This method can be extended to a coupled system to provide a two-dimensional scanner [Ohtuka et al. 1995]. Bimorph actuation of a cantilever arm has also been used to scan an optical beam [Motamedi et al. 1997].

Another method of actuation is a piezoelectric cell. A mirror supported on a post can use piezo actuation to excite independent modes of fundamental oscillations. These modes can scan a twodimensional pattern. This scanner mechanism has been tested as a bar code reader. It is capable of scanning a standard bar code pattern at a distance of 20-100 mm. The mechanism is also being incorporated into a robotic inspection system that will travel down a length of pipe and map the surface topography. By adding motion in the axial direction (traveling down the pipe), the robot can actually map the entire inside surface of the pipe. One suggested application of this device is the inspection of pipes in the cooling system of nuclear power plants [Goto 1996].

A scanning mechanism based on a magnetic mirror material was demonstrated [Judy and Muller 1996]. A nickel-iron plate is attached to a silicon torsion hinge and exposed to a controllably-variable magnetic field. When configured as an optical scanner, the mirror deflects a laser beam through an angle of 135°. While these devices were operated with an external field, one could imagine integrating a small solenoid near the mirror. Clearly, if an array of these devices is needed, crosstalk between individual elements may be a problem. Another magnetically-actuated mirror was developed at the California Institute of Technology using a similar technique [Miller and Tai 1997].

15.c.ii. Grating Light Valves

A display device based on research done at Stanford is being developed as an electronicallycontrolled light modulator [Solgaard 1997]. Silicon Light Machines of Santa Clara CA is currently producing it for applications in the display market. The grating light valve (GLV) is made of thin deformable ribbons of silicon. Each pixel is composed of two sets of ribbons. One set is fixed. The interleaved movable set is suspended over an air gap. The ribbons can be seen the lower right portion of Figure 51, and the address electrodes are in the upper left portion of the figure. Figure 52 shows the full array width. In the on state, the ribbons form a flat mirror, while in the off state the suspended ribbons



Figure 51. Close up of GLV Device showing interface between the address electrodes and the silicon ribbons.

are pulled down by one quarter of a wavelength, so a grating is formed. The incident light is diffracted by the grating into the plus and minus first order of the grating. There are other implementations of fixed and moveable pairs which can reverse the on and off state.

GLV are reflection mode devices, so they have high throughput and relatively high power handling capabilities. Diffraction efficiencies greater then 80% have been reported [Bains 1997]. The tensile stress in the ribbons keeps the reflecting surface relatively flat even with very thin ribbons. The ribbons are mechanically stable in the up position. The electrostatic force that pulls the ribbons down operates against this mechanical stability. These forces are not linearly balanced at all ribbon-substrate separation distances, and a voltage/deflection hysteresis results. This these electrostatic hysteresis enables devices to utilize a high-speed switching scheme for video processing. The low inertia of the silicon ribbons contributes



Figure 52. GLV device showing entire cross section of the linear array.

to 20 ns switching times. Screen refresh rates near 50 million frames per second are theoretically possible. Two-dimensional images are obtained by a combination of the GLV and a mirror that can oscillate or rotate. Close inspection of the projected image shows no delineation between video scan lines. Projectors that have been made using the GLV have excellent image quality and a rich color depth. GLV devices are used as linear scanners, also.

15.c.iii. Digital Micromirror Devices

The Digital Micromirror Device (DMDTM) is a showpiece of what MEMS can do [Hornbeck 1995]. It is the culmination of years of development at Texas Instruments. The original design for the device was proposed in 1987. It is an array of mirrors, which are independently addressable and can deflect through a tri-stable range of motion $(+10^\circ, 0^\circ -10^\circ)$, as indicated in Figure 53. These devices can be used in a variety of optical systems. The current commercial applications are for projection devices. The DMD is used as a reflective element in the optical train of a system. A light source is directed onto the DMD while a signal is input to the device. Each individual mirror is placed in a bi-

nary mode. The mirrors that are "on" will reflect the light into the optical train and onto the projection surface. The mirrors in the "off" state will reflect the light into a baffle, and the associated pixel on the projection surface will appear dark. Using one array and a single light source, a DMD can be used as a monochrome display driver. A full color display can be implemented with a single DMD and a color wheel after a white light, or by a combination of three DMDs and associated basic color sources. DMDs can be used in linear arrays for printing applications. Arrays may have multiple columns for gray scale control.



Figure 53. DMD cutaway view showing two mirrors in opposite tilted states.

The DMD is fabricated on top of a completed CMOS memory circuit. Six photomask layers build a complex, multilayer, aluminum structure. The general construction approach is to isolate the electrical, mechanical, and optical layers to effectively decouple their operation. Posts support the mirrors. The posts are connected to a voke that is suspended by a pair of torsion springs. The electrical layer underneath the mechanical structure electrostatically deflects the yoke. Each pixel is independently addressable by digital signals, so the overall technology is termed Digital Light Processing, or DLP[™].



Figure 54. DMD array with various layers showing.

Figure 54 shows four SEM images of part of a DMD array. The image in the upper left is the finished array before metalization. The mirror surfaces can be seen with the underlying support post showing through at the center of each mirror. The image at the upper right is the same view with one of the mirrors removed to expose the mechanical structure underneath. The lower left image is the mechanical layer with no mirrors. A close-up of one pixel's mechanical structure is shown in the lower right image. When viewed from the "top" or mirror side, the device has a 90% optical fill factor. After other losses, such as scattering, on-time delay, and aluminum reflectivity, the total efficiency of these devices is about 62%.

The major problems with the DMD technology over the last ten years have been the issues of reliability and yield. Reliability problems were solved through design changes. Yield problems have been solved primarily through improved processing techniques. One of the most vexing problems was dead pixels. Pixels malfunction for three main reasons: stiction, hinge failure, and hinge memory. The stiction issue was addressed by incorporating a small whisker of hinge material on the landing tip of the mirror yoke. This whisker acts like a spring. When the mirror is electrostatically released from the tilted state, the spring provides the release energy to overcome the stiction force. Hinge failure is the mechanical fracture of the torsion hinge, whereas hinge memory is the failure of the hinge to reset to the 0° position. Implementing a new, more stable hinge material and a bi-polar reset circuit corrected these problems [Hornbeck 1996].

Until recently, DMDs have been sold by Texas Instruments in Display Engines for the digital display and printer markets exclusively. Now, devices are available to independent researchers in two forms [Lewotsky 1997]. The basic Digital Light Processing kit has a 640 x 480 DMD array and all the associated electronics to interface it to a PC. The Optical kit has the optical assembly needed to focus light onto the DMD array. Alternative uses for DMDs, such as autocorrelation and rapid prototyping of plastic parts, are being explored.

16. Other Applications of Optical MEMS

The applications just reviewed represent a fair but small sampling of the numerous current and potential uses of optical MEMS for the generation, manipulation and communication of information and images. Future possibilities may come from many fronts. They might involve either replacements of existing functions with optical MEMS, or the development of really new applications. We speculate on a few other new applications in the remainder of this section. An example of a replacement is the use of micro mirror arrays in projectors. Another is the application of current, commercial micromachined optical spectrometers in areas now employing large, classical spectrometer systems. There are many examples of possible new applications. Useful optical systems could be made by concatenation of some of the components reviewed above. For example, a micromachined thermal infrared source could be combined with a grating made by LIGA or deep reactive ion etching, and read out with a MEMS microbolometer array. Such a system might be useful for infrared spectral analysis of samples in a wide range of industries, process control being one of them.

One challenging, but attractive new possibility is the melding of micro-Fabry-Perot elements with micromachined detector elements to make spectrally-sensitive and tunable arrays for recording infrared images. The individual picture elements would include either a tunable filter and detector, or a spectrometer and detector, if Fourier transformations of the data recorded while scanning the Fabry-Perot cavity were made. The latter would allow acquisition of a "data cube" of two-dimensional spatial information, plus one dimension of spectral data. Current research and development on such "hyper-spectral" imaging is demonstrating numerous applications, ranging from microscopic biomedical research to satellite remote sensing of agriculture.

Applications of optical MEMS in biology and medicine seem especially attractive, both because of numerous opportunities and the importance of these fields. There is an explosion of work on array-format, chip-level systems for manipulating and sensing DNA, and on "lab-on-a-chip" systems for microanalysis of materials in biology and medicine. Many of these techniques involve optical readouts of fluorescent stains, but optical MEMS have not yet been employed in the schemes. It seems likely that the tools now available from optical systems with micromachined static or moving parts, discussed in this report, will be useful for molecular biology.

Optical MEMS might also prove valuable for cellular biology. A method of identifying individual living cells is being developed at Sandia National Laboratories [Lewotsky 1997]. The optical cavity region of a VCSEL was used as a sample chamber for unknown biological cells. These cells are largely transparent to the laser wavelength and act as intra-cavity waveguides. Each type of cell has a characteristic internal configuration, and will affect the cavity mode in a specific way. Since the length of the cavity is on the order of a few microns, individual cells can be sampled. This is a unique method of sampling cellular material, and does not depend on the typical absorption and fluorescence techniques. It could lead to sampling rates as high as 20,000 cells per second. The initial demonstration did not involve mechanically-tunable VCSELs, but it seems likely that a configuration to exploit such optical MEMS could be employed. The added spectral flexibility might permit optimization of the flow cytometry.

One medical application of MEMS to test an optical device, the human eyeball, has been prototyped. An opthalmic tonometer for measuring the pressure within an eye was developed. It included a silicon micromachined pressure sensor with a piezoresistive readout [Hachol et al. 1996]. Of course, an optical readout could have been employed, as discussed above in the section on pressure sensors.

Other medical uses of optical MEMS are possible, especially techniques using compact spectrometers for measurement of light transmitted or scattered by living tissue. Figure 55 shows the absorption





spectrum of one of the author's ear lobes. It turned out to be relatively featureless, and hence useless for blood chemistry analysis. However, the use of absorbed or scattered light from high-resolution, tunable lasers, as measured by compact spectrometers with micro-optical components, might yield more spectral detail and permit useful assays.

17. New Optical Materials and Associated Processes

Silicon has historically been the material of choice for optical MEMS. Its extensive use in the semiconductor industry provides a strong database for its electrical properties. These data are not especially relevant to its optical characteristics. Silicon is also an outstanding mechanical material [Peterson 1982]. The doping of silicon with materials like boron is an effective way to create etch-stop layers. Such layers are key to multidimensional micromachining processes. However, doping silicon with high levels of impurities affects its mechanical properties [Cabuz 1996, Cabuz 1997]. This can sometimes interfere with the intended application of the device.

Indium phosphide may be suitable for some optical applications [Hjort et al. 1997]. It can be etched with RIE and other wet or dry processes [Greek et al. 1997]. However, the mechanical strength of InP limits its use. Some work has been done recently on the physical characteristics of InP [Greek et al. 1997] as they relate to micromechanical structures. InP optical filters have been made and exhibit promising optical properties [Le Dantec et al. 1997]. These filters employ the movable mirror methods for tuning a Fabry-Perot cavity. High reflectivity (>95%) Bragg mirrors may be made with just three pairs of InP/air interfaces [Le Dantec et al. 1997]. More conventional devices will use InAlGaAs/InP and InGaAs/InP pairs that have Bragg characteristics closer to GaAs/AlAs.

In addition to inventive uses of familiar materials for optical MEMS, there are three other opportunities for materials innovations. The first is the use of currently available materials for optical MEMS. Nanostructured materials, especially semiconductor quantum dots, which have already been made and tested fall into this category. Such materials should offer the designer of optical MEMS new properties and functionality. Secondly, totally new materials can be developed to provide greater flexibility for optical MEMS design and manufacture. That is, it is possible that the attraction of optical MEMS will drive the development of new photonic materials with particularly desirable properties.

The third frontier for materials in MEMS involves structuring of materials to produce desirable optical properties. Included here are familiar processes such as the controlled smoothing or roughening of surfaces. Of greater interest and possibility, however, are methods to produce photonic bandgap materials in MEMS. Such materials have structures on the order of optical wavelengths. Hence, their dispersion



Figure 56. Photonic bandgap material made from macroporous silicon.

relations as a function of optical wavelength are strongly modulated. The situation is very analogous to the influence of atomic scattering on the propagation of electrons in crystals. It is fortuitous that some of the same patterning and etching processes commonly employed in MEMS production are needed for the production of some photonic bandgap materials. Figure 56 contains micrographs of silicon, which has been structured to modulate its optical properties [Gruning et al. 1996]. Figure 57 shows a photonic bandgap material made by the successive buildup of silicon structures with cross sections about 1 micrometer square [Lin et al. 1998]. Micro-structured photonic materials offer two kinds of useful properties. They can modify the spectral character of incident radiation, and redirect both monochromatic and colored light.



Figure 57. Photonic crystal developed at Sandia National Laboratory. Each element is $1.2\mu m$ wide.

Particular attention has to be paid to the processes associated with each type of new materials. This is true whether the material is produced in separate processes and subsequently incorporated into optical MEMS, or whether the new materials are grown in place during MEMS production. Materials and processes simply go hand in hand, with specific materials requiring any one of a limited set of processes, and any process applying only to a range of materials.

Many examples of recently developed and emerging processes germane to production of optical MEMS could be given. A process with great overall promise for MEMS, in general, involves pulsed laser deposition (PLD) of thin films [Chrisey and Hubler 1994]. It requires the straightforward preparation of a target of the material to be made into the thin film. A pulsed laser, usually a KrF laser operating at about 10 Hz, is focussed onto the target. This

produces a plasma with temperatures in excess of 10,000 K, high enough to evaporate any material, no matter how refractory it is. The vapor falls on the substrate of interest, usually a few centimeters from the focal spot. The trump characteristic of PLD is the ability to make multi-element films with compositional fidelity. Complex materials, with five and more elements, have been made by PLD, including high temperature superconductors, ferrite, ferroelectric and piezoelectric materials and bio-materials, among others. PLD can also produce films with well-controlled structure, if the substrate is heated.

Thin films of polymers have many uses, so it was desirable to develop a method to produce them by PLD in order to exploit the flexibility and rapid cycle time of the method. Recently, a method of embedding the polymer of interest in a matrix, especially dissolving it in a solvent and freezing the solution, has been used to produce targets for PLD. The laser pulse is absorbed dominantly by the solvent matrix, with the polymer molecules being thrown toward the substrate intact. The smaller solvent molecules are pumped away, leaving a functional film of the polymer of interest. The technique, shown schematically in Figure 58, has been dubbed MAPLE for Matrix-Assisted Pulsed Laser Evaporation [McGill et al. 1998].



Figure 58. Schematic of the Matrix Assisted Pulsed Laser Evaporation (MAPLE) process.

Other processes to produce micro-scale structures in polymers with useful optical properties have been demonstrated. LIGA was already discussed as a microstructuring process based on x-ray

optics. It has been used also to produce plastic parts up to 1 cm in width by exploiting the penetrating power and collimation of synchrotron x-radiation [Guckel 1993]. The micro-scale metal molds, which result from electroplating LIGA resist structures, can be employed for molding or embossing plastic parts. So-called "soft lithography", or microcontact printing, with microstructured poly(dimethy siloxane), could be applied to the production of surfaces with useful optical reflection characteristics [Xia and Whitesides 1998]. In short, there are many opportunities for introduction of both new materials and new processes to the field of optical MEMS.

18. Conclusion

The past four decades have produced two technological revolutions, one in computing and information handling and the other in photonics and communications. These converge in optical MEMS, as indicated in Figure 59. The addition of mechanics to electronics and optics is both exciting technology and very important for commercial applications.

should make clear that optical MEMS is a field which has "taken off" recently and defi-



INFORMATION



nitely. The ordinary literature, evidenced in the bibliography, and the patent literature, discussed in the appendix, both support this contention. So also do the variety of optical MEMS devices and the range of their applications. Commercial production of Digital Mirror Devices by Texas Instruments exceeds ten thousand units annually. Fiber optic crossbar and other switches, especially reconfigurable MEMS devices for wavelength division multiplexing, are poised for large-scale production and use in communications networks. Optical MEMS are projected to be a quarter-billion industry annually in the next five years [Detlefs 1999].

For all of the progress made in recent years, it is clear that optical MEMS exhibit great potential for growth. Facile methods for their design are only now getting serious attention. New materials and associated processes will be employed to improve demonstrated devices and enable new optical MEMS. The considerable creativity already exhibited in the design of the devices discussed above, and many others not reviewed, will undoubtedly be surpassed in the future. Creative alternative uses of available optical MEMS, and focussed development of new devices for particular applications, are both expected. Optical MEMS technology, now far from maturity, is poised to grow in both diversity and utility for many years.

NOTE ADDED IN PROOF:

Since completion of this report, a conference on optical MEMS was held in Paris, France. The proceedings contain numerous review and research papers germane to the topics contained herein. Conference proceedings were published as proceedings of the SPIE and are referenced as follows:

"Design, Test and Microfabrication of MEMS and MOEMS", B. Courtois, S.B. Crary, W. Erhfeld, et.al., Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 3680, 1999.

Acknowledgments and Figure Credits

Robert Stroud of Aerospace Corporation provided a bibliography of about 200 papers and reports on optical MEMS, which was very useful in the early stages of this review. John DeRosa drafted the initial material on laser machining. Colleen Carlson and Cheri Griffith provided key support in compiling the bibliography. David Drosdoff gave assistance with locating information. Richard W. Peacock of the Naval Research Library performed the key word searches for the patent study. George Mueller made very useful comments on a late draft of the review. The work was supported by the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency and the Office of Naval Research.

Figures, and associated references, were generously provided by the following people:

- Figure 3. Holographic Lithography Systems Inc.
- Figure 4. Henry Guckel, University of Wisconsin
- Figure 5. Lambda Physik
- Figure 6. Michael Stuke, Max-Planck-Institut
- Figure 7. Mats Boman, Uppsala University
- Figure 8. A. Bertsch, Swiss Federal Institute of Technology.
- Figure 9. Andrea Reinhardt, MicroTEC Inc.
- Figure 10. Kam Lau, University of California, Berkeley
- Figure 11. Kam Lau, University of California, Berkeley
- Figure 12. Thomas Gabrielson, Appl. Phys. Lab., Penn State University
- Figure 13. Dennis Freeman, MIT
- Figure 14. Hiroo Ukita, Ritsumeikan University
- Figure 15. Renshi Sawada, NTT
- Figure 16. Michael Gaitan, NIST
- Figure 17. Jack Jewell, Picolight Inc
- Figure 18. Connie Chang-Hasnain, University of California, Berkeley
- Figure 19. Jim Harris, Stanford University
- Figure 20. Carola Strandman, Uppsala University
- Figure 21. Henerik Ahlfeldt, IMC, Sweden
- Figure 22. Li Fan, UCLA
- Figure 23. Ming Wu, UCLA
- Figure 24. Minoru Sasaki, Tohoku University
- Figure 25. Michael Daneman, University of California, Berkeley
- Figure 26. David Burns, AFIT
- Figure 27. John Comtois, AFRL
- Figure 28. John Comtois, AFR

- Figure 29. Ming Wu, UCLA
- Figure 30. Victor Bright, University of Colorado, Boulder
- Figure 31. David Burns, AFIT
- Figure 32. Ming Wu, UCLA
- Figure 33. Ming Wu, UCLA
- Figure 34. Jim Walker, Lucent Technologies.
- Figure 36. Hans Zappe, CESM
- Figure 37. Hans Zappe, CESM
- Figure 38. Barry Cole, Honeywell Inc.
- Figure 39. Ming Wu, UCLA
- Figure 40. Eric Ollier, LETI/CEA
- Figure 41. Renshi Sawada, NTT
- Figure 42. Dean Neikirk, University of Texas at Austin
- Figure 43. Arokia Nathan, University of Waterloo
- Figure 44. Sarah Carpenter, American Labscher Corporation
- Figure 45. David Bishop, Lucent Technologies
- Figure 47. Patrick Chu, UCLA
- Figure 48. Thomas Bifano, Boston University
- Figure 49. Richard Muller, University of California, Berkeley
- Figure 50. Li Fan, OMM Inc
- Figure 51. Robert Corrigan, Silicon Light Machines Inc.
- Figure 52. Robert Corrigan, Silicon Light Machines Inc.
- Figure 53. Larry Hornbeck, Texas Instruments
- Figure 54. Larry Hornbeck, Texas Instruments
- Figure 56. Stefan Ottow, University of Kiel
- Figure 57. Sandia National Laboratory
- Figure 58. Douglas Chrisey, NRL

Appendix A: Design of Optical MEMS

This appendix outlines some aspects of the design phase of optical MEMS. It should, in principle, include three sub-phases, as indicated in Figure 60. While they can be considered and performed separately, these phases are interactive and should be performed iteratively. The first phase is *optical or func-tional design*. It involves choosing the geometry and optical characteristics (especially materials) for the MEMS, so that it will perform the desired function. This phase is the focus of this appendix. The primary

issue to be addressed is whether or not any of the commercially available optical design codes are useful for the design of optical MEMS. If so, can they be used with the other codes needed to design MEMS? Examples of how some commercially available optical codes perform for the design of MEMS are included at the end of this appendix.



Figure 60. Each sub-phase of the design process has individual components that can be performed separately but each is inherently interrelated with the others.

The second process is the *electro-mechanical design* of the MEMS device. This, in itself involves iterative, detailed and self-consistent calculations of the electronics and the mechanics of the device. It requires consideration of many germane bulk characteristics of materials, such as stiffness, that are far beyond the optical properties of their surfaces. There are a few companies that now offer design codes for MEMS in general. They include, to varying degrees, material parameters and physical characteristics, such as electrostatics, mechanics, thermal processes, fluidics, and others [Nagel 1999].

The third phase is *process design*. Here, the patterning, material deposition and etching steps, which must be done sequentially to produce the desired devices with the needed performance, are laid out in enough detail for the fabrication personnel to make the devices. While there are several codes for process design of integrated circuits, process design of MEMS is at a more primitive stage. Some of the IC codes do apply, and there are codes for the orientation-dependent etching of silicon, for example. However, the development of process design codes for MEMS is an area rich with opportunity. This will be increasingly true as new materials are employed to develop new MEMS, which perform better or are cheaper. For example, compound semiconductors and plastics will be used increasingly in optical MEMS.

Returning to the optical design of MEMS, there is reason for hope that the codes developed to design macroscopic optics might also be good for the design of optical MEMS. This is because the wavelengths of light in and near the optical region of the spectrum are still short compared with the lateral dimensions of almost all of the optical MEMS devices reviewed earlier. The physical dimensions of MEMS optics often fall in the range of 10 to 100 micrometers. In this region, diffraction effects due to the clearaperture size may be negligible. Of course, for some optical MEMS, smaller structures do bring diffraction effects into play. These might disqualify many of the commercial optical design codes from being useful for MEMS design.

This review of the design of optical MEMS was initiated by using a compilation of optical design software companies, which was published in a trade journal review article [Zankowsky 1997]. Twenty-five firms were listed. Of these, 21 companies were contacted in order to learn details of their codes, and 16 companies responded. The available material, much of it received by downloading trial codes over the internet, was examined to determine the characteristics of each code. These characteristics fall into two classes. The first involves the situations to which each of the codes applies, for example, refractive or reflective optics, or optical fibers. A major aspect for each involves how the surfaces being designed are input, modified and described. These solid model descriptions can have much in common with the descriptions that go into the electro-mechanical models ordinarily employed for MEMS. Such commonality could be important for the overall optical MEMS design problem. The second class of descriptors for each code

involves its size, cost and the required platforms and performance to get results in reasonable times. Some of the codes are relatively small, so that they fit and run easily on ordinary personal computers. Others require workstations and much more extensive calculations.

Many simple optical codes, like AutoRay[™] and Beam Four[™], will perform a basic analysis of optical designs. These codes typically use ray tracing, gaussian ray propagation, ABCD methods, or rotationally-symmetric propagation algorithms. More robust codes use non-sequential ray-tracing to accommodate non-symmetric optical elements. Codes, such as GLAD[™] and BPM Cad[™], use complex amplitude distribution functions to represent optical beams. These programs will be better suited to some MEMS optical designs because they handle diffraction effects more rigorously. Design software for some optical MEMS must have the capability to model diffractive components, such as Fresnel zone plates, binary lenses, and binary grating structures. Fiber optics and 3-D waveguides also play an important role in some MEMS devices. Design codes, such as IFO_Gratings[™], do an excellent job of modeling waveguide structures, but will need to handle waveguides in conjunction with standard lenses to increase their utility. Many optical design programs, such as CODE V[™], have extensive catalogues of materials incorporated within the program. Optical MEMS devices will need a very different materials selection, and thus the ability to input custom materials parameters is mandatory. The usefulness of these optical codes will also depend on their ability to output standard file formats, such as IGES, DXF, and STEP, which can be used as input files for both design and fabrication software.

How a program that uses a amplitude distribution complex function is used to simulate an optical system is shown by a simple example. It illustrates how this method can show the true physics of a micro optical problem. Α waveguide system was modeled using BPM Cad. The system contains two optical elements. The first is a square waveguide that confines a propagating wave. The wave profile is mode matched to the lowest order of the waveguide, so that it propagates unaffected by waveguide dimensions. The optical wave is launched into a vacuum from the flat face of the waveguide. The second optical element is a lens with positive curvature. The lens diameter was varied, so three different con-



Figure 61. A Schematic top view of the three optical systems. The waveguide is represented by the element on the left of each illustration and the lens is the element on the right. The light propagates from left to right in the positive Z direction.

figurations were investigated. The width of the waveguide is 8 μ m while the lens diameters are 40 μ m, 12 μ m and 6 μ m. These different configurations will be referred to as Lens-1, Lens-2, and Lens-3, respectively. Figure 61 shows a schematic top view of the X-Z plane for each optical system. The aspect ratios of the figures are not 1:1, so the lenses look thicker than they should. The Z-axis is the propagation direction and runs from left to right. The right side of each schematic view has been cropped so the full propagation distance is not shown. All of the systems have the same initial conditions on the incoming wave. Each lens is 40 μ m thick and positioned 20 μ m from the end of the 20 μ m long waveguide. The program calculates the electric field intensity out to z=300 μ m. The free space propagation from the back of the lens is 220 μ m.

Results for Lens-1 are not surprising and could probably be calculated using any good ray tracing program. However, as the lens diameter is reduced, diffraction begins to play an increasingly dominant role. Figures 62 through 64 show the data generated by the simulation software. The data are arranged in a quad-chart format for each lens simulation.



Figure 62. Data from the Lens-1 simulation.

The upper right graph shows index of refraction as a function of the X-Z plane. The waveguide is clearly visible in the back and the lens is in front of it. The simulation is run by letting the program calculate the electric field intensity as the wave propagates in the positive Z-direction. The data in the lower right corner shows the electric field intensity in a slice of the Y-axis (y=0) as a function of the Z-direction. Since this is a three-dimensional simulation, the electric field is calculated at every point in X-Y-Z space. However time is also represented as the wave propagates down the Z-axis. In order to display the data on paper, one or more dimensions must always be held constant. These data can be more easily understood if we look at the graph in the upper left corner. This graph shows the X-Y profile of the electric field at z=300 μ m, the end of the simulation. If a slice is taken through the vertical axis of the graph, y=0 μ m and its intensity (represented here in false color) is plotted against the X-direction, the resulting graph is identical to the last contour profile in the graph from the lower right corner. This data is also shown on the graph in the lower left corner of the figure. This graph has an additional feature as the index of refraction profile is shown on the right side vertical axis. During the calculation, the entire quad chart is updated for each time increment. Each graph changes, with the exception of the graph in the upper right, since it represents the index of refraction profile that stays constant throughout the simulation. The quad charts in Figures 62 through 64 are data from the end of the simulation and represent the electric field intensity at that point in time. It is clear from the Lens-1 data that the electric field distribution is relatively unaffected by diffraction.



Figure 63. Data from the Lens-2 simulation

The second Lens-2 data is shown in Figure 63. The lens width is reduced to $12 \,\mu$ m and is now just a little larger than the waveguide aperture. The data shows a much different final energy distribution. The radial symmetry is unchanged but the energy is spread across a much larger area. The effects of diffraction can also be seen in the high frequency noise imposed on the energy distribution in the lower left graph. These subtle changes would not be reveled if a ray tracing approach were used.

The Lens-3 data is shown in Figure 64. The lens width is reduced to 6 μ m and is now smaller than the exit aperture of the waveguide. The effects of this are dramatic. The energy is completely dispersed and very little remains at the end of the simulation. To illustrate the resolution of the simulation Figure 65 shows the electric field distribution 48 μ m past the back surface of the lens. Diffraction effects are very clearly shown, as is the capability of the beam propagation method to handle this type of small optics problem.



Figure 64. Data from the Lens-3 simulation

These data are an example of how well an optical design software package can handle the effects of diffraction and small optical devices. To contrast this, another simulation of a micro optical system was performed using Code VTM, which is a raytracing based code. A lens pair was designed to couple two fibers together. The lenses were optimized for energy transfer, and a solid model and point spread function was generated. These are shown in Figure 66. To illustrate the inadequacy of the ray-tracing program to handle small optical designs, the original size of the device was scaled down dramatically. The fiber optic was originally designed to be 125 μ m in diameter with an elliptical core.



Figure 65. Electric field distribution for the Lens-3 simulation. This data is the X-Y optical field at Z=128 μ m.

The lenses were on the order of 0.5 mm in diameter. The solid model depicted in Figure 66 shows the lens edges clipped, so the relative sizes in the figure are not representative. The entire system was scaled down

so that the fiber diameter was 125 pm (a factor of 10^{-6}) and the point spread function, shown in the inset of Figure 66, was unaffected! This simple example shows that the ray tracing algorithms do not adequately reflect the physical world at submicron levels.

Many commercial optical design programs have various features that can be used to simulate optical MEMS, but some programs will be worthless for the task. An effort must be made to do a detailed study of the available programs, including their applicability and efficiency. Later, the best features of each code, from a MEMS perspective, might be integrated into one code. Such software could then be utilized with the available MEMS CAD tools to create a complete, computer-based design capability.



Figure 66. Solid model of a fiber coupler lens system. The source is an unseen fiber to the left edge of the figure and the point spread function is calculated at the face of the fiber on the right. The inset is the false-color contour plot of the point spread function.

This appendix has focused on commercially available software for design of optical MEMS. A university group has developed a design tool for simulation and analysis of free-space optoelectronic systems. Reference to this work can be found in: "Chatoyant: a computer-aided-design tool for free-space optoelectronic systems", S.P. Levitan, T.P. Kurzweg, P.J. Marchand, et.al., Applied Optics, vol. 37, No. 26, 10 September 1998.

Appendix B: MEMS Patent Analysis

There are three kinds of literatures for any area of technology. The first is the ordinary open literature. It is a good overall measure of the level of activity and the available funding in a field. The second is the thesis literature. It shows the extent to which graduate students and their advisors are willing to make a long-term commitment to advancing the field. The third is the patent literature. It measures the extent to which individuals and companies judge that some ideas are commercially valuable and worth the time and cost of legal protection.

Several projections of the level of commercial activity in the production of MEMS have been made and published [Detlefs 1999, Marshall 1997]. These are useful, but they vary widely in what they include and what they predict. By contrast, an assessment of commercial interest using the patent literature is straightforward. We present our methodology and results, and briefly discuss their implications.

Two patent databases, both searchable with key words for a fee, as part of the Dialog Information Services system, were used. They are claims/U.S. Patents and the Derwent World Patents Index. The key words used were "MEMS", "microelectromechanical systems", "microsystems" and "micromachines", with the search arranged to produce a "hit" for any of these words. The results of the searches were provided in tagged formats on diskettes for importation into the bibliographic software package EndNote[™]. The use of this program permits further key word searches and specific printouts, as well as the facile insertion of the individual records into the reference list of documents.

In order to examine the patent activity in optical MEMS, a further key word search was performed on the database resulting from the initial searches. The results of searching the two databases independently were compared to eliminate duplicate "hits" in the merged data base. Two data sets were then reduced from the overall database. The number of "basic patents" and the overall number of patents were each tabulated against the year issued. "Basic patents" are counted as individual ideas that are patented under various authorities in different countries. "All patents" represent the total number of patent numbers from the searches, independent of the content of the patents. The number of "all patents" is greater than the number of "basic patents" because the same disclosures are sometimes filed in multiple countries. The information was entered into an ExcelTM spreadsheet for plotting.

The patent history for the overall MEMS field is given in Figures 67 and 68. There is "noise" of a few patents per year before the field took off about 1988. This increase lagged by only a year the initial investment in MEMS research and development by the National Science Foundation in the U.S. The stagnation in the 1990-2 time frame could be a statistical fluctuation. However, it might reflect the gap between the NSF program, and the initiation and increase in the funding of MEMS by the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency in the U.S., mechatronics by the Ministry of International Trade and Industry in Japan, and microsystems technology by the ESPRIT program in Europe. These programs started in the early 1990s and have generally grown since then. Of course, governmental funding is only part of the story, since many of the patents are due to industrial initiatives. The integrated number of all MEMS patents is 726, while the integrated number of basic patents is 453.



Figure 67. All MEMS patents.



Figure 68. Basic MEMS patents.

The data for optical MEMS tends to mirror the general growth of the field and is shown in Figures 69 and 70, being about 10 to 15 % of the total. There is no clear reason, other than statistical fluctuation, for its somewhat erratic character. The integrated number of all optical MEMS patents is 135 while the integrated number of basic patents on optical MEMS is 83.



Figure 69. All Optical MEMS patents.



Figure 70. Basic Optical MEMS patents.

This study was meant to provide the overall picture on MEMS patents, and to focus on optical MEMS. It shows that the patents on MEMS in general have begun to exponentiate, with an annual growth rate around 35%, which is equivalent to doubling every two years. The patent activity for optical MEMS is more erratic, being only about one-eighth of the overall level. However, it clearly shows that the tempo of patenting ideas on optical MEMS has also increased significantly recently. The same methodology could be used to highlight the history of patents on other major types of MEMS. For example, a study of patents on MEMS pressure sensors or accelerometers would probably show an earlier and higher level of activity.

Bibliography

This compilation of references was obtained from three sources, the bibliography collected by Robert Stroud prior to 1998, automated keyword searches of INSPEC and other databases, and references otherwise encountered by the authors. The bibliography was generated via the EndNote[™] software package. The entire database of references is contained in an EndNote library file and is available from the lead author. Not all of the references below are cited it the text. The additional papers and reports are given to show related work by authors active in the field, as well as papers otherwise relevant to optics and MEMS.

Abbaspour-Sani, E., Huang, R.-S. and Kwok, C. Y., "A novel optical accelerometer," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 16, pp. 166-8, 1995.

Abraham, M., Arnold, J., Ehrfield, W. et al., "Laser-LIGA: A Cost Savings process for Flexible Production of Microstructures,", Austin TX, 1995.

Agafonov, Y. A., Babin, S. V., Erko, A. I. et al., "Fabrication of diffractive optical elements for X-ray range," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 299-306, 1993.

Aharoni, H. and De Plessis, M., "The spatial distribution of light from silicon LEDs," Sensors and Actuators A (Physical), vol. A57, pp. 233-7, 1996.

Ahfeldt, H., "Passive Alignment of Laser Arrays to Single-Mode Fibers Using Microstructured Silicon Carriers," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Ahn, S.-H. and Kim, Y.-K., "Porposal of human eye's cyrstalline lens-like variable focusing lens," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Ai, M., "Future of imaging technology," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. A56, pp. 31-8, 1996.

Aida, K., "Advances in Lightwave Transmission Technology," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Akamine, S., Kuwano, H., Fukuzawa, K. et al., "Development of a microphotocantilever for near - field scanning optical microscopy," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Akamine, S., Kuwano, H. and Yamada, H., "Scanning near-field optical microscope using an atomic force microscope cantilever with integrated photodiode," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 68, pp. 579-81, 1996.

Akimoto, K., Uenishi, Y., Honma, K. et al., "Evaluation of comb-drive nickel micromirror for fiber optical communication," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Aksyuk, V., Barber, B., Giles, C. R. et al., "Low insertion loss packaged and fiber-connectorized Si surfacemiromachined reflective optical switches," presented at Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Alause, H., Grasdepot, F., Malzae, J. P. et al., "Micromachined optical tunable filter for domestic gas sensors," Sensors and Actuators B, vol. 43, pp. 18-23, 1997.

Alayli, Y., Bendamardji, S. and Huard, S. J., "New remote gas infrared optical fiber sensor," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Althaus, H. L., Heister, G. and Kuhn, G., "Optoelectronics for fiber-optic applications," *Telcom Report International*, vol. 14, pp. 32-5, 1991.

Amakara, V. A., Vesna, G. V., Rudenko, O. V. et al., "Laser-stimulated changing of micromechanical properties in monocrystalline and porous silicon," presented at Interface Control of Electrical, Chemical, and Mechanical Properties. Symposium, Pittsburg, PA, USA, 1993.

Andrews, M. C. and Young, R. J., "Analysis of the deformation of aramid fibres and composites using Raman spectroscopy," *Journal of Raman Spectroscopy*, vol. 24, pp. 539-44, 1993.

Anke, I., Kley, E.-B., Hubner, H. et al., "Replication of microoptical profiles in ORMOCER(R) and other polymers," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France; 1996.

Anon, "Thin-Film Actuated Mirror Spatial Light Valve for high-Brightness Projection Displays," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Anthamatten, O., Battig, R. K., Valk, B. et al., "Packaging of a reflective optical duplexer based on silicon micromechanics," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Aoki, Y., Kato, T., Mizuno, J. R. et al., "A Micro Optical Bench for Alignment-Free Optical Coupling," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Aratani, K., French, P. F. and al., e., "Process and Design Considerations for Surface Micromachined Beams for a Tuneable Interferometer Array in Silicon," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems Workshop, Fort Lauderdale, Flordia, 1993.

Arch, D., Ohnstein, T., Zook, D. et al., "A MEMS-Based Tunable Infrared Filter for Spectroscopy," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Arreguit, X. and Debergh, P., "Photonic microsystems based on artificial retinas," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France;, 1996.

Ashkin, A., "Acceleration and trapping of particles by radiation pressure," *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 24, pp. 156-9, 1970.

Ashkin, A. and Dziedzic, J. M., "Observation of light scattering from nonspherical particles using optical levitation," *Applied Optics*, vol. 19, pp. 660-8, 1980.

Bains, S., "Micromechanical modulator manipulates gratings," Laser Focus World, pp. 27-9, 1997.

Baraldi, L., Kunz, R. E. and Meissner, J., "High precision molding of integrated optical structures," *Proc.* SPIE, vol. 1992, pp. 21-9, 1993.

Bartelt, H. and Unzeitig, H., "Design and investigation of micromechanical bridge structures for an optical pressure sensor with temperature compensation," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A37-A38, pp. 167-70, 1993.

Battig, R. K., Anthamatten, O. and Valk, B., "A reflective modulator based on silicon micromechanics," presented at IEE Colloquium on Optical and Hybrid Access Networks, Ipswich, UK, 1996.

Bauer, D., Heeger, M., Gebhard, M. et al., "Design and fabrication of a thermal infrared emitter," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 55, pp. 57-63, 1996.

Bauer, H., Abraham, M., Ehrfeld, W. et al., "Mass fabrication for components and systems for fiber optics and passive integrated devices using the LIGA technique," presented at Twelfth Annual Conference on European Fibre Optic Communications and Networks. Proceedings Papers on Optical Components, Fibres and Cables, Heidelberg, Germany, 1994.

Bauer, H.-D. and Ehrfield, W., "LIGA Technology for Realizing Optical Singlemode and Multimode Waveguide Components in Polymers," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Bauerle, D., "Chemical Processing with Lasers," Applied Physics B, vol. B46, pp. 261-70, 1987.

Beach, R. J., Emanuel, M. A., Freitas, B. L. et al., "Applications of microlens-conditioned laser diode arrays," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Beheim, G., Sotomayor, J. L., Tuma, M. L. et al., "Fiber-Optic Temperature Sensor Using Laser Annealed Silicon Film," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructrues II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Behin, B., Lau, K. Y. and Muller, R. S., "Magnetically Actuated Micromirrors for Fiber-Optic Switching," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Benaissa, K., Lu, Y. and Nathan, A., "Design and fabrication of ARROW thermo-optic modulators," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 28-31, 1995.

Benaissa, K. and Nathan, A., "ARROW-based integrated optical pressure sensors," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2642, pp. 250-5, 1995.

Benaissa, K. and Nathan, A., "High sensitivity, unambiguous pressure detection with micromechanical Mach-Zehnder interferometry," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Benaissa, K. and Nathan, A., "IC compatible optomechanical pressure sensors using Mach-Zehnder interferometry," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 43, pp. 1571-82, 1996.

Benaissa, K., Nathan, A., Chu, S. T. et al., "Simulation and fabrication of ARROW directional couplers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 49-54, 1995.

Benz, G., "Optoelectronic microsystems. New technologies for integrated optics on silicon," *Elektronik*, vol. 42, pp. 134, 7-8, 40-2, 1993.

Bertsch, A., Lorenz, H. and Renaud, P., "Combining Microstereolithography and thick resist UV lithography for 3D microfabrication," presented at MEMS 98, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Bezzaoui, H. and Voges, E., "Integrated optics combined with micromechanics on silicon," Sensors and Actuators A, pp. 219-23, 1991.

Bhansali, S. and Sood, D. K., "Selective seeding of copper films on polyimide patterned silicon substrate, using ion implantation," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX. Digest of Technical Papers (IEEE Cat. No.95TH8173), Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Biala, N., "Optical Sensor for Minute Displacement Measurements," in Sensors, 1996, pp. 45-6.

Bifano, T., Mail, R. K., Perreault, J. et al., "MEMS defromable mirrors for adaptive optics," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Bifano, T. G., Mali, R., Dorton, J. et al., "Continuous-membrane surface-micromachined silicon deformable mirror," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1354-60, 1997.

Bifano, T. G., Mali, R. K. and al., e., "Continuous-membrane surface-micromachined silicon deformable mirror," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1354-60, 1997.

Bishop, D. J. and Giles, R., "Silicon micromechanics takes on light-wave networks," in *The Industrial Physicist*, 1998, pp. 39-42.

Bjorkman, H., Rangstem, P., Hollamn, P. et al., "Diamond Microstructures for Optial MEMS," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Blattner, P., Naqvi, S. S. H., Ehbets, P. et al., "Diffractive structures for testing nano-meter technology," *Microelctronic Engineering*, vol. 27, pp. 543-6, 1995.

Blomberg, M., Rusanen, O., Keranen, K. et al., "A Silicon Microsystem - Miniaturised Infrared Spectrometer," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Bloom, D. M., "The Grating Light Valve: revolutionizing display technology," presented at Projection Displays III, San Jose, CA, 1997.

Bloomstein, T. M. and Ehrlich, D. J., "Laser -chemical 3-D micromachining," presented at Chemical Perspectives of Microelectronic Materials III, Boston, MA, USA, 1992.

Bloomstein, T. M. and Ehrlich, D. J., "Laser stereo micromachining at one-half million cubic micrometers per second," presented at Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, South Carolina, 1994.

Boiarski, A. A., Busch, J. R., Bhullar, B. S. et al., "Integrated-optic sensor with macro-flow cell," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Boiarski, A. A., Busch, J. R. B., R.S., Ridgway, R. W. et al., "Integrated optic sensor for measuring aflatoxin-B1 in corn," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Boman, M., Westberg, H., Johansson, S. et al., "Helical Microstructures Grown by Laser Assisted Chemical Vapour Deposition," presented at 5th International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Travemunde, Germany, 1992.

Bonnotte, E., Gorecki, C. and al., e., "Guided-Wave Acousto-Optic Interaction with Phase Modulation in a ZNO Thin film Transducer on a Silicon-Based Integrated Mach-Zehnder Interferometer," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Bourounina, T., Vauge, C. and Mekki, H., "Variational method for tensile stress evaluation and application to heavily boron-doped square-shaped silicon diaphragms," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A49, pp. 21-7, 1995.

Bowden, M., Gardiner, D. J. and Southall, J. M., "Raman analysis of laser-annealed amorphous carbon films," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 71, pp. 521-3, 1992.

Boyd, R. W., Radiometry and the Detection of Optical Radiation. John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1993.

Boysel, R. M., McDonald, T. G., Magel, G. A. et al., "Integration of Deformable Mirror Devices with optical fibers and waveguides," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, 1992.

Boysel, R. M., McDonald, T. G., Magel, G. A. et al., "Integration of deformable mirror devices with optical fibers and waveguides," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Bradley, D., "Plastic lasers shine brightly," Nature, vol. 382, pp. 671, 1996.

Brady, D., "Switching arrays make light work in a simple processor," Nature, vol. 344, pp. 486-7, 1990.

Brandenburg, A., "Integrated optical interferometers for refractometry and chemical sensing," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France;, 1996.

Breitmeier, U., "Laser measuring station for surface quality testing," Laser and Optoelektronik, vol. 24, pp. 53-8, 1992.

Bright, V., Comtois, J., Reid, R. et al., "Surface Micromachined Micro-Opto-Electro-Mechanical Systems," *IEICE Trans. Electron.*, vol. E80-C, pp. 206-13, 1997.

Bright, V. M., Comtois, J. H., Sene, D. E. et al., "Realizing micro-opto-electro-mechanical devices through a commercial surface-micromachining process," presented at Miniaturized Systems with Micro-Optics and Micromechanics, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Brooks, K. G., Udayakumar, K. R., Chen, J. et al., "Smart ferroelectric films and fibers; applications in micromechanics," presented at Smart Materials Fabrication and Materials for Micro-Electro-Mechanical Systems, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1992.

Brown, A. J. C., "High speed optical measurement of 3D surfaces," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2088, pp. 190-4, 1994.

Brown, A. J. C., "Applications of non-contacting surface measurement in micromechanics," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2599, pp. 26-32, 1996.

Brown, G. C. and Pryputniewicz, R. J., "Experimental and computational determination of dynamic characteristics of microbeam sensors," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Diego, CA, USA, 1995.

Brown, S. B. and Jansen, E., "Reliability and Long Term Stability of MEMS," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Bu, J. U., Hwang, J. D., Lee, J. B. et al., "Annular Shutter Mirror for a Digital Video Disk Pick-Up Module," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998. Buhler, J., Funk, J., Korvink, J. G. et al., "Electrostatic Aluminum Micromirrors Using Double-Pass Metallization," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 6, pp. 126-35, 1997.

Buhler, J., Funk, J., Paul, O. et al., "Thermally actuated CMOS micromirrors," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A47, pp. 572-5, 1995.

Buhler, J., Steiner, F. P. and Baltes, H., "Linear array of CMOS double pass metal micromirrors," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Buhler, J., Steiner, F.-P. and al., e., "Linear array of complementary metal oxide semiconductor double-pass metal micromirrors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1391-8, 1997.

Burcham, K. E., De Brabander, G. N. and Boyd, J. T., "Micromachined silicon cantilever beam accelerometer incorporating an integrated optical waveguide," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Burdess, J. S., Harris, A. J., Wood, D. et al., "A system for the dynamic characterisation of microstructures," *Journal of MicroElectroMechanical Systems*, vol. 6, pp. 322-8, 1997.

Burger, J., Randall, N., Christoph, R. et al., "Characterization of microoptical elements by a stand-alone atomic force microscope," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2213, pp. 64-9, 1994.

Burns, D., Bright, V., Gustafson, S. et al., "Optical beam steering using surface micromachined gratings and optical phased arrays," presented at Proceeding of the SPIE, San Diego, CA, 1997.

Burns, D. M. and Bright, V. M., "Designs to improve surface micromachined micromirror surface topology,", 1997.

Burns, D. M. and Bright, V. M., "Investigation of the Maximum Optical Power Rating for a Micro-Electro-Mechanical Device," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Burns, D. M. and Bright, V. M., "Micro-electro-mechanical variable blaze gratings," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Burns, D. M. and Bright, V. M., "Micro-Electro-Mechanical Focusing Mirrors," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Burns, D. W., Horning, R. D., Herb, W. R. et al., "Resonant Microbeam Accelerometers," presented at The 8th International Conference on solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors X, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Cabuz, C., "Tradeoffs in MEMS materials," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Cabuz, C., "Tradeoffs in micro-opto-electro-mechanical system materials," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1298-306, 1997.

Cabuz, C., Fukatsu, K., Kurabayashi, T. et al., "Microphysical investigations on mechanical structures realized in p/sup +/silicon," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 4, pp. 109-18, 1995.

Calvert, P., "Polymers that make light work," Nature, vol. 337, pp. 408-9, 1989.

Campbell, R. J. and Kashyap, R., "The properties and applications of photosensitive germanosilicate fibre," *Int. J. Electron.*, vol. 9, pp. 33-57, 1994.

Camperi-Ginestet, C., Jokerst, N. M., Augustine, G. et al., "Alignable deposition of thin film semiconductor materials for integrated micro-opto-electronic system," presented at Smart Materials Fabrication and Materials for Micro-Electro-Mechanical Systems, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1992.

Castagnolo, B., Rizzi, M. and Xu, Z., "A new intensity GaAs electrooptic modulator realized by intersecting waveguides," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Chan, K. S., "A micromechanical model for predicting hydride embrittlement in nuclear fuel cladding material," *Journal of Nuclear Materials*, vol. 227, pp. 220-36, 1996.

Chan, M. A., Collins, S. D. and Smith, R. L., "A micromachined pressure sensor with fiber-optic interferometric readout," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. A43, pp. 196-201, 1994.

Chan, S. S. M., Arthur, G., Goodall, F. et al., "Thin-film diamond microstructures formed by excimer laser projection patterning," *Diamond Films and Technology*, vol. 5, pp. 291-8, 1995.

Chang, D. T., Chen, D. M., Lin, F. H. et al., "CMOS Integrated Infrared Sensor," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Chang-Hasnain, C., Vail, E. and Wu, M., "Widely-Tunable Micro-Mechanical Vertical Cavity Lasers and Detectors," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Charette, P. G., Hunter, I. W. and Brenan, J. H., "A complete high performance heterodyne interferometer displacement transducer for microactuator control (for living cells testing)," *Review of Scientific Instruments*, vol. 63, pp. 241-8, 1992.

Chemla, D. S., "Nonlinear Optics in Quantum-Confined Structures," in Physics Today, 1993, pp. 46-52.

Chemla, D. S., "Optics of Nanostructures," in Physics Today, 1993, pp. 22-3.

Chen, B., Guo, L.-R., Tang, J.-Y. et al., "Novel method for making parabolic grating," *Proceedings of the* SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2687, pp. 142-9, 1996.

Chen, X. L. and Jenekhe, S. A., "Quantum confinement effects in self-assembled multicomponent semiconducting polymers," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 85, pp. 1431-4, 1997.

Chen, Y. H., Cheng, C. H. and al., e., "A Polysilicon Surface Micromachined Accelerometer Based on Optical Intensity Modulation," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Chih-Chong, W., Tzu-Kun, K., Ming-Shiann, F. et al., "Fabrication and characterization of the Pd-silicided emitters for field-emission devices," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 145-52, 1995.

Ching, M. T., Brennen, R. A. and White, R. M., "Microfabricated optical chopper," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 40-6, 1993.

Chitaree, R., Weir, K., Murphy, V. et al., "An optical-fibre ellipsometer for applications in thin-film sensor systems," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A50, pp. 45-53, 1995.

Chollet, F., de Labachelerie, M. and Fujita, H., "Microoptomechanical devices: an electrostatically actuated bending waveguide for optical coupling," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France;, 1996.

Chollet, F., Labachelerie, M. d. and Fujita, H., "Electromechanically Actuated Evanescent Optical Switch and Polarization Independent Attenuator," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Chong, N., Srinivas, T. A. S. and Ahmed, H., "Performance of GaAs Microbridge Thermocouple Infrared Detectors," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 6, pp. 136-41, 1997.

Choo, A. G., Jackson, H. E., Thiel, U. et al., "Near Field Measurements of Optical Channel Waveguide Structures," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Chrisey, D. and Hubler, G., Pulsed Laser Depositon of Thin Films. John Wiley, , 1994.

Christensen, C. J., Bright, V. M., Grantham, J. W. et al., "Control of a phase-locked laser diode array using piston micromirrors," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Christensen, S. C. and Christensen, C. P., "Small excimer laser create tiny pieces," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 83--90.

Christenson, G. L., Miller, S. A., Tran, A. T. T. D. et al., "Optical memory using an atomic force microscope and a surface micromachined interferometer," presented at LEOS '95. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1995 Annual Meeting. 8th Annual Meeting, San Fransico, CA, USA, 1995.

Christenson, G. L., Tran, A. T. T. D. and al., e., "Surface micromachined tunable resonant cavity LED using wafer bonding," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Christenson, G. L., Tran, A. T. T. D., Zhu, Z. H. et al., "Surface micromachined long waveguide led/photodetector with a continuous tuning range of 75nm," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Chu, P. B., Lo, N. R. and al., e., "Optical communication link using micromachined corner cube reflector," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Chu, P. B., Lo, N. R., Berg, E. C. et al., "Optical Communication using Micro Corner Cube Reflectors," presented at 10th IEEE International Workshop on Microelectromechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Chu, W. K. H., Hsu, U. T., Wong, M. et al., "Heat transfer in a microchannel flow (substrate cooling)," presented at 1994 IEEE Hong Kong Electron Devices Meeting, Hong Kong, 1994.

Chung, C. K., Lee, C. C. and Wu, C. Y., "A novel approach to corner commpensation of multistep Si(100) terraced structure for mirolens," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Chung, C. K., Li, Y. T. and al., e., "Multistep Si(100) microlens by single mask for IR imager," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Chung, I., Iannella, A., Hariz, A. et al., "Analysis of field-emitter efficiency variation with geometry," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996. Chung, S.-W. and Kim, y.-K., "Design and Fabriction of 10x10 Micro SLM Array for Phase and Amplitude Modulation," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Chung, S.-W., Shin, J.-W., Kim, Y.-K. et al., "Design and fabrication of micro mirror supported by electroplated nickel posts," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Chung, S.-W., Shin, J.-W., Kim, Y.-K. et al., "Characteristics Measurements of the 100 x um2 Fabricated Micro Mirror," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Churenkov, A. V., "Photothermal excitation and self-excitation of silicon microresonators," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A39, pp. 141-8, 1993.

Churenkov, A. V., "Silicon micromechanical optical waveguide for sensing and modulation," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. A57, pp. 21-7, 1996.

Clark, R. L., Karpinsky, J. R., Hammer, J. A. et al., "Micro-Opto-Electro-Mechanical, (MOEM), Adaptive Optic System," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Claydon-Smith, M., Hannaford, C. D. and Whitmore, E. J., "Membranes for microsensors-manufacture and measurement," presented at IEE Colloquium on 'Microsensors', London, UK, 1990.

Collard, D., Fukuta, Y., Akiyama, T. et al., "Integrated motion system for self-alignment of micro-optical devices," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Collins, S. D., Conzalez, C. and Smith, R. L., "Microfabrication creates mesoscopic optical systems," in *Laser Focus World*, 1997, pp. 187-91.

Comtois, J. H. and Bright, V. M., "Surface micromachined polysilicon thermal actuator arrays and applications," presented at Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, SC USA, 1996.

Comtois, J. H., Bright, V. M., Gustafson, S. C. et al., "Implementation of hexagonal micromirror arrays as phase-mostly spatial light modulators," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), Austin, TX, USA, 1995.

Comtois, J. H., Bright, V. M., Gustafson, S. C. et al., "Implementation of hexagonal micromirror arrays as phase-mostly spatial light modulators," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 76-87, 1995.

Comtois, J. H., Michalicek, M. A., Clark, N. et al., "MOEMS for Adaptive Optics," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Connely, S. W. and Snyder, J. J., "Diffraction limited virtual point source microlenses," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 252-60, 1995.

Cox, J. A., Dobson, D. C. and al., e., "LIGA tunable spectral filter performance," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Cox, J. A., Zook, J. D. and al., e., "Optical performance of high-aspect LiGA gratings," Optical Engineering, vol. 36, pp. 1367-73, 1997.
Cox, J. A., Zook, J. D., Ohnstein, T. et al., "Optical performance of high aspect LIGA gratings," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Jose, CA, USA, 1995.

Cox, W. R., Chen, T., Ussery, D. W. et al., "Microjet printing of anamorphic microlens arrays," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2687, pp. 89-98, 1996.

Cox, W. R., Hayes, D. J., Chen, T. et al., "Fabrication of micro-optics by microjet printing," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2383, pp. 110-15, 1995.

Crespo, A., "AOTF interrogation scheme for FBG," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Cunningham, B. T., Berstein, J. J., Seltzer, D. et al., "Micromirror Pixel Addressing Using Electromechanical Bistability," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Cunningham, M. J., Jenkins, D. F. L., Clegg, W. W. et al., "Active vibration control and actuation of a small cantilever for applications in scanning probe instruments," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A50, pp. 147-50, 1995.

Dakin, J. P., Wade, C. A. and Withers, P. B., "An optical fiber pressure sensor," presented at SPIE Fiber Optics '87: Fifth International Conference on Fiber optics and Opto-electronics, 1987.

D'Amato, D. P., "Micro-optics systems and devices: review and analysis using multi-aperture design software," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 206-9, 1993.

Daneman, M., Tien, N., Solgaard, O. et al., "Linear Vibromotor-actuated Micromachined Microreflector for Integrated Optical Systems," presented at Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, South Carolina, 1996.

Daneman, M. J., Solgaard, O., Tien, N. C. et al., "Laser-to-Fiber Coupling Module Using a Micromachined Alignment Mirror," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 396-8, 1996.

Daneman, M. J., Tien, N. C., Solgaard, O. et al., "Actuated micromachined microreflector with two degrees of freedom for integrated optical systems," presented at 1996 Technical Digest Series, Integrated Photonics Research, Boston MA, 1996.

Daneman, M. J., Tien, N. C., Solgaard, O. et al., "Linear Microvibromotor for Positioning of Optical Components," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Daneman, M. J., Tien, N. C., Solgaard, O. et al., "Linear microvibromotor for positioning optical components," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 159-65, 1996.

Dangel, R. and Lukosz, W., "SiO/sub 2/-TiO/sub 2/ rib waveguides for electrostatically actuated IO nanomechanical devices," presented at ECIO '95 Proceedings. 7th European Conference on Integrated Optics with Technical Exhibition. Regular and Invited Papers, Delft, Netherlands, 1995.

Dannberg, P., Waldhausl, R., Brauer, A. et al., "Passive polymeric components fabricated by embossing technique," presented at Europ. Conf. Opt. Commun., Montreux, 1993.

Dantec, R. L., Benyattou, T. and al., e., "Optical Characterization Methods of InP Based Micro-Opto-Electro-Mechanical Systems," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997. Das, P. and Rebitz, K., "Excimer lasers enable next-generation ICs," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 89-95.

Dasgupta, A., Wan, Y., Sirkis, J. S. et al., "Micro-mechanical investigation of an optical fiber embedded in a laminated composite," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1370, pp. 119-28, 1990.

Dautartas, M., Benzoni, A. M., Johnson, C. et al., "A Silicon-Based Moving -Mirror Optical Switch," Journal of Lightwave Technology, vol. 10, pp. 1078-85, 1992.

Davidson, J. L., Ramesham, R. and Ellis, C., "Synthetic diamond micromechanical membranes, cantilever beams and bridges," *Journal of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 137, pp. 3206-10, 1990.

Davies, N. and McCormick, M., "Three dimensional optical transmission and micro optical elements," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 247-57, 1993.

De Brabander, G. N., Boyd, J. T. and Beheim, G., "Integrated optical interferometer with micromechanical diaphragm for pressure sensing," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego CA, 1994.

de Brabander, G. N., Boyd, J. T. and Beheim, G., "Integrated optical ring resonator with micromechanical diaphragms for pressure sensing," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 671-3, 1994.

de Graaf, G., Wolffenbuttel, M. R. and Wolffenbuttel, R. F., "A measurement system for the visual analysis of integrated micromechanical devices," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A37-A38, pp. 772-8, 1993.

Deimel, P. P., "Micromachined devices for optical applications," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Derstine, M. W., Babbitt, W. R., Craig, R. G. A. et al., "Free-Space Digital Optical Systems: Another Step Toward Optical Computing," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1991, pp. 139-44.

Detlefs, W., "MEMS - An SPC Market Study,", Arlington VA January 1999 1999.

Dhuler, V. R., Walters, M., Mahadevan, R. et al., "A Novel Two Axis Actuator For High Speed Large Angular Rotation," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Dhuler, V. R., Wood, R. L., Haake, J., M. et al., "Microsystems for Three Axis Active Fiber Alignment," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Diaz-Garcia, M. A., Hide, F., Schwartz, B. J. et al., "Plastic lasers: semiconducting polymers as a new class of solid-state laser materials," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 84, pp. 455-62, 1997.

Diaz-Garcia, M. A., Hide, F. S., B.J., McGehee, M. D. et al., ""Plastic" lasers: comparison of gain narrowing with a soluble semiconducting polymer in waveguides and microcavities," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 70, pp. 3191-3, 1997.

Dickensheets, D. L. and Kino, G. S., "Micromachined scanning confocal optical microscope," Opt. Soc. America, vol. 21, pp. 764-6, 1996.

Dickey, F. M., Holswade, S. C. and al., e., "An optical probe for micromachine performance analysis," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Diehl, T., Ehrfeld, W., Lacher, M. et al., "Electrostatically operated micromirrors for a Hadamard transform spectrometer," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Dixon, G. J., "How to select the right instrument," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 81-6.

Dixon, G. J., "Periodically poled lithium niobate shines in the IR," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 105-11.

Djotni, K., Torre, J. P., Wang, K. et al., "Design of an all-thin-film array of bolometers," Nuclear Instruments & Methods in Physics Research, Section A (Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment), vol. 370, pp. 203-5, 1996.

Dobrzanski, L., Nossarzewska-Orlowska, E., Nowak, Z. et al., "Micromachined silicon bolometers as detectors of soft X-ray, ultraviolet, visible and infrared radiation," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 60, pp. 154-9, 1997.

Donovan, E. P., Horwitz, J. S., Carosella, C. A. et al., "Pulsed laser deposition of ZnO thin films for piezoelectric applications," presented at Materials for Smart Systems Symposium, Boston, MA, USA, 1994.

Dotzel, W., Gessner, T., Hahn, R. et al., "Silicon Mirrors and Micromirror Arrays for Spatial Laser Beam Modulation," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Du, T., Warren, M. E., Wendt, J. R. et al., "Directional beam control using on/off axis high-efficiency diffractive optics integrated on substrate-emitting vertical-caviety lasers (paper CWF15)," presented at Conference on Lasers and Electro-Optics (CLEO 95), Baltimore, Md, 1995.

Duignan, M. T. and Behrmann, G. P., "Excimer laser micromachining for rapid fabrication of diffractive optical elements," *Applied Optics*, vol. 36, pp. 4666-74, 1997.

Duley, W. W., Dunphy, K., Kinsman, G. et al., "Interaction of Excimer Laser Radiation with Solids," Journal of Laser Applications, pp. 9-12, 1990.

Dziedzic, J. M., "Optical levitation of liquid drops by radiation pressure," Science, vol. 187, pp. 1073-5, 1975.

Eaton, N. C., Drew, R. C. and Geiger, H., "Finite element stress and strain analysis in composites with embedded optical fiber sensors," *Smart Materials and Structures*, vol. 4, pp. 113-17, 1995.

Ebbesen, T. W., Lezec, H. J. and Ghaemi, H. F., "Extraordinary optical transmission through subwavelength hole arrays," *Nature*, vol. 391, pp. 667-9, 1998.

Edwall, G., "MEMS technology - A route to bring the optical fibre to the end user?," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Egert, C. M. and Rajic, S., "Design and fabrication issues in the development of monolithic micro-optical systems," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 99-107, 1996.

Ehrfeld, W., "The LIGA Process for Microsystems," presented at International Conference on Micro, Electro, Opto, Mechanic Systems and Components, Berlin, Germany, 1990.

Elwenspoek, M., Blom, F. R., Bouwstra, S. et al., "Transduction mechanisms and their applications in micromechanical devices," presented at Proceedings: IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots, Salt Lake City, UT, USA, 1989.

Ema, K., Yokoyama, M. and al., e., "Odour-Sensing System Using a Quartz-Resonator Sensor Array and Neural-Network Pattern Recognition," Sensors and Actuators, vol. 18, pp. 291-6, 1989.

Eng, T. T. H., Kan, S. C. and Wong, G. K. L., "Surface-micromachined epitaxial silicon cantilevers as movable optical waveguides on silicon-on-insulator substrates," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A49, pp. 109-13, 1995.

Eng, T. T. H., Kan, S. C. and Wong, G. K. L., "Voltage-controlled micromechanical SOI optical waveguides," presented at 1995 IEEE TENCON. IEEE Region 10 International Conference on Microelectronics and VLSI. 'Asia-Pacific Microelectronics 2000', Hong Kong, 1995.

Eng, T. T. H., Sin, S. S. Y., Kan, S. C. et al., "Surface-micromachined movable SOI optical waveguides," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX., Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Eng, T. T. H., Sin, S. Y. S., Kan, S. C. et al., "Micromechanical optical switching with voltage control using SOI movable integrated optical waveguides," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 7, pp. 1297-9, 1995.

Engelhardt, K. and Seitz, P., "High-resolution position encoder, insensitive to misalignment," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France;, 1996.

Enoksson, P., Stemme, G. and Stemme, E., "Vibration modes of a resonant silicon tube density sensor," *Journal of Microelectomechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 39-44, 1996.

Eskiyerly, M., Garcia-Valenzuela, A. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Mode conversion and large angle transmission in symmetric multimode y-junction couplers," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Fafard, S., "Quantum Dots Promise a New Dimension for Semiconductor Lasers," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1997, pp. 160-4.

Fakhri, K. P., Gerard, P. and al., e., "Exact numerical techniques for the analysis of Bragg reflectors in integrated optical filters," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Fan, L. and Wu, M. C., "Self-Asembled Micro-XYZ with Micro-Ball Lens for Optical Scanning and Alignment," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Fan, L. and Wu, M. C., "Two-Dimensional Optical Scanners with Large Angular Rotation Realized by Self-Assembled Mricro-Elevator," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Fan, L., Wu, M. C., Choquette, K. D. et al., "Self-Assembled Microactuated XYZ stages for Optical Scanning and Alignment," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Fan, L.-S. and Mamin, H. J., "Micromechanics applications in data storage," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1995 - Smart Electronics, San Diego, California, 1995.

Fang, W. and Wickert, J. A., "Comments on measuring thin-film stresses using bi-layer micromachined beams," *Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering*, vol. 5, pp. 276-81, 1995.

Farn, M. W., "Micro-concentrators for focal plane arrays," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Fatah, R. M. A., "Optical activation of micromechanical resonators: theoretical analysis," presented at Broadband (FOC/LAN) '89. Proceedings. Papers Presented at: The First Broadband Networks Exposition and The Thirteenth Fiber Optic Communications and Local Area Networks Exposition, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1989.

Fatah, R. M. A., "Mechanisms of optical activation of micromechanical resonators," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A33, pp. 229-36, 1992.

Fatah, R. M. A. and Stokes, N. A. D., "All fibre-optic micromechanical resonator sensor system," presented at New Materials and their Applications 1990. Proceedings of the 2nd International Symposium, Warwick, UK, 1990.

Feather, G. A., "Micromirrors and Digital Processing: Bringing a New Look to Displays," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1995, pp. 118-24.

Feather, G. A. and Monk, D. W., "Digital micromirror device for projection display," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Jose, CA, USA, 1995.

Feather, G. A. and Monk, D. W., "The digital micromirror device for projection display," presented at 1995 Proceedings. Seventh Annual IEEE International Conference on Wafer Scale Integration (Cat. No.95CH3574-2), San Francisco, CA, USA, 1995.

Fedder, G. K. and Howe, R. T., "Multimode Digital Control of a suspended Polysilicon Microstructure," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 283-97, 1996.

Federrighi, M., Othman, N. and Di Pasquale, F., "Erbium-Doped Waveguides Devices for WDM Applications," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Feinerman, A. D., Lajos, R. E., White, V. et al., "X-Ray Lathe: An X-Ray Lithographic Exposure Tool for Nonplanar objects," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 250-5, 1996.

Fenner, D. B., Carangelo, R. M., Kung, P.-J. et al., "Silicon Etalon Arrays For IR Transform Spectroscopy," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Ferguson, J. A. and Walt, D. R., "Optical Fibers Make Sense of Chemicals," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1997, pp. 108-14.

Ferstl, M. and Frisch, A.-M., "Switchable Fresnel zone lenses for optical interconnections," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Ferstl, M., Kuhlow, B. and Pawlowski, E., "AR-coated arrays of binary lenses for interconnection networks at 1.5 mu m," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 90-101, 1993.

Fetterman, H. R., Rogovin, D., Shih, R. et al., "Nonlinear microwave optics using microparticles," Nonlinear Optice, Principles, Materials, Phenomena and Devices, vol. 7, pp. 219-23, 1994.

Field, L. A., Burriesci, D. L. and al., e., "Micromachined 1 x 2 optical-fiber switch," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 53, pp. 311-5, 1996.

Field, L. A., Burriesci, D. L., Robrish, P. R. et al., "Micromachined 1 x 2 optical-fiber switch," Sensors and Actuators, vol. A53, pp. 311-6, 1996.

Finney, P., "Ouantum Effect Infrared Sensing," in Sensors, 1995, pp. 32-50.

Fischer, K., Muller, J., Hoffmann, R. et al., "Elastooptical properties of SiON layers in an integrated optical interferometer used as a pressure sensor," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 12, pp. 163-9, 1994.

Fischer, M., Graef, H. and Von Munch, W., "Electrostatically deflectable polysilicon torsional mirrors," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A44, pp. 83-9, 1994.

Fischer, M., Nagele, M., Eichner, D. et al., "Integration of surface-micromachined polysilicon mirrors and a standard CMOS process," *Sensors and Actuators*, vol. A52, pp. 140-4, 1996.

Florence, J. M. and Yoder, L. A., "Display system architectures for Digital Micromirror Device (DMD) based projectors," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2650, pp. 193-208, 1996.

Fonash, S. J., "Integration of thin film electronics and MEMS," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Fox, G. R., Muller, C. A. P., Kuhn, M. et al., "Piezoelectric fiber optic modulators and micro-tubes," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 55-61, 1995.

Francis, D. A., Kiang, M.-H., Lau, K. Y. et al., "2D Beam Scanning Using a Fan Laser Array and a Silicon Micromachined Microscanner," presented at IEEE Laser and Electro-Optics Society 1996 Annual Meeting, Boston, MA, 1996.

Frank, M., Shallenberg, U. B. and al., e., "Dielectric microfilter arrays for multispectral measuring devices," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Frazier, A. B. and Allen, M. G., "Metallic microstructures fabricated using photosensitive polyimide eletroplating molds," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 2, pp. 87-94, 1993.

Frazier, A. B., Warrington, R. O. and Friedrich, C., "The miniaturization technologies: past, present, and future," *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 42, pp. 423-30, 1995.

Frazier, B., Friedrich, C. and Warrington, R. O., "The miniaturization technologies: past, present, and future," presented at Proceedings of IECON'94 - 20th Annual Conference of IEEE Industrial Electronics, Bologna, Italy, 1994.

Freeman, D., Aranyosi, A. J., gordon, M. J. et al., "Mulitdimensional moion analysis of MEMS using computer microvision," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Freeman, D. M. and Davis, C. Q., "Using Video Microscopy to Characterize Micromechanical Systems," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

French, P. J. and Wolffenbuttel, R. F., "Reflow of BPSG for sensor applications," *Journal of Microme*chanics and Microengineering, vol. 3, pp. 135-7, 1993.

Freyhold, T. V., Debeda, H., Krippner, P. et al., "Miniaturized Piezo Electric Chopper for Fiber Optical Mulitmode Applications Realized Using LIGA-Technology," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Friend, R. H., Denton, G. J., Halls, J. J. M. et al., "Electronic processes of conjugated polymers in semiconductor device structures," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 84, pp. 463-70, 1997.

Frolov, S. V., Ozaki, M., Gellermann, W., Shkunov, M., Vardeny, Z. V., and Yoshino, K., "Spectral Narrowing in DOO-PPV Films: Superradiance or Amplified Spontaneous Emission?," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 84, pp. 473-4, 1997.

Frolov, S. V., Gellermann, W., Vardeny, Z. V. et al., "Observation of superradiance in DOO-PPV films; towards ultrafast lasers," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 84, pp. 471-2, 1997.

Frolov, S. V., Ozaki, M., Gellermann, W. et al., "Mirrorless lasing in conducting polymer poly(2,5dioctyloxy-p-phenylenevinylene) films," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 35, pp. L1371-3, 1996.

Fujikawa, K., Hirakawa, G., Shiono, T. et al., "Optical properties of a Si binary optic microlens for infrared ray," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Fujimasa, I., Micromachines: A new era in mechanical engineering, 1st ed. Oxford Press, Oxford, 1996.

Fujita, H., "Application of micromachining technology to optical devices and systems," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Fujita, H. and Gabriel, K. J., "New opportunities for microactuators," presented at TRANSDUCERS '91. 1991 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators. Digest of Technical Papers (Cat. No.91CH2817-5), San Francisco, CA, USA, 1991.

Fujita, H. and Toshiyoshi, H., "Micromachined Optical Switches for Free-Space Beam Steering," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Fujita, S., Kihara, T., Aoki, M. et al., "Integrated waveguide device for magneto-optical disk signal detection and its fabrication techniques," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 140-9, 1993.

Fujitsuka, N., Sakata, J., Miyachi, Y. et al., "Monolithic Pyroelectric Infrared Image Sensor Using PVDF Thin Film," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Fukuda, T., Hattori, S., Arai, F. et al., "Optical micro actuator," presented at ICARCV '92. Second International Conference on Automation, Robotics and Computer Vision, Singapore, 1992.

Fukuzawa, K., Tanaka, Y., Akamine, S. et al., "Microfabricated photocantilever for simultaneous NSOM and AFM of optical materials," *Transactions of the Institute of Electrical Engineers of Japan, Part E*, vol. 116-E, pp. 136-42, 1996.

Fukuzawa, K., Tanaka, Y., Akamine, S. et al., "Imaging of optical and topographical distributions by simultaneous near field scanning optical/atomic force micorscopy with a microfabricated photocantilever," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 78, pp. 7376-81, 1995. Funk, J., Buhler, J., Korvink, J. G. et al., "Thermomechanical modeling of an actuated micromirror," presented at Sens. Actuators A, Phys. (Switzerland), Toulouse, France, 1994.

Furuya, A., Shimokawa, F., Matsura, T. et al., "Micro-grid fabrication of flourinated polyimide by using magnetically controlled reactive ion etching (MC-RIE)," presented at Proceedings of Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA, 1993.

Fushinobu, K., Phinney, L. M. and Tien, N. C., "Ultrashort-pulse laser heating of silicon to reduce microstructure adhesion," International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer, vol. 39, pp. 3181-6, 1996.

Gabrielson, T., "Dynamic Imaging of Sillicon Microstructures," Naval Air Warfare Center, Aircraft Division, Warminster, PA, Video report H1808-T12-94-00275, May 1994 1994.

Gaitan, M., "MEMS in Standard CMOS VLSI Technology," presented at Conference on Information Sciences and Systems, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore MD, 1995.

Garcia, E., "Micro-Flex Mirror and Instability Actuation Technique," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Garcia-Valenzuela, A. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Fiber-optic force and displacement sensor based on speckle detection with 0.1 nN and 0.1 angstrom resolution," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 36, pp. 199-208, 1993.

Gardiner, D. J. and Bowden, M., "Raman imaging as a structural probe for silicon structures," presented at IEE Colloquium on Methods of Materials Measurement in Microengineering, London, UK, 1996.

Gauthier, R. C., "Ray optics model and numerical computations for the radiation pressure micromotor," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 67, pp. 2269-71, 1995.

Gerner, M., Paatzsch, T., Weber, L. et al., "Micro-optical Components for Fiber and Integrated Optics realized by the LIGA Techniques," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995 (Cat. No.95CH35754), Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Gerold, D. and Chen, R. T., "Vacuum-Tuned Graded Index Polymer Waveguides on Silicon Substrates," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Gerwen, P. V., Slater, T., Chevrier, J. B. et al., "Thin-film boron-doped polycrystalline silicon germanium for thermopiles," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 53, pp. 325-29, 1996.

Gessner, T., Dotzel, W. and al., e., "Silicon mirror arrays fabricated by using bulk - and surface - micromachining," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Ghaemi, H. F., Thio, T. and Grupp, D. E., "Surface plasmons enhance optical transmission through subwavelength holes," *Physical Review B*, vol. 58, pp. 6779-82, 1998.

Gianchandani, Y. B. and Najafi, K., "Bulk silicon micromachining for the scanning thermal profiler and other applications," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Gibbs, M. R. J., "Characterisation of micron scale piezomagnetic materials in devices," presented at IEE Colloquium on Methods of Materials Measurement in Microengineering (Digest No.1995/227), London, UK, 1995.

Gilbert, J. R., "Exploring Design Spaces for Optical MEMS Devices," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Gilbert, J. R., Legtenberg, R., Senturia, S. D. et al., "3D Coupled Electro Mechanics for MEMS: Application of CoSolve EM," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Giles, R. C., Bishop, D., Aksyuk, V. et al., "Channelized WDM Equalizer using MEMS Reflective Attenuators," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings - Postdeadline Papers, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Glockner, S., Goring, R. and al., e., "Microoptical Modulators and Switches for Multimode Fiber Applications," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Glockner, S., Goring, R. and Possner, T., "Micro-opto-mechanical beam deflectors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1339-45, 1997.

Gonzalez, C. and Collins, S. D., "MicroJoinery: Micromachined Translational Stages for Optomechanical Devices and Systems," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Gonzalez, C., Welty, R. J. and al., e., "MicroJoinery for Optomechanical Systems," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Gonzalez, G. and Collins, S. D., "Magneitcally actuated fiber-optic switch with micromachined positioning stages," *Optics letters*, vol. 22, pp. 709-11, 1997.

Goossen, K. W., Knox, W. H., Walker, A. J. et al., "Optical modulation with independent control of attentuation and spectral tilt," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Goossen, K. W., Walker, J. A. and Arney, S. C., "Possible display applications of the silicon mechanical anti-reflection switch," presented at Conference Record of the 1994 International Display Research Conference and International Workshops on Active-Matrix LCDs and Display Materials, Monterey, CA, USA, 1994.

Goossen, K. W., Walker, J. A. and Arney, S. C., "Silicon modulator based on mechanically-active antireflection layer with 1 Mbit/sec capability for fiber-in-the-loop applications," presented at LEOS '94. Conference Proceedings. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1994 7th Annual Meeting, Boston, MA, USA, 1994.

Goossen, K. W., Walker, J. A. and Arney, S. C., "Silicon modulator based on mechanically-active antireflection layer with 1 mbit/sec capability for fiber-in-the-loop applications," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 1119-21, 1994.

Goossen, K. W., Walker, J. A. and Arney, S. C., "Silicon modulator based on mechanically-active-antireflection layer with 1 Mbit/sec capability," *Electronic Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 1119-21, 1994.

Gopel, W., Hesse, J. and Zemel, J. N., Sensors A Comprehensive Survey, vol. 8. VCH Verlagsgesellschaft VCH Publishers Inc., New York, Weinheim Federal Republic of Germany, 1995.

Goring, R., Berner, W. and Bernhard Kley, E., "Miniaturized optical systems for beam deflection and modulation," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 54-61, 1993.

Goring, R. and Glockner, S.-J., "Micro-optical beam deflectors and modulators: Present state of development," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France:, 1996.

Goring, R., Glockner, S. and al., e., "The potential of transmittive microoptical systems for miniaturized scanners, modulators, and switches," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Goring, R., Glockner, S. and Bohrisch, F., "Miniaturized optical switches based on piezoelectrically driven microprism arrays," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 23-31, 1996.

Goring, R., Possner, T. and Schreiber, P., "Planar gradient-index cylindrical microlenses-flexible components for laser diode applications," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 131-9, 1996.

Goto, H., "High performance micro photonic devices with micro actuator," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 32-9, 1993.

Goto, H., "Si Micromachined 2D Optical Scanning Mirror and its Application to Scanning Sensors," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Goto, H., Wakabayashi, S., Ikeda, M. et al., "Micro-focusing optical device using piezoelectric thin film actuator," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 136-43, 1995.

Grade, J., Barzilai, A., Reynolds, J. K. et al., "Wafer-Scale Processing, Assembly, and Testing of Tunneling Infrared Detectors," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Granata, D. M., Scott, W. R. and Ryan, M. J., "Fourier transform techniques for mode separation in piezocomposites," presented at North American conference on materials and structures, Albuquerque, NM, 1993.

Granstrom, M., Berggren, M. and Inganas, O., "Micrometer- and Nanometer-Sized polymeric Light Emitting Diodes," Science, vol. 267, pp. 1479-81, 1995.

Grant, B., "IR Imagers Break the Cold Barrier," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 133-8.

Gratrix, E. J., "Evolution of a microlens surface under etching conditions," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 266-74, 1993.

Grebel, H. and Kuiper, P., "Integrated holographic optical interconnects," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, CA, 1994.

Greek, S. and Hjort, K., "The effects of internal stresses on the precision of moveable structures for optical MEMS," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Greek, S., Hjort, K. and al., e., "The Strength of Indium Phosphide Based Microstructures," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Greek, S., Hjort, K. and Schweitz, J. A., "The strength of indium phosphide based microstructures," presented at Miniaturized Systems with Micro-Optics and Micromechanics II, San Jose, CA, 1997. Green, E. D. H. and Brar, K. S., "Laser aperture integrated with position-sensing detectors," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Green, E. D. H. and Evans, E. B., "Combined split-cell and linear position sensing diodes," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Green, E. D. H., Farinas, A. D., Cordes, A. H. et al., "Self-Aligning Pinhole system," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Greulich, K. O. and Leitz, G., "Light as microsensor and micromanipulator: laser microbeams and optical tweezers," *Experimentelle Technik der Physik*, vol. 40, pp. 1-14, 1994.

Groen, S. v. d., Rosmeulen, M., Jansen, P. et al., "Bonding techniques for single crystal TFT AMLCDs," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Grosch, G., "Hybrid fiber-optic/micromechanical frequency encoding displacement sensor," Sensors and Actuator A [Physical], vol. A23, pp. 1128-31, 1990.

Gruning, U., Lehmann, V., Ottow, S. et al., "Macroporous silicon with a complete two-dimensional photonic band gap centered at 5 mu m," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 68, pp. 747-9, 1996.

Grunwald, R., Griebner, U. and Ehlert, R., "Microlens arrays for segmented laser architectures," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Guckel, H., "Micromechanics via X-Ray Assisted Processing," Journal of Vacuum Science Technology, vol. 12, pp. 2559-64, 1993.

Guckel, H., "Micromechanisms," *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society, Series A*, vol. 353, pp. 355-66, 1995.

Guckel, H., "Micro Electro-Mechanical Positioning Systems for Optical Instruments and Switches," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Guckel, H., Christenson, T. R., Skrobis, K. J. et al., "Deep X-ray and UV lithographies for micromechanics," presented at Technical Digest. IEEE Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, SC, USA, 1990.

Guerin, L., Schaer, M. A., Sachot, R. et al., "New multichip-on-silicon packaging scheme for microsystems," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A52, pp. 156-60, 1995.

Gui, C., Veldhuis, G. J. and Koster, T. M., "Nanomechanical Optical Devices Fabricated with Aligned Wafer Bonding," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Gunawan, D. S., Lin, L.-Y. and Pister, K. S. J., "Micromachined corner cube reflectors as a communication link," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A47, pp. 580-3, 1995.

Guo, Y., He, M.-c. and al, e., "A novel photodetector with new internal gain and short response time," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 51, pp. 125-8, 1996.

Guo, Y., He, M.-c. and al., e., "A novel photodetector with new internal gain and short response time," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 51, pp. 125-8, 1996.

Gustafson, S. C., Little, G. R. and al., e., "Micro-actuated mirrors for beam steerring," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Gustafson, S. C., Little, G. R. and Bright, V. M., "Micromirror arrays for coherent beam steering and phase control," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Gustafson, S. C., Tuthill, T. A. and Watson, E. A., "Micromirror arrays for active optical aberration control," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 8-17, 1996.

Gustafsson, K., Hok, B., Jonsson, L. et al., "A fiber optic pressure sensor in silicon based on fluorescence decay," *Sensors and Actuators*, vol. 19, pp. 327-32, 1989.

Guyenot, V., Eberhardt, R., Tittelbach, G. et al., "Mounting, cementing and handling of microoptical elements," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Guyenot, V., Siebenhaar, C. and Tittelbach, G., "Kicking step-by-step drive for the adjustment of microoptical elements," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 65-75, 1995.

H., T., Miyauchi, D. and Fujita, H., "Micromechanical Fiber Optic Swithes based on Electromagnetic Torsion Mirrors," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Hachol, A., Dziuban, J. and Bochenek, A., "Ophthalmic tonometer with silicon micromachined structure," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 57, pp. 29-33, 1996.

Hagelin, P., Cornett, K. and Solgaard, O., "Micromachined mirrors in a Raster Scanning Display System.," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Halg, B., "A silicon pressure sensor with a low-cost contactless interferometric optical readout," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 30, pp. 225-9, 1992.

Halmai, A. and Huba, A., "Miniaturised optoelectronic torque sensor," presented at Mechatronic. The Basis for New Industrial Development, Budapest, Hungary, 1994.

Hammel, E., Loschner, H., Stengl, G. et al., "Masked ion beam lithography for proximity printing," presented at Microelectron. Eng. (Netherlands), Aix en Provence, France, 1995.

Han, H., Schramm, J. E., Mathews, J. et al., "Micromachined silicon structures for single mode passive alignment," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2691, pp. 118-23, 1996.

Han, J. and Neikirk, D., "Deflection behavior of Fabry-Perot pressure sensors having planar and corrugated membrane," presented at SPIE's Micromachining and Microfabrication '96 Symposium: Micromachined Devices and Components II, Austin, Texas, 1996.

Han, J., Neikirk, D. P., Clevenger, M. et al., "Fabrication and characterization of a Fabry-Perot based chemical sensor," presented at SPIE Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, Texas, 1996.

Hane, K., "Analytical modeling of micromachined resonator sensor activated by cw laser irradiation," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Hane, K. and Suzuki, K., "Self-excited vibration of a self-supporting thin film caused by laser irradiation," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 51, pp. 179-82, 1996.

Haniff, T. M., Hu, A. and Green, E. D. H., "Self- aligning spatial filter," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2220, pp. 6-14, 1994.

Hardin, R. W., "Laser Machines Microthrusters," in Photonics, 1997.

Hardin, R. W., "New Cantilever Boosts SFM Resolution," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 32-4.

Hare, A. E. and Beyette Jr., F. R., "Deflectable Micro-Mirror Arrays for Implementation of a Recirculating Folded Perfect Shufle Processor," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Harris, J., Larson, M. and Massengale, A., "Broad-Range Continuous Wavelength Tuning in Microelectromechanical Vertical-Cavity Surface-Emitting Lasers," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Harris, J. S. and Sugihwo, F., "Application of Micro-Electro-Mechanical Systems to Optoelectronics," presented at IDEMS, Tiawan, 1996.

Hart, M., Conant, R., Lau, K. et al., "Time-resolved measurement of optical MEMS, using stroboscopic interferometry,", 1999.

Haselbeck, S., Schreiber, H., Schwider, J. et al., "Microlenses fabricated by melting a photoresist on a base layer," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 32, pp. 1322-4, 1993.

Hashimoto, E., Uenishi, Y., Honma, K. et al., "Micro-optical gate for fiber optic communication," presented at International Solid State Sensors and Actuators Conference (Transducers '97), Chicago, IL, 1997.

Hashimoto, E., Uenishi, Y., Honma, K. et al., "Micro-optical gate for fiber optic communicaton," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Hashimoto, K., Yoshinomoto, M., Matsueda, S. et al., "Development of people-counting system with human-information sensor using multi-element pyroelectric infrared array detector," *Sensors and Actuators A* (*Physical*), vol. A58, pp. 165-71, 1997.

Hashimoto, T., Kurosaki, T., Yangisawa, M. et al., "Full duplex 1.3/1.55 um wavelength division multiplexing optical module using a planar lightwave circuit platform," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Hecht, J., "Quantum ring confines photons in wire laser," in Laser Focus World, 1995, pp. 24-8.

Hecht, J., "Wider tunability and lower thersholds improve VCSEL's," Laser Focus World, vol. 31, pp. 18, 1995.

Heissmeier, M., Sheridan, J. T., Schwider, J. et al., "Detection of errors in microlithographic grating fabrication using a simple methodology," *Optik*, vol. 95, pp. 161-7, 1994. Herb, W. R., Zook, J. D., Wilson, M. L. et al., "High Temperature Operation of Optically Resonant Microbeams," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Herzig, H. P., Micro-optics, Elements, systems and applications. Taylor and Francis, London, 1997.

Herzing, H. P. and Peter, Y. A., "Micro-otpics for micromachined fiber optic swithes," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Hesketh, P. J., Yu Cheng, L., Yangqing, P. et al., "MEMS : silicon technology for sensors and actuators," presented at Proceedings Sensors Expo Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA, 1995.

Higgins, T. V., "Computing with photons at the speed of light," Laser Focus World, pp. 72-7, 1995.

Higgins, T. V., "Light speeds communications," in Laser Focus World, 1995, pp. 67-74.

Higurashi, E., Sawada, R. and al., e., "Alignment and Orientation of Birefringent Micro-Objects Using Optical Radiation Pressure on Linearly Polarized Laser Beams," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Higurashi, E., Ukita, H., Tanaka, H. et al., "Optically induced rotation of anisotropic micro-objects fabricated by surface micromachining," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 64, pp. 2209-10, 1994.

Higurashi, E., Ukita, H., Tanaka, H. et al., "Rotational Control of Anisotropic Micro-Objects by Optical Pressure," presented at Proceedings IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Hildebrand, M. and Wolfelschneider, H., "Micromechanical structures excited by noise-modulated light via optical fibers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1011, pp. 95-100, 1989.

Hillerigmam, U., Adams, S. and Goser, K., "Micromechanic pressure sensors with optical readout and CMOS-amplifiers on silicon," presented at ESSDERC '94. Proceedings of the 24th European Solid State Device Research Conference, Edinburgh, UK, 1994.

Hillman, P. D., "How manufacturing errors in binary optics arrays affect far field patterns," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Himmelhaus, M., Bley, P., Mohr, J. et al., "Integrated measuring system for the detection of the revolutions of LIGA microturbines in view of a volumetric flow sensor," *Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering*, vol. 2, pp. 196-8, 1992.

Hinkov, V., "Beam steering without moving parts," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Hintermann, H. E., "Microsensor applications based on doped diamond thin films," presented at IEE Colloquium on 'Diamond in Electronics and Optics', London, UK, 1993.

Hirano, K., Yamaguchi, A. and al., e., "Local Temperature control by Laser Irradiation: Transportation and Digestion of Single DNA Molecules," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Hisanaga, M., Koumura, T. and Hattori, T., "Fabrication of 3-Dimensionally shaped Si Diaphragm Dynamic Focusing Mirror," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, 1993. Hjort, K., "Sacrificial ethcing of III-V compunds for micromechanical devices," Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering, vol. 6, pp. 370-5, 1996.

Hjort, K., Greek, S. and al., e., "Demands and Solutions for an Indium Phosphide Based Micromechanically Tunable WDM Photo Detectors," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Hjort, K., Streubel, K. and Viktorovitch, P., "Indium Phosphide Based Micro Optoelectro Mechanics," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Hoffman, M., Kopka, P. and Voges, E., "Bistable Micromechanical Fiber-Optic Swithes on Silicon," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Hoffmann, M., Bezzaoui, H. and Voges, E., "Micromechanical cantilever resonators with integrated optical interrogation," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A44, pp. 71-5, 1994.

Hofstetter, D., Zappe, H. P. and al., e., "Optical displacement measurement using a monolithic Michelson interferometer," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Hofstetter, D., Zappe, H. P. and Dandliker, R., "Optical Displacement Measurement with GaAs/AlGaAs-Based Monolithically Integrated Michelson Interferometers," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 15, pp. 663-70, 1994.

Hogari, K. and Matsumoto, T., "Electrostatically-drive fiber-optic micromechanical switch," Transactions of the Institute of Electronics, Information and Communication Engineers E, vol. E72, pp. 1089-90, 1989.

Hogari, K. and Matsumoto, T., "Electrostatically driven fiber-optic micromechanical on/off switch and its application to subscriber transmission systems," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 8, pp. 722-7, 1990.

Hogari, K. and Matsumoto, T., "Electrostatically driven micromechanical 2*2 optical switch," Applied Optics, vol. 30, pp. 1253-7, 1991.

Honer, K. A., Maluf, N. I., Martinez, E. et al., "A high-resolution laser-based deflection measurement system for characterizing aluminum electrostatic actuators," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Honer, K. A., Maluf, N. I., Martinez, E. et al., "Characterizing deflectable microstructures via a highresolution laser-based measurement system," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A52, pp. 12-7, 1996.

Hongtao, H., Boudreau, R. A., Bowen, T. et al., "Micromachined structures for optoelectronics packaging," presented at LEOS `95. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1995 Annual Meeting. 8th Annual Meeting. Conference Proceedings (Cat. No.95CH35739), San Francisco, CA, USA, 1995.

Hongtao, H., Boudreau, R. A., Bowen, T. et al., "Micromachined structures for optoelectronics packaging," presented at LEOS '95. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1995. 8th Annual Meeting. Conference Proceedings, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1995.

Hoppe, K., Andersen, L. U. A. and Boutwstra, S., "Integrated Mach-Zehnder interferometer pressure transducer," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995. Hornak, L. A., Brown, K. S. and al., e., "Polymer Guided Wave Integrated Optics: An Enabling Technology for Micro-Opto-Electro-Mechanical Systems," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Hornbeck, L., "Digital Light Processing and MEMS: Timely Convergence for a Bright Future," presented at Micromachining and Microfabrication '95, Austin, TX, 1995.

Hornbeck, L., "Digital Light Processing and MEMS: An Overview," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Hornbeck, L., "Digital Light Processing for High-Brightness, High-Resolution Applications," presented at Electronic Imaging, EI '97 Projection Displays III, San Jose, CA, 1997.

Hornbeck, L. J., "Current status of the digital micromirror device (DMD) for projection television applications," presented at International Electron Devices Meeting 1993. Technical Digest, Washington, DC, USA, 1993.

Hornbeck, L. J., "Digital Light Processing/sup TM/ and MEMS: Reflecting the digital display needs of the networked society," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Horton, R. F. and Bales, T. O., "A new family of plastic endoscope designs," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 25-36, 1995.

Hossfeld, J., Ehrfeld, W., Neumeir, M. et al., "Micro-optical components for parallel optical networks," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Hsiang, P., Garcia-Valenzula, A., Neifeld, M. A. et al., "Micromachined 50 mu m*250 mu m silicon torsional mirror arrays for optical signal processing," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Huang, G., Jin, G. and Wu, M., "Diffraction device for real-time recognizing and tracing the moving target," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Huang, R. S., Abbaspour, E. and Kwok, C. Y., "A novel accelerometer using silicon micromachined cantilever supported optical grid and PIN photodetector," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Hung, C. Y., Burton, R., Schlesinger, T. E. et al., "Microelectromechanical tuning of electrooptic devices," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots(Cat. No.92CH3093-2), Travemunde, Germany, 1992.

Hung, E. S. and Senturia, S. D., "Leveraged bending for full-gap positioning with eletrostatic actuation," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Hunter, J., Bruner, M. and Berger, J., "CMOS freingly MEMS manufacturing process," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, 1998.

Ibbs, K. and Iverson, N. J., "Rapid Prototyping: New Lasers Make Better Parts, Faster," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1997, pp. 122-26.

Ichihara, T., Watabe, Y., Honda, Y. et al., "A High Performance Amorphous Si_{1-x}C_x:H Thermistor Bo-

lometer Based on Micro-Machined Structure," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Ikeda, M., Goto, H. and al., e., "Two-dimensional miniature optical-scanning sensor," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Ikeda, M., Goto, H., Sakata, M. et al., "Two dimensional silicon micromachined optical scanner integrated with photo detector and piezoresistor," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Ikeda, M., Goto, H., Sakata, M. et al., "Two dimensional silicon micromachined optical scanner integrated with photodetector," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 118-24, 1995.

Ikuta, K., Ogata, T., Tsubio, M. et al., "Development of mass productive micro stereo lithography (Mass-IH process)," presented at Proceedings. IEEE, The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems (Cat. No.96CH35856), San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Imanaka, K., "Micro hybrid integrated devices and components: micro photonic devices," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Imanaka, K., "Micro hybrid integrated devices and components: micro photonic devices," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Indermuhle, P. F. and de Rooij, N. F., "Integration of a large tip with high aspect ratio on an xy-micro stage for AFM imaging," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Ishihara, K., Nagakura, T., Furukawa, T. et al., "In vivo tracking method for medical micromachine," presented at Proceedings 1994 Japan-U.S.A. Symposium on Flexible Automation - A Pacific Rim Conference, Kobe, Japan, 1994.

Ishitobi, H., Kawata, S. and al., e., "Two-Photon Absorption for Three-Dimensional Optical Memory with a Photorefractive Crystal," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Itao, K., "A micro-energy flow of a microcantilever," Journal of the Horological Institute of Japan, pp. 15-21, 1996.

Ito, M., Yamamoto, E., Hashimoto, S. et al., "Compound-cavity tactile sensor using surface-emitting laser [for endoscope/catheter tips]," presented at MHS'95. Proceedings of the Sixth International Symposium on Micro Machine and Human Science (Cat. No.95TH8079), Nagoya, Japan, 1995.

Ito, M., Yamamoto, E., Hashimoto, S. et al., "Compound-Cavity Micro-Interferometer using VCSEL and Pizoelectric Actuator," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Ito, T., Sawada, R. and al., e., "Integrated Micro Laser Doppler Velocimeter," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Iveshevskii, S. N., Arhipova, L. N., Karapetyan, G. O. et al., "New fabrication technology of microobjectives for endoscopy," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 258-63, 1993. Iwatsuki, T., Hane, K. and Okuma, S., "Excitation of a progressive plate wave by the photothermal effect," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A35, pp. 87-91, 1992.

Jacobs-Cook, A. J., "MEMS versus MOMS from a systems point of view," Journal of Micromechanics and Micorengineering, vol. 6, pp. 148-56, 1996.

Jacobs-Cook, A. J. and Bowen, M. E. C., "Novel optical fibre/microresonator interfacing technology," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A37-A38, pp. 540-5, 1993.

Jacobs-Cook, A. J. and Bowen, M. E. C., "Planar fibre-optic interface for silicon microresonators," presented at Sensors VI. Technology, Systems and Applications, Manchester, UK, 1993.

Jaecklin, V., Linder, C., DeRooij, N. et al., "Optical Microshutters and Torsional Micromirrors for Light Modulator Arrays," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems Workshop, Fort Lauderdale, Florida, 1993.

Jansson, C., Ringh, U. and Liddiard, K., "On-chip Analog-to-digital conversion suitable for uncooled focal plane detector arrays employed in smart IR sensors," presented at Smart Focal Plane Arrays and focal Plane Array Testing, Orlando, Florida, 1995.

Jay, T. R. and Stern, M. B., "Preshaping photoresist for refractive microlens fabrication," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 275-82, 1993.

Jebens, R., Trimmer, W. and Walker, J., "Microactuators for Aligning Optical Fibers," Sensors and Actuators, vol. 20, pp. 65-73, 1989.

Jenkins, D. F. L., Cunningham, M. J., Clegg, W. W. et al., "Measurement of the modal shapes of inhomogeneous cantilevers using optical beam deflection," *Measurement Science & Technology*, vol. 6, pp. 160-6, 1995.

Jenkins, F. A. and White, H. E., Fundamentals of Optics. McGraw Hill, New York, 1957.

Jerman, H., "Recent trends in silicon micromachining technology," presented at Micromachined Devices and Components, Austin, TX, USA;, 1995.

Jerman, J. H. and Clift, D. J., "Miniature Fabry-Perot Interferometers Micromachined in Silicon for use in Optical Fiber WDM Systems," presented at TRANSDUCERS '91. 1991 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators. Digest of Technical Papers, San Francisco, 1991.

Johnson, B. R. and Kruse, P. W., "Silicon microstructure superconducting microbolometer infrared arrays," *Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2020, pp. 2-11, 1993.

Johnson, M. H., "Precise alignment of optical fibers using a microfabricated silicon device," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 14-20, 1993.

Johnson, M. H. and Willis, F. M., "Precise molded plastic ferrules for single mode optical fibers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 47-53, 1993.

Johnson, R. B., Chung, R., Gaitan, M. et al., "Flat panel Thermal Infrared Scene Generator,", San Diego, CA, 1994.

Jokerst, N. M., Brooke, M., Vendier, O. et al., "Manufacturable multi-material integrated compound semiconductor devices bonded to silicon circuitry," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2524, pp. 152-63, 1995. Jokerst, N. M., Brooke, M. A., Vendier, O. et al., "Thin-film multimaterial optoelectronic integrated circuits," *IEEE Transactions on Components, Packaging and Maunfacturing Technology, Part B: Advanced Packaging*, vol. 19, pp. 97-106, 1996.

Jones, B. E. and McKenzie, J. S., "A review of optical actuators and the impact of micromachining," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A37-A38, pp. 202-7, 1993.

Jones-Bay, H., "Next-generation technology awaits sencond VCSEL decade," in *Laser Focus World*, 1998, pp. 73-5.

Jong-Woo, S., Seok-Whan, C., Yong-Kweon, K. et al., "Fabrication of micromirror supported by electroplated nickel posts," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 88-95, 1995.

Juan, W. H. and Pang, S. W., "Batch-micromachined, high aspect ratio Si mirror arrays for optical switching applications," presented at Transducers 97 - International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, IL, 1997.

Judy, J. and Muller, R., "Batch-Fabricated, Addressable, Magnetically Actuated Microstructures," presented at Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, South Carolina, 1996.

Judy, J. W. and Muller, R. S., "Magnetic microactuation of torsional polysilicon structures," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 53, pp. 392-7, 1996.

Kalvesten, E., Corman, T. and Huiku, M., "A Silicon IR-Source and CO2 Measurements," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Kaneko, R., "Microtribology related to MEMS -Concept, measurements, applications," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots (Cat. No.91CH2957-9), Nara, Japan, 1991.

Kaneko, T., Ohmi, T., Ohya, N. et al., "A New, Compact and Quick-Response Dynamic Focusing Lens," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Kaneko, T. and Ohya, N., "Quick-Response Dynmic Focusing Lens Utilizing Piezoelectric Bimorph Actuator," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Kardinahl, T. and Franke, H., "Organic photodetectors for integrated optics," presented at Integrated Optics for Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Katauskas, T., "Optical Computing Reaches a Crossroads," in R&D Magazine, 1991, pp. 32-6.

Katsumata, T., Haga, Y. and al., e., "Fiber-Optic Pressure Sensor," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Kawabata, T., Ikeda, M., Goto, H. et al., "The 2-Dimensional Micro Scanner Integlated with PZT Thin Film Actuator," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Kawai, S., Araki, S., Kasahara, K. et al., "Optical interconnection using microlens array for parallel processing," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Kawakatsua, H. and Saito, T., "Scanning force microscopy with two optical levers for detection of deformations of the cantilever," *Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B*, vol. 14, pp. 872-6, 1996.

Kawano, T., Irisa, K. and al., e., "Design Fabrication and Testing of an Optically Powered Microactuator with Integrated Polymer Waveguide," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Kawata, S., "Near field optics for nanometric sensing and control," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Kherrat, R., Jaffrezic-Renault, N., Greco, P. et al., "Integrated optical enlarged-field interferometer used as a chemical sensor," Sensors and Actuators B, vol. 37, pp. 7-11, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Francis, D. A., Chang-Hasnain, C. J. et al., "Actuated Polysilicon Micromirrors for Faster-Scanning Displays," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O. and al., e., "Micromachined microscanners for optical scanning," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O., Muller, R. et al., "Micromachined Polysilicon Microscanners for Barcode Readers," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 1707-09, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O., Muller, R. et al., "Silicon-Micromachined Micromirrors with Integrated High-Precision Actuators for External-Cavity Semiconductor Lasers," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 95-7, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O. and Muller, R. S., "Silicon-Micromachined Micromirrors with integrated High-Precision Actuators for External-Cavity Semiconductor Lasers," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 95-7, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O., Muller, R. S. et al., "High-Precision Silicon Micromachined Micromirrors for Laser Beam Scanning and Positioning," presented at Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head Island, South Carolina, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O., Muller, R. S. et al., "Design and Fabrication of High-Performance Silicon Micromachined Resonant Microscanners for Optical Scanning Applications," presented at 1996 Technical Digest Series, Integrated Photonics Research, Boston MA, 1996.

Kiang, M.-H., Solgaard, O., Muller, R. S. et al., "Surface-micromachined electrostatic-comb driven scanning micromirrors for barcode scanners," presented at Proceedings. IEEE, The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems, San Diego, CA, 1996.

Kikuya, Y., Hirano, M. and al., e., "Micro Alignment Machine for Optical Coupling," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, 1993.

Kim, Y. and Neikirk, D. P., "Micromachined Fabry-Perot cavity pressure transducer with optical fiber interconnects," presented at Micromachined Devices and Components, Austin, TX, USA;, 1995. Kim, Y. and Neikirk, D. P., "Design for Manufacture of micromachined Fabry-Perot Cavity-based Sensors," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 50, pp. 141-6, 1996.

Kim, Y. W., Allen, M. G. and Hartman, N. F., "Micromechanically based integrated optic modulators and switches," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Kimura, M. and Hayasaki, J., "Characteristics and simulations of the planar multi-layer spiral coil and the miniature opto-electric transformer," *IEEE Transactions on Magnetics*, vol. 29, pp. 3216-18, 1993.

Kimura, M., Miyakoshi, N. and Daibou, M., "A Miniature Opto-electronic transformer," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots (Cat. No.91CH2957-9), Nara, Japan, 1991.

Kimura, M. and Toshima, K., "A New Type Optical Fiber Vibration-Sensor," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

King, C. R., Lin, L. Y. and Wu, M. C., "Monolithically integrated refractive microlens standing perpendicular to the substrate," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 123-30, 1996.

Kirillovsky, V. K., "New approach of the image structure analyzing and the evaluations of optical system quality," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 293-7, 1993.

Knipe, R. L., "Challenges of a Digital Micromirror Device/sup TM/: modeling and design," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Ko, W. H., "Packaging of microfabricated devices and systems," *Materials Chemistry and Physics*, vol. 42, pp. 169-75, 1995.

Ko, W. H., "The future of sensor and actuator systems," Sensors and Actuators A (Physical), vol. A56, pp. 193-7, 1996.

Kobayashi, D., Okano, H. and al., e., "PLC-Based Micromechanical Optical Switch with Magnetic Drive," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Kobayashi, M., Toshiyoshi, H. and al., e., "A Micromechanical Tunable Interferometer for Free-space Optical Interconnection," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Koester, D., Mahedevan, R., Shishkov, A. et al., "Multi-User MEMS Processes (MUMPS) Introduction and Design Rules," MCNC MEMS Technology Applications Center, Research Triangle Park, NC, 27709 Rev. 4, July 15 1996 1996.

Koga, A. and Suzumori, K., "Electrostatic Linear Microactuator Mechanism for Focusing a CCD Camera," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Koga, A., Suzumori, K., Miyagawa, T. et al., "Attachment/Detachment electrostatic micro actuators for pan-tilt drive of a micro CCD camera," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Koh, B., Shin, H. and Choi, B., "Current Development of Micromirror Array Display Applications," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997. Koh, S. and Ahn, C. H., "Novel integrated optical I/O couplers on MCMs using MEMS techniques," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Koh, S., Sadler, D. J. and Anh, C. H., "Optoelectronic multichip modules for high-speed computer systems and communication networks," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1319-25, 1997.

Koh, S., Wu, D. and Lantz, M., "OptoElectronic Multichip Modules Using MEMS Fabrication Techniques," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Kohl, M., Gottert, J. and Mohr, J., "Verification of the micromechanical characteristics of electrostatic linear actuators," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Kohl, M., Gottert, J. and Mohr, J., "Verification of the micromechanical characteristics of electrostatic linear actuators," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A53, pp. 416-22, 1996.

Kohler, U., Guber, A. E., Bier, W. et al., "Fabrication of microlenses by plasmaless isotropic etching combined with plastic moulding," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 53, pp. 361-3, 1996.

Kohler, U., Guber, A. E., Bier, W. et al., "Fabrication of microlenses by combining silicon technology, mechanical micromachining and plastic molding," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 18-22, 1996.

Kok, Y.-L., "Wavefront analysis and design through the diffraction of a chirped binary grating-the fast polarization case," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 181-9, 1993.

Koops, H. W. P., Babin, S., Weber, M. et al., "Evaluation of the dry resist Vinyl-T8 and its application to optical microlenses," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 30, pp. 539-42, 1996.

Kovacs, G., Micromachined Transducers Sourcebook. McGraw-Hill, , 1998.

Kozolowski, F., Huber, B., Steiner, P. et al., "Generating a microplasma with porous silicon," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 53, pp. 284-87, 1996.

Kraiczek, K. and Vuilleumier, R., "Micromechanical Slit System in HPLC Diode-Array Detection," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Kranert, J., Deter, C. and Gessner, T., "Laser Display Technology," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Kraus, T., Baltzer, M. and Obermeier, E., "A Micro Shutter For Applications in Optical and Thermal Detectors," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Kravitz, S. H., Word, J. C., Bauer, T. M. et al., "A passive micromachined device for alignment of arrays of single-mode fibers for hermetic photonic packaging-the CLASP concept," *IEEE Transactions on Components, Packaging and Maunfacturing Technology, Part B: Advanced Packaging*, vol. 19, pp. 83-9, 1996.

Kravitz, S. H., Word, J. C., T. M, B. et al., "CLASP (Capture and Locking Alignment Spring Positioner)- A micormachined fiber auto-positioning device," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Krippner, P., Mohr, J., Muller, C. et al., "Microspectrometer for the infrared range," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France;, 1996.

Krishnamoorthy, R. and Bifano, T., "MEMS arrays for deformable mirrors," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), Austin, TX, USA, 1995.

Krishnamoorthy, R., Bifano, T. G., Sandri, G. V. et al., "Statistical performance evaluation of electrostatic micro actuators for a deformable mirror," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Kruglick, E. J. J., Damle, S. and Pister, K. S. J., "Three-dimensional structures for micro-optical mechanical systems in standard CMOS," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2642, pp. 33-9, 1995.

Ku, T. K., Hsieh, B. B., Chen, M. S. et al., "Fabrication and characterization of gated Si field emitter arrays with gate aperture below 0.5 mu m," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The Internation Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 140-4, 1995.

Kubler, J. M., "Introduction to Variable Capacitance Silicon Microsensors," in Sensors, 1995, pp. 57-9.

Kubodera, K., "Research and development on mechaphotonics for the promotion of interdisciplinary research and development," NTT R & D, vol. 42, pp. 1089-94, 1993.

Kuck, H., Doleschal, W., Gehner, A. et al., "Deformable micromirror devices as phase modulating high resolution light valves," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Kudoh, T., Ikebe, S., Satow, H. et al., "A highly sensitive thermistor bolometer for a clinical tympanic thermometer," *Sensors and Actuators A (Physical)*, vol. A55, pp. 13-7, 1996.

Kufner, M., Kufner, S. and Frank, M., "Monolithically integrated refractive optical interconnection networks," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 150-8, 1993.

Kuhlow, B., Ferstl, M., Kobolla, H. et al., "Holographic elements for optical interconnects at 1.5um," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Kumazaki, H., Inaba, S. and Hane, K., "Pressure dependence of resonance characteristics of the microcantilever fabricated from optical fiber," Vacuum, vol. 47, pp. 475-7, 1996.

Kunz, R. E. and Dubendorfer, J., "Novel miniature integrated optical goniometers," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 60, pp. 23-8, 1997.

Lachinov, A. N., Zherebov, A. Y. and Kornilov, V. M., "New effects in electroactive polymers: new basics for sensors," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 53, pp. 319-24, 1996.

Lai, J., Perazzo, T., Shi, Z. et al., "Optimization and performance of high-resolution micro-optomechanical thermal sensors," *Sensors and Actuators A (Physical)*, vol. A58, pp. 113-19, 1997.

Lambeck, P. V., Veldhuis, G. J., Nauta, T. et al., "Electrostatically driven high-extinction mechano-optical on/off swithc," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings - Postdeadline Papers, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Lammerink, T. S. J., Elwenspoek, M. and Fluitman, J. H. J., "Optical excitation of micro-mechanical resonators," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots, Nara, Japan, 1991.

Lang, W., Leancu, R., Schaber, U. et al., "Bulk micromachining of Ge for IR grating," Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering, vol. 6, pp. 46-8, 1996.

Lang, W., Richter, A. and Steiner, P., "Current Induced Light Emission from Nanocrystalline Silicon Structures," presented at IEEE Micro electro mechanical systems 92, Travemunde, Germany, 1992.

Lange, V. and Higelin, G., "Static and dynamic characterization of Si membranes," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A46, pp. 47-50, 1994.

Laor, H., "MEM Mirror Application in Optical Cross-Connects," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Larchenko, Y., Leonov, A. and Zhook, S., "Estimation of maximum speed of electromechanical deflectors of light," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Larchenko, Y., Leonov, A. and Zhook, S., "The scanning beam system for laser printer," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Lardelli, S., Staufert, G. and Jutz, J., "Attenuation of a 850 nm laser beam by thin silicon laminas," Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering, vol. 3, pp. 229-31, 1993.

Larsen, U. D., Sigmund, O. and Bouwstra, S., "Design and Fabrication of Compliant Micromechanisms and Structures with Negative Poisson's Ratio," *Journal of Micromechanical Systems*, vol. 6, pp. 99-106, 1997.

Larson, M. C. and Harris, J. S., Jr., "Broadly tunable resonant-cavity light emission," Applied Physics Letters, vol. 67, pp. 590-2, 1995.

Larson, M. C. and Harris, J. S., Jr., "Broadly-tunable resonant-cavity light-emitting diode," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 7, pp. 1267-9, 1995.

Larson, M. C. and J.S. Harris, J., "Wide and continuous wavelength tuning in a vertical-cavity surface emitting laser using a micromachined deformable-membrane mirror," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 68, pp. 891-3, 1996.

Lau, K., "Microphotonics based on Actuated Silicon Surface-Micromachined Structures," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Le Blanc, M. and Measures, R. M., "Micromechanical considerations for embedded single-ended sensors," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1918, pp. 215-27, 1993.

Le Dantec, R., Benyattou, T., Guillot, G. et al., "Optical characterization methods of InP based micro-optoelectro-mechanical systems," presented at Miniaturized Systems with Micro-Optics and Micromechanics II, San Jose, CA, 1997.

Lee, C. E. and Taylor, H. F., "Fiber-optic Fabry-Perot Temperature Sensor Using a Low-Coherence Light Source," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 9, pp. 129-34, 1991.

Lee, S. S., Lin, L. Y. and Wu, M. C., "Micromachined three-dimensional microgratings for free-space integrated micro-optics," presented at OFC '95 Optical Fiber Communication. Summaries of Papers Presented at the Conference on Optical Fiber Communication, San Diego, CA, 1995.

Lee, S. S., Lin, L. Y. and Wu, M. C., "Surface-micromachined free-space fibre-optic switches," *Electronics letters*, vol. 31, pp. 1481-2, 1995.

Lee, S.-S., Huang, L.-S., Chang-Jin et al., "2x2 MEMS Fiber Otpic Switches with Silicon Sub-Mount for Low-Cost Packing," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Lee, S.-S., Lin, L.-Y. and Wu, M. C., "Integration of DFB lasers with surface-micromachined wavelengthmonitoring devices for WDM systems," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Lee, S.-S., Motamedi, E. and Wu, M. C., "Surface-micromachined free-space fiber optic switches with integrated microactuators for optical fiber communication systems," presented at International Solid State Sensors and Actuators Conference (Transducers '97), Chicago, IL, 1997.

Lee, S.-S., Motamedi, E. and Wu, M. C., "Surface-Micromachined Free-Space Fiber Optic Switches With Integrated Microacutators for Optical Fiber Communication Systems," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Lee, S.-S. and Wu, M. C., "Surface-Micromachined Vertical torsion Mirror Switches," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Lee, W.-H., "Diffractive optics for data storage," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Lee, W.-Y., Lee, K. Y., Chuang, W.-C. et al., "Optical polarization mode converter based on twist nematic liquid crystal (TNLC)," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Leger, J. R. and Mowry, G., "Applications of diffractive optics to diode laser arrays and amplifiers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 240-51, 1995.

Lehmann, O. and Stuke, M., "Generation of Three-Dimensional Free-Standing Metal Micro-Objects by Laser Chemical Processing," *Applied Physics A*, vol. A 53, pp. 343-5, 1991.

Lehmann, O. and Stuke, M., "Three-dimensional laser direct writing of electrically conducting and isolating microstructures," *Materials Letters*, vol. 21, pp. 131-6, 1994.

Lehmann, V., "Porous Silicon- A new material for MEMS," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Lehureau, J.-C., "Impact of diffractive optics on the design of optical pick up," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Lemme, H., "Large screen colour projectors," Elektronik, vol. 45, pp. 56-8, 63-4, 6, 8-70, 1996.

Lerner, E. J., "Optoelectronic integrated circuits promise simplicity," in *Laser Focus World*, 1997, pp. 99-102.

Leutwyler, K., "Plastic Power: Polymers take a step forward as photovoltaic cells and lasers," in *Scientfic American*, 1996, pp. 46-8.

Levy, J., "Hybrid binary optic/cylinder lens array for collimation of diode laser arrays," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Lewotsky, K., "Integrated microlenses reshape VCSEL beams," *Laser Focus World*, vol. 31, pp. 16-8, 1995.

Lewotsky, K., "Microcircuit process makes optical system on a chip," in *Laser Focus World*, 1995, pp. 30-2.

Lewotsky, K., "Virtual imaging array splits light into ten wavelengths," Laser Focus World, pp. 30-5, 1995.

Lewotsky, K., "Cell guide modes in microcavity laser," Laser Focus World, pp. 19-22, 1997.

Lewotsky, K., "Kits bring digital micromirrors to new applications," Laser Focus World, pp. 49-50, 1997.

Li, M. Y., Yuen, W., Li, G. S. et al., "High performance continuously tunable top-emitting vertical cavity laser with 20 nm wavelength range," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 1051-2, 1997.

Li, Y. X., French, P. J., Sarro, P. M. et al., "SIMPLE-a technique of silicon micromachining using plasma etching," *Sensors and Actuators A (Physical)*, vol. A57, no.3, pp. 223-32, 1996.

Li, Z., "Performance enhancement of optical encoders for rotary laser beam scanners," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Li, Z. S. and Ikenoue, D., "Algorithm models thermal effects in VCSELs," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 251-2.

Liang, D. and Culshaw, B., "Fibre optic silicon impact sensor for application to smart skins," *Electronic Letters*, vol. 29, pp. 529-30, 1993.

Liau, Z. L., "Mass-transport fabrication of large-numerical-aperture microoptics," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Liddiard, K., "Status of uncooled focal plane detector arrays for smart IR sensors," presented at Infrared Detectors and Focal Plane Arrays IV, Orlando, Florida, 1996.

Liddiard, K. C., "Application of interferometric enhancements to self-absorbing thin film thermal IR detectors," *Infrared Physics*, vol. 34, pp. 43-52, 1993.

Liddiard, K. C. and Goodman, G. L., "Versatile high performance infrared intrusion sensor for remote surveillance applications," presented at SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, San Diego, CA, USA, 1995.

Liddiard, K. C., Ringh, U. and Jansson, C., "Staring focal plane arrays for advanced ambient temperature infrared sensors," presented at Infrared Technology XXI, San Diego, CA, USA, 1995.

Liddiard, K. C., Unewisse, D. H. and Reinhold, O., "Design and fabrication of thin film monolithic uncooled infrared detector arrays," presented at Infrared Detectors and Focal Plane Arrays III, Orlando, FL, USA, 1994.

Lim, T.-S., Shin, J.-W. and al., e., "Novel Fabrication Process of Vertical Spring for Micromirror," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997. Lin, L., Lee, S., Wu, M. et al., "Micromachined Integrated Optics for Free-Space Interconnections," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1995.

Lin, L., Shen, J., Lee, S. et al., "Surface-Micromachined Micro-XYZ Stages for Free-Space Micro-Optical Bench," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Lin, L. L., Howe, R. T. and Pisano, A. P., "A passive, in situ micro strain gauge," presented at Proceedings of Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA, 1993.

Lin, L. Y., Lee, S. S., Pister, K. S. et al., "Self-aligned hybrid integration of semiconductor lasers with micromachined micro-optics for optoelectronic packaging," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 66, pp. 2946-9, 1995.

Lin, L. Y., Lee, S. S., Pister, K. S. J. et al., "Three dimensional micro-Fresnel optical elements fabricated by micromachining technique," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 30, pp. 448-9, 1994.

Lin, L. Y., Lee, S. S., Wu, M. C. et al., "Development of a microphotocantilever for near-field scanning optical microscopy," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Lin, L. Y., Lunardi, L. M. and Goldstein, E. L., "Optical Cross-connect Integrated Systems (OCCIS): A Free -Space Micromachined Module for Signal and Switching Configuration Monitoring," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings - Postdeadline Papers, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Lin, L. Y., Shen, J. L., Lee, S. S. et al., "Microactuated micro-xyz stages for free-space micro-optical bench," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Lin, L. Y., Shen, J. L., Lee, S. S. et al., "Micromachined three-dimensional tunable Fabry-Perot etalons," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 20-7, 1995.

Lin, L. Y., Shen, J. L., Lee, S. S. et al., "Realization of novel monolithic free-space optical disk pickup heads by surface micromachining," *Optics Letters*, vol. 21, pp. 155-7, 1996.

Lin, L. Y., Shen, J. L., Lee, S. S. et al., "Tunable Three-Dimensional Solid Fabry-Perot Etalons Fabricated by Surface-Micromachining," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 101-3, 1996.

Lin, L. Y., Shen, J. L., Lee, S. S. et al., "Micromachined tunable three-dimensional solid Fabry-Perot etalons," presented at OFC'96. Optical Fiber Communication., San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Lin, S. Y., Fleming, J. G. and Hetherington, D. L., "A three-dimensional photonic crystal operating at infrared wavelengths," *Nature*, vol. 394, pp. 251-3, 1998.

Lin, T.-H., "Implementation and characterization of a flexure-beam micromechanical spatial light modulator," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 33, pp. 3643-8, 1994.

Lin, T.-H., "Integration of micromirror and mixed-signal ICs for optical information processing," Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2383, pp. 78-87, 1995.

Lin, T.-H., "Flexure-beam micromirror devices and potential expansion for smart micromachining," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996. Lin, Y., Lee, S., Pister, K. et al., "Micro-machined three dimensional micro-optics for integrated free-space optical systems," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 1445-7, 1994.

Linden, J. v. d., Daele, P. P. E. V., Dobbelaere, P. M. C. D. et al., "Passive Alignment Integration of Single-Mode Polymeric Waveguides with Photodetector Arrays," presented at Polymeric Materials Science and Engineering, Orlando, Florida, 1996.

Ling, S. and Fulong, D., "Application of refractive medium in optical micromechanics," Acta Mechanica Sinica [English Edition], vol. 10, pp. 360-6, 1994.

Listvin, V. N., Aleksandrov, A. Y., Kozel, O. M. et al., "Fiber-optic magnetic field sensor with a micromechanical ferromagnetic resonator," Soviet Technical Physics Letters, vol. 16, pp. 576-7, 1990.

Liu, C. H., Reynolds, J. K., Partridge, A. et al., "High-Bandwidth Feedback Control of Micromachined Tunneling Sensors," presented at ASME Dynamics Systems Control Division, 1995.

Liu, M. Y. and Chou, S. Y., "High-modulation-depth and short-cavity-length silicon Fabry-Perot modulator with two grating Bragg reflectors," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 68, pp. 170-2, 1996.

Lizotte, T., Ohar, O., O'Keefe, T. et al., "Laser drilling speeds BGA packaging," Solid State Technology, pp. 120-8, 1996.

Lo, Y. H., Tran, A. T. T. D., Zhu, Z. H. et al., "Integrated Micro-Optical Interferometer Arrays," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Lukosz, W., "Integrated optical nanomechanical devices as modulators, switches, and tunable frequency filters, and as acoustical sensors," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Lyons, E. R. and Sonek, G. J., "Demostration and modeling of a tapered lensed optical fiber trap," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2383, pp. 186-98, 1995.

MacDonald, N. C., "Microelectromechanics, nanomechanisms, and tips," presented at IEEE 51st Annual Device Research Conference, Santa Barbara, CA, USA, 1993.

MacDonald, N. C., Adams, S. G., Ayon, A. A. et al., "Micromachined microdevices and microinstruments," presented at Microelectron. Eng. (Netherlands), Aix en Provence, France, 1995.

MacDonald, N. C. and Jazairy, A., "Single crystal silicon: Application to micro-opto-electromechanical devices," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 125-35, 1995.

Madou, M., Fundamentals of Microfabrication. CRC Press, Boca Raton, 1997.

Maeda, S., Minami, K. and Esashi, M., "KrF Excimer Laser Induced Selective Non-Planar Metallization," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Magel, G. A., "Integrated optic devices using micromachined metal membranes," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2686, pp. 54-63, 1996.

Magel, G. A. and Leonard, J. L., "Phosphosilicate glass waveguides for phased-array radar time delay," presented at Optical Technology for Microwave Applications VI & Optoelectronic Signal Processing for Phased-Array Antennas III, Orlando, Florida, 1992.

Magel, G. A. and Leonard, J. L., "Phosphosilicate glass waveguides for phased-array radar time delay," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1703, pp. 373-8, 1992.

Maisenholder, B., Zappe, H. P., Kunz, R. E. et al., "Optical refractometry using a monolithically integrated Mach-Zehnder interfermeter," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Mall, R., Bifano, T., Vandelli, N. et al., "Development of microelectromechanical deformable mirrors for phase modulation of light," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 542-8, 1997.

Mamin, H. J., Fan, L. S., Hoen, S. et al., "Tip-based data storage using micromechanical cantilevers," Sensors and Acutators A [Physical], vol. A48, pp. 215-19, 1995.

Markus, K. W., Dhuler, V., Mahadevan, R. et al., "Integration of MUMPs and electronics for system prototyping," presented at Micr Smart Structures and Materials 1996. Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Markus, K. W. and McCormick, R. I., "The HI-MEMS Alliance: Electrochemical microfabrication manufacturing technology for MEMS," presented at Proceedings of the Second International Symposium on Electrochemical Microfabrication, Miami Beach, FL, USA, 1994.

Marshall, G. F. and Montagu, J., "Advances in oscillatory optical scanners," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Marshall, S., "MEMS Market Data: Another Case of Sorry-Wrong Number?," *Micromachine Devices*, vol. 2, pp. 6-7, 1997.

Marxer, C., Gretillat, M. A., Jaecklin, V. P. et al., "Megahertz opto-mechanical modulator," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 52, pp. 46-50, 1996.

Marxer, C., Gretillat, M. A., Jaecklin, V. P. et al., "MHz opto-mechanical modulator," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Marxer, C., Gretillat, M. A. and Rooij, N. F. d., "Breakdown Mechanisms of Electrostatic Polysilicon Actuators using as an Example the REMO-Component," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Marxer, C., Gretillat, M.-A., de Rooij, N. F. et al., "Vertical Mirrors Fabricated by Reactive ion Etching for Fiber Optical Switching Applications," presented at Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems (MEMS), 1997.

Marxer, C., Gretillat, M.-A., Rooij, N. F. d. et al., "Vertical mirrors fabricated by reactive ion etching for fiber optical switching applications," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Marxer, C., Thio, C. and al., e., "Micro-Opto-Mechanical 2x2 Switch for Single Mode Fibers Based on Plasma-Etched Silicon Mirror and Electrostatic Actuation," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Marzer, C. and de Rooij, N. F., "Relfective Modulators and By-Pass Switches: Two MEMS Components for Fiber Optic Communication," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Maseeh, F., "A virtual prototype manufacturing software system for MEMS," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Masuhara, H., "Microchemistry: Manipulation, Fabrication and Spectroscopy in Small Domains," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Matsumoto, T. and Hogari, K., "Fiber-optic switch arrays for optical subscriber transmission systems," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 7, pp. 1661-6, 1989.

Mattsson, K. E., "Surface micromachined scanning mirrors," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 19, pp. 199-204, 1992.

Maute, A., Kraiczek, K. and al., e., "Microfabricated Optical Devices for Advanced Analytical Instruments," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Mawardi, O. K., Blanchard, E. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Geodesic lenses as pressure gauges," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

McCormick, F. B., "Optical MEMS Potentials in Optical Storage," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

McDearmon, G. F., Flood, K. M. and Finlan, J. M., "Comparison of conventional and microlens-array agile beam steerers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 167-78, 1995.

McGehee, M. D., Vacar, D., Lemmer, U. et al., "Microplanar polymer light-emitting diodes," Synthetic Metals, vol. 85, pp. 1233-4, 1997.

McGill, R. A., Chung, R., Chrisey, D. B. et al., "Performance Optimization of Surface Acoustic Wave Chemical Sensors," *IEEE Transactions on UFFC*, vol. 45, pp. 1370-80, 1998.

McKenzie, J. S. and Clark, C., "High sensitivity micromachined optical-to-fluid pressure converter for use in an optical actuation scheme," *Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering*, vol. 2, pp. 245-9, 1992.

McKenzie, J. S., Clark, C., Jones, B. E. et al., "Design and construction of a micromechanical optical actuator," presented at IEE Colloquium 'Active Drives for Microengineering Applications', London, UK, 1995.

McKenzie, J. S., Clark, C., Jones, B. E. et al., "Design and construction of a multiple-wafer integrated micromechanical optical actuator," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A47, pp. 566-71, 1995.

Mehregany, M. and Merat, F., "MEMS Applications in Optical Systems," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Mendez, A. and Morse, T. F., "Overview of optical fiber sensors embedded in concrete," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1798, pp. 205-16, 1993.

Mendez, A., Morse, T. F. and Ramsey, K. A., "Micromachined Fabry-Perot interferometer with corrugated silicon diaphragm for fiber optic sensing applications," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Merat, F. and Mehregany, M., "Integrated micro-opto-mechanical systems," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 88-98, 1995.

Mersereau, K., Crisci, R. J., Nijander, C. R. et al., "Testing and measurement of microlens," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 210-15, 1993.

Mersereau, K., Nijander, C. R., Feldblum, A. Y. et al., "Fabrication and measurement of fused silica microlens arrays," presented at Miniature and micro-optics : fabrication and system applications II, San Diego, 1992.

Mescher, M., Abe, T., Brunett, B. et al., "Piezoelectric lead-zirconate-titanate actuator films for micromechanical systems application," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995 (Cat. No.95CH35754), Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Messenger, H. W., "Camera monitors laser-annealed silicon," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 24-6.

Metev, S. M. and Veiko, V. P., Laser-Assisted Microtechnology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1994.

Metzger, D., Beutler, U., Eldring, J. et al., "Laser bumping for flip chip and TAB applications," presented at 1994 Proceedings. 44th Electronic Components and Technology Conference, Washington, DC, USA;, 1994.

Meyer, R. K., Benner, R. E., Vardeny, Z. V. et al., "Two-photon absorption spectra of luminescent conducting polymers," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 84, pp. 549-50, 1997.

Meyer, V. M., Schneeberger, N. and Keller, B., "Epoxy-Protected Thermopile as High Sensitive Heat Flux Sensor," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Michalicek, M. A., Bright, V. M. and Comtois, J. H., "Design, Fabrication, Modeling, and Testing of a Surface-Micromachined Micromirror Device," presented at ASME Dynamic Systems and Control Division, 1995.

Michalicek, M. A., Clark, N. and Comtois, J., "Design and simulation of advanced surface micromachined micromirror divices for telescope adaptive optics applications," *Adaptive Optical Systems Technologies*, *SPIE*, vol. 3353, 1998.

Mignardi, M. A., "Digital micromirror array for projection TV," Solid State Technology, vol. 37, pp. 63-4, 6, 8, 1994.

Milanovic, V., Gaitan, M., Bowen, E. et al., "Micromachined Coplanar Waveguides in CMOS Technology," *IEEE Microwave and Guided Wave Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 380-2, 1996.

Miller, M. F., Allen, M. G., Arkilic, E. et al., "Fabry-Perot Pressure Sensor Arrays for Imaging Surface Pressure Distributions," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Miller, R. A., Burr, G. W., Tai, Y. C. et al., "A magnetically actuated MEMS scanning mirror," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Miller, R. A. and Tai, Y.-C., "Micromachined electromagnetic scanning mirrors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1399-407, 1997.

Milster, T. D., "Design issues in optical data storage," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Min, Y.-M. and Kim, Y.-K., "Design and fabrication of a polysilicon micro mirror with a flat surface by gold metallization," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Mita, M., Miyauchi, D., Toshiyoshi, H. et al., "An Out-of-Plane Polysilicon Actuator with a Smooth Vertical Mirror for Optical Fiber Switch Application," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Miyajima, H., Deng, K., Mehregany, M. et al., "Fabrication of polygon mirror microscanner by surface micromachining," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Miyajima, H., Yamamoto, E., Ito, M. et al., "Optical micro encoder using a vertical-cavity surface-emitting laser," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 57, pp. 127-35, 1996.

Miyajima, H., Yamamoto, E., Ito, M. et al., "Optical micro encoder using surface-emitting laser," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Miyajima, H., Yamamoto, E. and Yangisawa, K., "Optical Micro Encoder Using a Twin-Beam VCSEL with Integrated Microlenses," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Miyauchi, D., Toshiyoshi, H. and al., e., "Optical Cross-connect Switch by Silicon Micromachining," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Miyazaki, H. and Sato, T., "Fabrication of 3D quantum optical devices by pick-and-place forming," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Mizoguchi, H., Ando, M., Mizuno, T. et al., "Design and Fabrication of Light Driven Micropump," presented at 5th International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Travemunde, Germany, 1992.

Mohr, J., "MOEMS Fabricated by the LIGA Technique - An Overview," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Mohr, J., Gottert, J. and Muller, A., "Microoptical devices based on free space optics with LIGA microoptical benches: examples and perspectives," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Mohr, J., Gottert, J. and Muller, A., " Microoptical devices based on free space optics with LIGA microoptical benches: examples and perspectives," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Mohr, J., Guttert, J. and al., e., "Micro-Optical and Opto-Mechanical Systems Fabricated by the LIGA Technique," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Moilanen, H. and Leppavuori, S., "Determination of low-voltage actuator displacements in d.c. and a.c. electric fields using an optical interferometer," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A37-A38, pp. 555-60, 1993.

Moller, K. D., "Miniaturized wavefront dividing interferometers without moving parts for field and space applications," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 130-9, 1993.

Monk, D. W. and Gale, R. O., "The Digital Micromirror Device for projection display," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 27, pp. 489-93, 1995.

Montagu, J., DeWeerd, H. and Honkanen, P., "An XY scan engine with microradian accuracy," presented at Micro-Optic/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Morgan, R. A., "Vertical cavity surface emitting lasers: the next generation," Proceedings of the SPIE -The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 64-89, 1993.

Mori, T., Kudoh, T., Komatsu, K. et al., "Vacuum-Encapsulated Thermistor Bolometer Type Miniature Infrared Sensor," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Morris, D., Schmidt, M., Acosta, R. E. et al., "Micromachining using Helios (SR lithography)," Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2437, pp. 134-8, 1995.

Motamedi, E., "Micro-opto electromechanics," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 91-2.

Motamedi, M., Wu, M. C. and Pister, K. S., "On-chip optical processing," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Motamedi, M. E., "Micro-opto-electro-mechanical systems," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 33, pp. 3505-17, 1994.

Motamedi, M. E., Anderson, R. J., Rosa, R. d. l. et al., "Binary optics thin film microlens array," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Motamedi, M. E., Andrews, A. P., Gunning, W. J. et al., "Microoptic laser beam scanner," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 2-13, 1993.

Motamedi, M. E., Park, S. and Wang, A., "Development of micro-electro-mechanical optical scanner," Optical Engineering, vol. 36, pp. 1346-53, 1997.

Motamedi, M. E., Sankur, H. O. and al., e., "Optical transformer and collimator for efficient fiber coupling," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Motamedi, M. E., Tennant, W. E. and al., e., "Micro-optic integration with focal plane arrays," Optical Engineering, vol. 36, pp. 1374-81, 1997.

Motamedi, M. E., Tennant, W. E., Melendes, R. et al., "FPAs and thin film binary optic microlens integration," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 70-7, 1996.

Motamedi, M. E., Wu, M. C. and Pister, K. S. K., "Micro-opto-electro-mechanical devices and on-chip optical processing," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1282-97, 1997.

Mottier, P. and Valette, S., "New fields for integrated optics on silicon," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 202-4, 1993.

Mourlas, N. J., Stark, K. C., Mehregany, M. et al., "Exploring polysilicon micromotors for data storage micro disks," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Mullenborn, M., "Nanostructuring of silicon by laser direct writing," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 328, pp. 85-104, 1996.

Mullenborn, M., Dirac, H., Petersen, J. W. et al., "Fast 3D laser micromachining of silicon for micromechanical and microfluidic applications," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX. Digest of Technical Papers (IEEE Cat. No.95TH8173), Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Mullenborn, M., Dirac, H., Petersen, J. W. et al., "Fast three-dimensional laser micromachining of silicon for microsystems," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 52, pp. 121-5, 1996.

Mullenborn, M., Dirac, H. and Peterson, J. W., "Silicon nanostructures produced by laser direct etching," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 66, pp. 3001-3, 1995.

Muller, A., Gottert, J. and Mohr, J., "LIGA microstructures on top of micromachined silicon wafers used to fabricate a micro-optical switch," *Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering*, vol. 3, pp. 158-60, 1993.

Muller, R., Pavelescu, Ioan, and Moagar-Poladian, Victor, "Micromechanical Structures with Optical Detection Integrated on Silicon," presented at 1996 International Semiconductor Conference, Sinaia, Romania, 1996.

Muller, R., "Surface Micromachining for Microphotonics," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Muller-Fiedler, R., Dutzi, J., Moss, E. et al., "Assembly and interconnection technologies for electrical and optical microsystems," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Muller-Fiedler, R., Mayer, K.-M., Treutler, C. et al., "Optoelectronic microsystems," Bosch Technische Berichte, pp. 11-26, 1994.

Munch, U., Jaeggi, D., Schneeberger, K. et al., "Industrial Fabrication Technology for CMOS Infrared Sensor Arrays," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Murdocca, M., Cupta, V. and Majidi, M., "Logic and Interconnects in Optical Computers," in *Photonics Spectra*, 1990, pp. 129-34.

Nagaoka, S. and Suzuki, Y., "Compact optomechanical switches and their applications in optical communication and testing systems," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Nagaoka, S., Suzuki, Y. and al., e., "Compact Wavelength Selector Using a Single-mode Fiber Switch Equipped with Micro-optical Filter Chips," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Nagatomi, K. and Ukita, H., "Improvement in Optical Rotation Rate of A Cylindrical Micro-Object by Indicent Beam profiles," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997. Nagel, D. J., "Design of MEMS and Microsystems," SPIE-to be published, 1999.

Najafi, K., "Silicon integrated microsensors," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1793, pp. 235-46, 1993.

Nakagomi, S., Shimizu, S. and Yamamoto, T., "Photodetection and light emission of GaAs negativeresistance switching device," *Sensors and Actuators A*, vol. 52, pp. 110-3, 1996.

Nakamura, S., Tajima, K. and Sugimoto, Y., "High-repetition operation of a symmetric Mach-Zehnder alloptical switch," *Applied Optics Letters*, vol. 66, pp. 2457-9, 1995.

Nathan, A. and Benaissa, K., "Silicon integrated optic devices and micromechanical sensors based on AR-ROW," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Nathan, A., Bhatnagar, Y., K., Benaissa, K. et al., "Micromechanical Mach-Zehnder interferometer compatible with silicon integrated circuit and micromachining technologies," *Sensors and Materials*, vol. 7, pp. 105-9, 1995.

Nathan, A., Bhatnagar, Y., Vadekar, A. et al., "Fabrication of a silicon Mach-Zehnder interferometer for mechanical measurands," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Nelson, P. R., Chu, P. B. and Pister, K. J., "Optical methods for characterization of MEMS device motion," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The international society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2640, pp. 53-7, 1995.

Nelson, W. E., "Digital Light Processing for color printing," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Neudeck, G. W. and Kabir, A. E., "Single crystal silicon beams formed by merged epitaxial lateral overgrowth (MELO) for optical reflectors," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 146-53, 1995.

Nogimori, W., Irisa, K., Ando, M. et al., "A laser-powered micro-gripper," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

North, E., "Innovative laser design enhances micromachining applications," in *Laser Focus World*, 1997, pp. 149-50.

Nussbaum, P., Volkel, R., Herzig, H. P. et al., "Micro-optics for sensor applications," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Nutt, A. C. G., Revelli, J. F., Wilson, S. A. et al., "1 to 100 Channel waveguide beam splitter and TE to TM polarization converter," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Ogura, I., Kurihara, K., Kawai, S. et al., "A multiple wavelength vertical-cavity surface-emitting laser (VCSEL) array for optical interconnection," *IEICE Trans. Electron.*, vol. E78-C, pp. 22-7, 1995.

O'Hara, A., Rankin, I., Begbie, H. et al., "Post-processing using microfabrication techniques to improve the optical performance of liquid crystal over silicon backplane spatial light modulators," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 129-39, 1995.

Ohara, J., Nagakubo, M., Kawahara, N. et al., "High aspect ratio etching by infrared laser induced micro bubbles," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Ohira, F., Yamauchi, N. and Tomimuro, H., "Application of mechaphotonics technology for optical communication," NTT R & D, vol. 42, pp. 1125-34, 1993.

Ohnstein, T. and Guckel, H., "LIGA-based tunable Optical filters for Multispectral IR Imagers and Gas Analyzers," Honeywell Technology Center and University of Wisconsin, Plymouth, Minnesota and Madison, Wisconsin, Semi-annual Technical Report Contract No. DABT63-93-C-0066, 1 July 1996 - 1 January 1997 1997.

Ohnstein, T., Zook, J., Cox, J. et al., "Tunable IR Filters using Flexible Metallic Microstructures," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1995.

Ohta, R., "Recent achievements in MOEM systems at MMC," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2687, pp. 2-7, 1996.

Ohtuka, Y., Nishikawa, H., Koumura, T. et al., "2-Dimensional Optical Scanner Applying a Torsional Resonator with 2 Degrees of freedom," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1995.

Oikawa, M., Imanishi, H. and Kishimoto, T., "High NA planar microlens for LD array," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Olgun, Z., Akar, O., Kulah, H. et al., "An Integrated Thermopile Structure With High Responsivity Using Any Standard CMOS Process," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Oliner, A. A. and Knittel, G. H., Phased Array Antennas. Artech House, Inc., Dedham, MA, 1972.

Ollier, E., Labeye, P. and Mottier, P., "A micro-opto-mechanical switch for optical fiber networks," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2401, pp. 116-24, 1995.

Ollier, E., Labeye, P. and Revol, F., "Micro-opto mechanical switch integrated on silicon," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 2003-5, 1995.

Ollier, E., Labeye, P. and Revol, F., "A micro-opto-mechanical switch in integrated optics on silicon," presented at ECIO '95 Proceedings. 7th European Conference on Integrated Optics with Technical Exibition. Regular and Invited Papers, Delft, Netherlands, 1995.

Ollier, E., Labeye, P. and Revol, F., "A micro-opto-mechanical switch integrated on silicon for optical fiber network," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Ollier, E. and Mottier, P., "Integrated electrosatic micro-switch for optical fibre networks driven by low voltage," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 32, pp. 2007-9, 1996.

Ollier, E., Philippe, P. and al., e., "Micro-Opto-Mechanical Vibration Sensor Integrated on Silicon," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Ono, T. and Esahi, M., "Evanescent-Field-Controlled Nano-pattern Transfer and Micro-Manipulation," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Osiander, R., Ecelberger, S. A., Givens, R. B. et al., "A microelectromechanical-based magnetostrictive magnetometer," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 69, pp. 2930-1, 1996.
Ota, M., Nakao, T. and Sakamoto, M., "Laser Opto-microactuators Rotated by Molecular Gas Dynamics Effects," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, 1998.

Oudar, J. L., Kuszelewicz, R., Rivera, T. et al., "Dynamics of optical switching in bistable microresonators under transient excitation," *Nonlinear Optics, Principles, Materials, Phenomena and Devices*, vol. 11, pp. 229-44, 1995.

Oudar, J. L., Rivera, T., Kuszelewicz, R. et al., "Etched arrays of quantum well optical bistable microresonators," *Journal de Physique III [Applied Physics, Materials Science, Fluids, Plasma and Instrumentation]*, vol. 4, pp. 2361-70, 1994.

Ozbay, E., Tuttle, G., McCalmont, J. S. et al., "Laser-micromachined millimeter-wave photonic band-gap cavity structures," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 67, pp. 1969-71, 1995.

Ozguz, V. H., "Integration of electronic circuits with light modulators and lasers using direct bonding techniques for smart pixel applications," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1995-Smart Electronics, San Diego, California, 1995.

P.Langlois, Jerominek, H., Leclerc, L. et al., "Diffractive optical elements fabricated by laser direct writing and other techniques," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Padmanabhan, A., Goldberg, H., Breuer, K. et al., "A Wafer-Bonded Floating-Element Shear Stress Microsensor with Optical Position Sensing by Photodiodes," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 307-15, 1996.

Padmanabhan, A., Goldberg, H. D., Breuer, K. S. et al., "A silicon micromachined floating-element shearstress sensor with optical position sensing by photodiodes," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Pang, L., Leonard, J., Lin, T. H. et al., "Silica-based optical delay lines and switches for phased array radar control," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2489, pp. 65-71, 1995.

Parameswaran, M., Robinson, A. and Gaitan, M., "Micromachined Thermal Radiation Emitter from a Commercial CMOS Process," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 12, pp. 57-9, 1991.

Patel, J. S. and Silberberg, Y., "Liquid Crystal and Grating-Based Multiple-Wavelength Cross-Connect Switch," 1995, vol. 7, pp. 514-6, 1995.

Patterson, J. and Zeghbroeck, B. V., "Fabrication and Analysis of Si/SiO2 Micro-Mechanical Modulators," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Peach, L. A., "Fiberoptics Industry Report," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 69.

Peach, L. A., "Interferometers measure distance with light," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 159-67.

Perregaux, G., Weiss, P., Kloeck, B. et al., "High-Speed Micro-Electromechanical Light Modulation Arrays," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Peter, Y.-A., Herzig, H.-P., Rochat, E. et al., "Q-switched fiber laser using a torsional micro-mirror," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Peters, D., Fischer, K. and Muller, J., "Integrated optics based on silicon oxynitride thin films deposited on silicon substrates for sensor applications," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A26, pp. 425-31, 1991.

Petersen, K. E., "Micromechanical light modulator array fabricated on silicon," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 521-3, 1977.

Peterson, K. E., "Silicon as a Mechanical Material," Proceedings of the IEEE, vol. 70, pp. 420-57, 1982.

Petroz, K., Ollier, E. and Grateau, H., "A Fully Integrated Micro-Opto-Mechanical Steering Device," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Pezeshki, B., Agahi, F., Kash, J. A. et al., "Wavelength-selective waveguide photodetectors in silicon-oninsulator," Appl. Phys. Lett, vol. 68, pp. 741-3, 1996.

Phased-Array Antenna Symposium, F., NY., 1970, Phased array antennas. Edited by Arthur A. Olinar [and] George H. Knittel. Artech House, Dedham, 1972.

Phillips, N. and Barnett, C. A., "Experimental techniques for the evaluation of light-induced microlens formation in photopolymers," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Pliska, P. and Lukosz, W., "Electrostatically actuated integrated optical nanomechanical devices," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, Massachusetts, 1993.

Pliska, P. and Lukosz, W., "Integrated-optical acoustical sensors," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A41, pp. 93-7, 1994.

Poenar, D. P., French, P. J. and Wolffenbuttel, R. F., "Active interference filters using silicon-compatible materials," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society fo Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 32-40, 1995.

Popov, A. L. and Tulaikova, T. V., "Chemical sensors using fiber optic micromechanical vibrations," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Popov, P., Sainov, S. and Baeva, M., "Measurement of surface dew by optical sensor," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 51, pp. 199-202, 1996.

Porte, H., Elfein, W. and Ferriere, R., "Absolute measurement of the fiber to waveguide distance during a coupling process by low-coherence interferometry," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Pottenger, M., Eyre, B. and Kruglick, E., "MEMS: The maturing of a new technology," in Solid State Technology, 1997, pp. 89-96.

Prongue, D., Rothuizen, H., Vasey, F. et al., "Enhanced e-beam system for the fabrication of optical elements," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 27, pp. 163-6, 1995. Pu, C., Zhu, Z. and Lo, Y.-H., "Suface micro-machined optical coherent detection system with ultra-high sensitivity," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings - Postdeadline Papers, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Pu, C., Zhu, Z. and Lo, Y.-H., "Surface Mirco-Machined Polarization Beam Splitting System," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Rabarot, M., Tarazona, V., Molva, E. et al., "Stabilized microchip lasers fabricated by micro-optical technologies," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

Rahnavard, M. H., Abiri, H., Sarmadi, H. et al., "Optimization of first order trapezoidal gratings used in DFB and DBR lasers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 216-24, 1993.

Raley, N. F., Ciarlo, D. R., Koo, J. C. et al., "A Fabry-Perot microinterferometer for visible wavelengths," presented at Technical Digest. IEEE Solid-State Sensor and Actuator workshop, Hilton Head Island, SC, USA, 1992.

Ramakrishnan, S. and Hoefler, H., "Optical fibre micromechanical pressure sensor with very low temperature cross-sensitivity," *Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2360, pp. 392-5, 1994.

Rambin, C. L. and Warrington, R. O., "Micro-assembly with a focused laser beam," presented at Proceedings IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Rao, U. K., Garcia-Valenzuela, A. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Smart integrated-optics displacement/force sensor based on speckle pattern detection using neural-net with 0.1 AA resolution," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Rao, Y. J. and Culshaw, B., "Continuously stable selfoscillation of silicon cantilever microresonators (for fibre optic sensors)," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 27, pp. 1697-9, 1991.

Read, B. C., III, Bright, V. M. and Comtois, J. H., "Mechanical and optical characterization of thermal microactuators fabricated in a CMOS process," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2642, pp. 22-32, 1995.

Reardon, P. J., Kathman, A. D. and Brown, D. R., "Application of binary optics to producing nondiffracting beams," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Reid, J. R., Bright, V. M. and Comtois, J. H., "A Surface Micromachined Rotating Micro-Mirror Normal to the Substrate," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Reid, J. R., Bright, V. M. and Comtois, J. H., "Automatd Assembly of Flip-Up Micromirrors," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Reiley, T. C., Fan, L.-S. and Mamin, H. J., "Micromechanical structures for data storage," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 27, pp. 495-8, 1995.

Remo, J. L., "Semiconductor diode laser coupling to integrated optics," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 211-23, 1995.

Rhoadarmer, T. A., Bright, V. M., Welsh, B. M. et al., "Interferometric characterization of the flexure-beam micromirror device," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Rickman, S. and Hoseit, P., "Security Sensor Technologies: Passive Acoustic, Passive IR, and Active Microwave," in Sensors, 1995, pp. 68-73.

Riesenberg, R., Kohler, J. M. and Porwol, H., "New microoptical based on micromechanics," *Proceedings* of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2213, pp. 70-6, 1994.

Ringh, U., Jansson, C. and Liddard, K., "Readout concept employing a novel on chip 16 bit ADC for smart IR focal plane arrays," presented at Infrared readout electronics III, Orlando, Florida, 1996.

Ringh, U., Jansson, C., Svensson, C. et al., "CMOS analog to digital conversion for uncooled bolometer infrared detectors arrays," presented at Smart Focal Plane Arrays and Focal Plane Array Testing, Orlando, FL, 1995.

Ringh, U., Jansson, C., Svensson, C. et al., "CMOS RC-Oscillator technique for digital read out from an IR bolometer array," presented at TRANSDUCERS'95 EUROSENSORS IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Rivera, T., Izrael, A., Azoulay, R. et al., "Fabrication of all-optical quantum well bistable microresonators by reactive ion etching," *Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B*, vol. 13, pp. 268-72, 1995.

Riza, N. A. and Polla, D. L., "Micromechanical fiber-optic switches for optical networks," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Rodger, M. S. and Sniegowski, J. J., "5-level polysilicon surface micromachine technolgy: application to complex mechanical systems," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Roggeman, M. C., Bright, V. M. and al., e., "Use of micro-electro-mechanical deformable mirrors to control aberrations in optical systems: theoretical and experimental results.," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1326-38, 1997.

Rohr, B. E., "Testing high performance galvanometer based optical scanners," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Rose, B. and Leistiko, O., "End-fire coupling between a buried waveguide structure and a Si photodetector," presented at MicromIntegrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, California, 1996.

Rose, T. S., Hinkley, D. A. and Fields, R. A., "Efficient collection and manipulation of laser diode output using refractive micro-optics," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Rosiewicz, A., Crosby, P. and Pelaprat, J.-M., "Optical pumping improves VCSEL performance," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 133-6.

Ross, M. and Pister, K. S. J., "Micro-windmill for optical scanning and flow measurement," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A47, pp. 576-9, 1995.

Rowan, C., "Excimer lasers drill precise holes with higher yields," in Laser Focus World, 1995, pp. 81-3.

Rowe, D. P. and Watts, P. M., "Laser beam scanning," Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2088, pp. 18-26, 1994.

Ruiter, A. G. T., Moers, M. H. P., Jalocha, A. et al., "Development of an integrated NSOM probe," Ultramicroscopy, vol. 61, pp. 139-43, 1995.

Ruiter, A. G. T., Moers, M. H. P., van Hulst, N. F. et al., "Microfabrication of near-field optical probes," Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B, vol. 14, pp. 597-601, 1996.

Sadler, D. J., Garter, M. J., Ahn, C. H. et al., "Reflectivity of micromachined 0111-oriented silicon mirrors for optical input/output couplers," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Saif, M. T. A., Yao, Z. and MacDonald, N. C., "Reliability studies of single crystal silicon beams for rigid micro mirrors," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Sakakibara, T., Izu, H., Kura, T. et al., "High Voltage Photovoltaic Micro Devices Fabricated by a New Laser Processing," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Salomon, P. and Parriaux, O., "MOEM Systems in Europe," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Sampsell, J. B., "Digital micromirror device and its application to projection displays," Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B, vol. 12, pp. 3242-6, 1994.

Sanchez, S., Elwenspoek, M., Gui, C. et al., "A high-t_c superconductor bolometer on a silicon nitride mem-

brane," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Sander, D., Ducker, M.-O., Blume, O. et al., "An optical microspectrometer in SiON-slab-waveguides," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures III, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Sankur, H., Hall, R., Motamedi, E. et al., "Fabrication of microlens arrays by reactive ion milling," Pro-- ceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2687, pp. 150-5, 1996.

Sankur, H., Motamedi, E., Hall, R. et al., "Fabrication of refrative microlens arrays," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 179-83, 1995.

Sargent, M., Laser physics. Addison-Wesley, Reading MA, 1974.

Sasaki, M., Arai, Y. and al., e., "Automatic Alignment of Pinhole Integrated with Photodiode Using Shape Memory Alloy," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sasaki, M. and Takebe, H., "Transparent Si Photodiode," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sato, M., Shimokawa, F. and al, e., presented at International Conference Optical MEMS (MOEMS 97), Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sato, M., Shimokawa, F. and al., e., "Two types of thermo-capliliary optical switches," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sawada, R., "Integrated Optical Encoder," presented at The 8th International Conference on Solid State Sensors and Actuators, Eurosensors IX, Transducers 95, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Sawada, R., Higurashi, E., Ito, T. et al., "Integrated Micro-laser Displacement Sensor," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Sawada, R., Hiqurashi, E., Itoh, T. et al., "Integrated micro-displacement sensor that can be incorparated into mini 3-dimensional actuator stage," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Sawada, R., Ohguchi, O., Mise, K. et al., "Fabrication of Advanced Integrated Optical Micro-Encoder Chip," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Sawada, R., Shimado, J. and al., e., "Integrated Micro Focusing and Tracking Sensor," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sawada, R., Tanaka, H., Ohguchi, O. et al., "Fabrication of active integrated optical micro-encoder," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robots (Cat. No.91CH2957-9), Nara, Japan, 1991.

Schmidt, W., "New manufacturing technology improves thermopile sensors," in *Laser Focus World*, 1995, pp. 77-9.

Schneider, U. and Schellin, R., "A phase-modulating microphone utilizing integrated optics and micormachining in silicon," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A42, pp. 695-8, 1994.

Schoess, J. N. and Zook, J. D., "Smart MEMS for smart structures," presented at Smart Structures and materials: Smart Electronics, San Diego, CA, USA, 1995.

Schoess, J. N., Zook, J. D. and Burns, D. W., "Resonant integrated micromachined (RIMS) acoustic sensor development," *Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2191, pp. 276-81, 1994.

Schropfer, G., de Labachelerie, M. and al., e., "2D Silicon Micromachined Accelerometer with Optically Multiplexed Distant Readout," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Schroth, A., Blochwitz, T. and Gerlach, G., "Simulation of a complex sensor system using coupled simulation programs," presented at Sens. Actuators A, Phys. (Switzerland), Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Schroth, A., Blochwitz, T., Sager, K. et al., "Coupled modelling and simulation of complex electromechanical microsystems," presented at Proceedings of the International Symposium on Microsystems, Intelligent Materials and Robots. Seventh International Symposium, Sendai, Japan, 1995.

Schwider, J., Haselbeck, S., Schreiber, H. et al., "Production and control of refractive and diffractive microlenses," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 102-13, 1993.

Scott, W. R., Ryan, M. J. and Granata, D. M., "Imaging surface displacements in piezoelectric composites," presented at Review of Progress in Quantitative NDE, La Jolla, CA, 1992.

Scott, W. R., Ryan, M. J. and Granata, D. M., "Interferometric study of audio frequency vibrations in type 1-3 piezocomposites," presented at North American conference on materials and structures, Albuquerque, NM, 1993. Seassal, C., Leclercq, J. L. and al., e., "InP - base micro-mechanical tunable and selective photodetector for WDM systems," presented at Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society of Optical Engineering, San Jose, California, 1997.

Seassal, C., Leclercq, J. L., fierling, G. et al., "InP-based micromachined Mach-Zehnder interferometer stress sensors," *Mircosystem Technologies*, pp. 139-44, 1997.

Seassal, C., Leclercq, J. L., Letartre, X. et al., "Micromachined structures for vertical microelectrooptical devices on InP," presented at IPRM 1996. Eighth International Conference on Indium Phosphide and Related Materials (Cat. No.96CH35930), Schwabisch-Gmund, Germany, 1996.

Seassal, C., Leclercq, J. L. and Viktorovitch, P., "Fabrication of InP-based freestanding microstructures by selctive surface micromachining," *Journal of Micromechanics and MicroEngineering*, vol. 6, pp. 261-5, 1996.

Sedky, S., Fiorini, P., Caymax, M. et al., "Thermally Insulated Structures for IR Bolometers, Made of Polycrystalline Silicon Germanium Alloys," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Sene, D. E., Bright, V. M., Comtois, J. H. et al., "Polysilicon micromechanical gratings for optical modulation," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 57, pp. 145-51, 1996.

Sene, D. E., Grantham, J. W., Bright, V. M. et al., "Development and characterization of micro-mechanical gratings for optical modulation," presented at The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, San Diego, California, 1996.

Seo, K.-S., Cho, Y.-H. and Youn, S.-K., "An Electrostatically-tunable Switching Micromirror using (110) Silicon Wafers," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Sergent, G., Delobelle, P. and Bornier, L., "Mechanical characterisation of micro-beams by a four-point bending test using an image processing technique," presented at OCAV 95. 1995 International Conference on Quality Control by Artificial Vision, Le Creusot, France, 1995.

Sessler, G. M., "Acoustic sensors," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A26, pp. 323-30, 1991.

Setiadi, D., Sarro, P. M. and Regtien, P. P. L., "A 3 x1 integrated pyroelectric sensor based on VDF/TrFE copolymer," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 52, pp. 103-9, 1996.

Seunarine, K. and Underwood, I., "Technique to Improve Flatness of MEM Backplane," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Seungug, K. and Ahn, C. H., "Novel integrated optical I/O couplers on MCMs using MEMS techniques," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Seward, G. H. and Leszcynski, J. M., "Rapid alignment of laser beams within optical systems," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1414-20, 1997.

Shandarov, V. M., "Light modulation at its total internal reflection from anistropic optical waveguide surface," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Shaw, K. A. and MacDonald, N. C., "Integrating SCREAM micromachined devices with integrated circuits," presented at Proceedings. IEEE, The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems (Cat. No.96CH35856), San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Shen, B., Izquierdo, R. and Meunier, M., "Laser fabrication of three-dimensional microstructures, cavities and columns," presented at Laser-Assisted Fabrication of Thin Films and Microstructures, Quebec, Que., Canada, 1993.

Shibano, A., Fukomoto, Y. and al., e., "Optical Fiber Grating Switch Using Joule-Heat and Tension," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Shie, J.-S., Chen, Y.-M., Ou-Yang, M. et al., "Characterization and Modeling of Metal-Film Microbolometer," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 298-306, 1996.

Shimokawa, F., "New Dry Etching Systems Using high-Density Plasma Source for an Optical Microelectromechanical System," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Shin, J.-W., Chung, S.-W., Kim, Y.-K. et al., "Design and Fabrication of Micromirror Array Supported by Vertical Springs," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Shin, J.-W., Kim, Y.-K. and Shin, H.-J., "A propsal of vertical spring as a mechanical element for MEMS and fabrication of vertical spring using simple shadow evaporation process," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Shi-Sheng, L., Lih-Yuan, L. and Wu, M. C., "Realization of FDDI optical bypass switches using surface micromachining technology," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 41-8, 1995.

Shoji, S., Kawata, S. and al., e., "Self-grown Micro-broom of Optical Fibers Fabricated in Photopolymerizable Resin," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Siegman, A., Lasers. University Science Books, Mill Valley, 1986.

Silverman, S., "Laser microchemical technology enables real-time editing of first-run silicon," in *Solid State Technology*, 1996, pp. 113-9.

Silverman, S., "Laser microchemical technology enables real-time editing of first-run silicon," Solid State Technology, vol. 39, pp. 113-14, 6, 9, 1996.

Sinclair, M. A., Butler, M. B., Kravitz, S. H. et al., "Synthetic Infrared Spectra," Optics Letters, vol. 22, pp. 1036-8, 1997.

Sinclair, M. B., Butler, M. A., Ricco, A. J. et al., "Synthetic spectra: A tool for Correlation Spectroscopy," *Applied Optics*, vol. 36, pp. 3342-8, 1997.

Singh, H. and Sirkis, J., "Micro-mechanical analysis of thick composites with embedded optical fibers," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1917, pp. 299-306, 1993.

Sirkis, J. S., Dasgupta, A., Haslach, J. W., Jr. et al., "Smart structures mechanics research at the University of Maryland," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1370, pp. 88-102, 1990.

Skaggs, F., Arakawa, H., Doane, D. et al., "utomatic testing of the digital micromirror device/sup TM/ (DMD/sup TM/)," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Smith, D. A., Johnson, J. J., Baran, J. et al., "Integrated Acoustically-tuned Optical Filters for Filtering and Switching Applications," presented at 1991 Ultrasonics Symposium, 1991.

Smith, J. H., Carson, R. F., Sullivan, C. T. et al., "Monolithic integration of waveguide structures with surface-micromachined polysilicon actuators," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Smith, L., Tenerz, L. and Hok, B., "Silicon micromachined (2*2) opto coupler," Proceedings of the SPIE -The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1281, pp. 91-5, 1990.

Smith, S. W., Mehregany, M., Merat, F. et al., "All-silicon waveguides and bulk etched alignment structures on (110) silicon for integrated micro-opto-mechanical systems," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2686, pp. 17-28, 1996.

Smith, S. W., Yaseen, A. A., Mehregany, M. et al., "Micromotor grating optical switch," Optics letters, vol. 20, pp. 1734-6, 1995.

Smits, J. G., Choi, W., Motamedi, M. E. et al., "Silicon micromachined piezoelectric ZnO bimorphs as micro-mirrors for display applications," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 38-45, 1995.

Sniegowski, J., "MEMS: A New Approach to Micro-Optics," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sniegowski, J. J. and Garcia, E. J., "Microfabricated actuators and their application to optics," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2383, pp. 46-64, 1995.

Snyder, J. J., "Cylindrical micro-optics," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 235-46, 1993.

Snyder, J. J., Connely, S. W., Westling, L. A. et al., "Cylindrical microlens external cavity for laser diode frequency control," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Snyder, J. J., Reichert, P. and Baer, T. M., "Fast diffraction-limited cylindrical microlenses," Applied Optics, vol. 30, pp. 2743-7, 1991.

Sobek, D. and Young, A. M., "A Microfabricated Flow Chamber for Optical Measurements in Fluids," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems Workshop, Fort Lauderdale, Flordia, 1993.

Soboyejo, W., Brooks, D., Chen, L.-C. et al., "Transformation toughening and fracture behavior of molybdenum disilicide composites reinforced with partially stabilized zirconia," *Journal of the American Ceramic Society*, vol. 78, pp. 1481-8, 1995.

Sochtig, J., Rossi, M. and Westenhofer, S., "Replicated Plastic Optical Components for Optical Micro Systems," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Sohail, S., Naqvi, H., McNeil, J. R. et al., "Grating parameter estimation using scatterometry," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 1992, pp. 170-80, 1993.

Soifer, V. A., Doskolovich, L. L., Golub, M. A. et al., "Multi-focal and combined diffractive elements," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 226-34, 1993.

Solgaard, O., "High-Resolution Silicon Surface Micromachined Displays," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Solgaard, O., Daneman, M., Tien, N. C. et al., "Optoelectronic packaging using silicon surfacemicromachined alignment mirrors," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 7, pp. 41-3, 1995.

Solgaard, O., Sandejas, F. S. A. and D.M, B., "Deformable grating optical modulator," Optics Letters, vol. 17, pp. 688-90, 1992.

Solgaard, O., Tien, N. C., Daneman, M. et al., "Precision and performance of polysilicon micromirrors for hybrid integrated optics," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 99-109, 1995.

Srinivasan, R. and Lazare, S., "Modification of polymer surfaces by far-ultraviolet radiation of low and high (laser) intensities,", vol. 26, pp. 1297-300, 1985.

Steiner, P. and Lang, W., "Micromachining applications of porous silicon," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 255, pp. 52-8, 1995.

Steinsland, E., Finstad, T., Ferber, A. et al., "In Situ Measurement of Etch Rate of Single Crystal Silicon," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Stern, M. B., Holz, M. and Jay, T. R., "Fabricating binary optics in infrared and visible materials," presented at Miniature and Micro-Optics: Fabrication and System Applications II, San Diego, CA, 1992.

Stern, M. B. and Jay, T. R., "Dry etching-path to coherent refractive microlens arrays," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 283-92, 1993.

Storgaard-Larsen, T., Bouwstra, S. and Leistiko, O., "Opto-mechanical accelerometer based on strain sensing by a Bragg grating in a planar waveguide," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 52, pp. 25-32, 1996.

Storment, C. W., Borkholder, D. A., Westerlind, V. et al., "Flexible, dry-released process for aluminum electrostatic actuators," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 3, pp. 90-6, 1994.

Strandman, C. and Backlund, Y., "Fabrication of bulk silicon holding structures for mounting of optical fibers in v-grooves," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2639, pp. 18-24, 1995.

Strandman, C. and Backlund, Y., "Bulk Silicon Holding Structures for Mounting of Optical Fibers in V-Grooves," Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems, vol. 6, pp. 35-40, 1997.

Strandman, C., Gupta, R. and al., e., "Analytical Modelling of Fibre Holding Elements in Silicon," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997. Strandman, C., Rosengren, L. and al., e., "Fabrication of 45[°] Mirrors Together with Well-Defined V-Grooves Using Wet Anisotropic Etching of Silicon," *Journal of Microelectromechnical Systems*, vol. 4, pp. 213-9, 1995.

Strandman, C., Rosengren, L. and B., cklund, Y., "Fabrication of 45° Optical Mirrors on (100) Silicon using Wet Anisotropic Etching," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995 (Cat. No.95CH35754), Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Strandman, C., Smith, L., Tanerz, L. et al., "A production process of silicon sensor elements for a fibreoptic pressure sensor," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 63, pp. 69-74, 1997.

Strasser, G., Schmitt, J. P. M. and Bader, M. E., "Vacuum processing issues in sputtering and PECVD," Solid State Technology, vol. 37, pp. 83-4, 6, 1994.

Strozewski, K. J., Wang, C.-Y., Wetsel, G. C., Jr. et al., "Characterization of a micromechanical spatial light modulator," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 73, pp. 7125-8, 1993.

Strundman, C., Rosengren, L. and Bucklund, Y., "Fabrication of 45 degrees optical mirrors on (100)Si using wet anisotropic etching," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Strzelecka, E. M., Robinson, G. D., Peters, M. G. et al., "Integration of vertical-cavity laser diodes with refractive microlenses(paper CWF14)," presented at Conference on Lasers and Electro-Optics (CLEO 95), Baltimore, Md, 1995.

Stutz, G., "Eliminating laser scanner artifacts in binary and continuous tone printing," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1995.

Sugahara, A., Shimizu, S. and Sunohara, K., "An Electromechanically Driven Reflective Direct-View Display," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Sugihwo, F., Larson, M. C. and Harris, J. S., "Low Threshold Continuously Tunable Vertical-Cavity Surface-Emitting Lasers with a 19.1nm tuning range," *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 70, pp. 547-9, 1997.

Sung, Y.-K., Huh, Y.-J., Kim, S.-y. et al., "Analysis of laser CVD SiN-Si system TFD characteristics by DLTS," presented at 1994 Proceedings. 44th Electronic Components and Technology Conference, Washington, DC, USA, 1994.

Sung, Y.-K., Huh, Y.-J., Kim, S.-y. et al., "The passivation of GaAs by laser CVD," presented at 1994 Proceedings. 44th Electronic Components and Technology Conference, Washington, DC, USA, 1994.

Suzuki, S., Hibino, Y. and Oda, K., "High-Density Integrated Planar Lightwave Circuits Using SiO₂-GEO₂

Wave-guides with a High Refractive-Index Difference," Journal of Lightwave Technology, vol. 12, pp. 790-6, 1994.

Suzuki, Y., Nagaoka, Y. and al., e., "Direct Monitoring System of Optical Thin Film Thickness and Refractive Index Deposited on Fiber End-face," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Swanson, G. J., "Binary optics technology: the theory and design of multi-level diffraction optical elements," MIT, Boston Technical Report #854, 14 Aug 1989 1989. Swenson, J. S., Abraham, M. and Fields, R. A., "Fabrication of f/0.7 GaP Microlens Arrays by Accelerated Mass-Transport Smoothing in Sealed Ampoules," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, California, 1994.

Tabib-Azar, M., Integrated optics, microstructures, and sensors. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston, 1995.

Tabib-Azar, M. and Beheim, G., "Modern trends in microstructures and integrated optics for communication, sensing, and actuation," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1307-18, 1997.

Tabib-Azar, M. and Behelm, G., "Modern trends in microstructures and integrated optics for communication, sensing, and actuation," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 35, pp. 1307-18, 1997.

Tabib-Azar, M. and Garcia-Valenzuela, A., "Sensing means and sensor shells: a new method of comparative study of piezoelectric, piezoresistive, electrostatic, magnetic, and optical sensors," *Sensors and Actuators A (Physical)*, vol. A48, pp. 87-100, 1995.

Takagi, T. and Nakajima, N., "Photoforming applied to fine matchining," presented at Proceedings. IEEE. Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA, 1993.

Takahashi, K., Nakajima, S. and Takeuchi, S., "Full color LED display panel fabricated on a silicon microreflector," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Talghader, J. J., Tu, J. K. and Smith, J. S., "Integration of Fluidically Self - Assembled Optoelectronic Devices Using a Silicon - Based Process," *IEEE Photonic Technology Letters*, vol. 7, pp. 1321-3, 1995.

Tanaka, A., Matsumoto, S., Tsukamoto, N. et al., "Infrared focal plane array incorporating silicon IC process compatible bolometer," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 43, pp. 1844-50, 1996.

Tanaka, Y., Fukuzawa, K. and al., e., "Fabrication of Micro-Tip on a Probe for Scanning-{robe Microscopy," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Tansel, I., Weijing, L., Carballo, M. et al., "High-speed micro gear inspection by evaluating laser beam reflections," presented at Intelligent Engineering Systems Through Artifical Neural, St. Louis, MO, USA, 1994.

Tatterson, K. G., "New Photoresist Shrinks Feature," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 40.

Tatterson, K. G., "Researchers Predict Multicolor LED World," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 36.

Tayebati, P., Wang, P. D., Vakhshoori, D. et al., "Widely Tunable Fabry-Perot Filter Using Ga(Al)As/AlOx

Deformable Mirrors," CoreTek, Inc., and Ohio State University, Burlington, VT and Columbus, OH 21 June 1997 1997.

Tessler, N., Denton, G. J. and Friend, R. H., "Lasing characteristics of PPV microcavities," Synthetic Metals, vol. 84, pp. 475-6, 1997.

Tew, C., Hornbeck, L., Lin, J. et al., "Electronic control of a digital micromirror device for projection displays," presented at 1994 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference. Digest of Technical Papers, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1994. Thomas, J. G. and Ning, X., "Achromatic minilens array development," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2383, pp. 154-66, 1995.

Thompson, R. B. and Walt, D. R., "Emerging Strategies for Molecular Biosensors," Naval Research Reviews, vol. Three 1994, pp. 19-29, 1994.

Thonissen, M., Berger, M. G., Kruger, M. et al., "Microoptical applications of porous silicon superlattices," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Thorton, K. E. B., Uttamchandani, D. and Culshaw, B., "A sensitive optically excited resonator pressure sensor," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A24, pp. 15-9, 1990.

Tiberio, R. C., Chapman, P. F., Drumheller, J. P. et al., "Laterally-Coupled Distributed Feedback Laser Fabricated with Electron Beam Lithography and Chemically Assisted Ion Beam Etching," *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 27, pp. 67-70, 1995.

Tien, N., Solgaard, O., Kiang, M.-H. et al., "Surface-micromachined mirrors for laser-beam positioning," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 52, pp. 76-80, 1996.

Tien, N. C., Daneman, M., Solgaard, O. et al., "Impact-actuated linear microvibromotor for micro-optical systems on silicon," presented at Proceedings of 1994 IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1994.

Tien, N. C., Jeong, S. and al., e., "Surface adhesion reduction in silicon microstructures using femtosecond laser pulses," *Appl. Phys. Lett*, vol. 68, pp. 197-9, 1996.

Tien, N. C., Kiang, M.-H., Daneman, M. J. et al., "Actuation of polysilicon surface-micromachined mirrors," *Proceedings of theSPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 53-9, 1996.

Tohyama, O., Kohashi, M., Fukui, M. et al., "A Fiber-Optic Pressure Microsensor for Biomedical Applications," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Tohyama, O., Maeda, S. and Itoh, H., "A fiber-optic tactile microsenor for detection of tip of a fiberscope," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Tomiyoshi, T., Minami, K. and al, e., "Distributed Optical Bending Sensor with Bragg Gratings in Optical Waveguide," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Toshiyoshi, H. and Fujita, H., "An electrostatically operated torsion mirror for optical switching device," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Toshiyoshi, H. and Fujita, H., "A Piezoelectrically Operated Optical Chopper by Quartz Micromachining," Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems, vol. 4, pp. 3-9, 1995.

Toshiyoshi, H. and Fujita, H., "Electrostatic Micro Torsion Mirrors for an Optical Switch Matrix," Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems, vol. 5, pp. 231-7, 1996.

Toshiyoshi, H. and Fujita, H., "Electrostatic Micro Torsion Mirrors for an Optical Switch Matrix," Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems, vol. 5, pp. 231-7, 1996.

Toshiyoshi, H. and Fujita, H., "Optical Crossconnection by Silicon Micromachined Torsion Mirrors," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Toshiyoshi, H., Fujita, H. and al., e., "Piezoelectrically Operated Actuators by Quartz Micromachining for Optical Application," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems Workshop, Fort Lauderdale, Florida, 1993.

Toshiyoshi, H., Fujita, H., Kawai, T. et al., "Piezoelectrically operated actuators by quartz micromachining for," presented at Proceedings of Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Fort Lauderdale, FL, USA, 1993.

Toshiyoshi, H., Fujita, H. and Ueda, T., "A Self-Excited Chopper made by Quartz Micromachining and its Application to an Optical Sensor," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Totani, H., Goto, H., Ikeda, M. et al., "Miniature 3D optical scanning sensor for pipe-inspection robot," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2593, pp. 21-9, 1995.

Totani, H., Goto, H., Ikeda, M. et al., "Miniature Optical Scanning Range Sensor Utilizing a Silicon Micromachined Scanner," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Tran, A. T. T. D., Lee, J. J., Zhang, K. et al., "Ultra Sensitive Displacement Detection of Micromechanical Structures," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Tran, A. T. T. D., Lee, J. J., Zhang, K. et al., "Ultrafine motion detection of micromechanical structures using optical moire patterns," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 1058-60, 1996.

Trimmer, W., "Grand in purpose insignificant in size," presented at The Tenth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Nagoya, Japan, 1997.

Troy, C. T., "Adjustable Micromirrors aid laser Fiber Coupling," in Photonics Spectra, 1995, pp. 26-7.

Trutschel, U., Ouellette, F., Delisle, V. et al., "Polarization splitter based on antiresonant reflecting optical waveguides," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 13, pp. 239-43, 1995.

Tsap, B., Pister, K. S. and Fetterman, H. R., "Fabrication of optomechanical structures suitable for microwave phase conjugation," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Tu, J. K., Talghader, J. J., Hadley, M. A. et al., "Fluidic self-assembly of InGaAs vertical cavity surface emitting lasers onto silicon," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 1448-9, 1995.

Tuma, M. L. and Beheim, G., "Calculated coupling efficiency between an elliptical -core optical fiber and a silicon oxynitride rib waveguide," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 199-210, 1995.

Tuteleers, P., Vynek, P., Ottevaere, H. et al., "Deep Proton Lithographic CAD_CAD for the fabrication of Monolithic Micro-optical Elements," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Uenishi, Y., "Coupled-Cavity Laser Diode with Micromachined External Mirror," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

Uenishi, Y., Hashimoto, E. and al., e., "Micromechanical Optical Gate Switch Fabricated by NI Surface Micromachining," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Uenishi, Y., Tanaka, H. and Ukita, H., "AlGaAs/GaAs micromaching for monolithic integration of optical and mechanical components," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Uenishi, Y., Tanaka, H. and Ukita, H., "Characterization of AlGaAs Microstructure Fabricated by Al-GaAs/GaAs Micromachining," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 41, pp. 1778-83, 1994.

Uenishi, Y., Tanaka, H. and Ukita, H., "AlGaAs/GaAs micromachining for monolithic integration of micromechanical structures with laser diodes," *IEICE Transactions on Electronics*, vol. E78-C, pp. 139-45, 1995.

Uenishi, Y. and Tsugai, M., "Micro-Opto-Mechanical Devices Fabricated by Anisotropic Etching of (110) Silicon," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Robotic Systems, Oiso, Japan, 1994.

Uenishi, Y., Tsugai, M. and Mehregany, M., "Hybrid-integrated laser-diode micro-external mirror fabricated by (100) silicon micromachining," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 965-6, 1995.

Ukita, H., Akuto, K. and Higurashi, E., "Essential technologies for mechaphotonics," NTT R & D, vol. 42, - pp. 1095-104, 1993.

Ukita, H., Uenishi, Y. and Katagiri, Y., "Applications of an extremely short strong-feedback," Applied Optics, vol. 33, pp. 5557-63, 1994.

Ukita, H., Uenishi, Y. and Tanaka, H., "A photomicrodynamic system with a mechanical resonator monolithically integrated with laser diodes on gallium arsenide," *Science*, vol. 260, pp. 786-9, 1993.

Ukita, H., Uenishi, Y. and Tanaka, H., "A photomicrodynamic system with a mechanical resonator monolithically integrated with laser diodes on gallium arsenide," *Science*, vol. 260, pp. 786-9, 1993.

Ukita, H., Uenishi, Y., Tanaka, H. et al., "Some charcteristics of a micro-mechanical resonator integrated with laser diodes by AlGaAs/GaAs micromachining," *Journal of the Japan Society of Precision Engineering*, vol. 59, pp. 1560-5, 1993.

Umeda, A., Ueda, K. and Usuda, T., "Measurement of dynamic mechanical properties in microstructures by impact," presented at Proceedings of the International Symposium on Microsystems, Intelligent Materials and Robots. Seventh International Symposium, Sendai, Japan, 1995.

Underwood, I., Burns, D. C., Rankin, I. D. et al., "Fabrication issues for silicon backplane active matrix miniature liquid crystal display," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2641, pp. 105-16, 1995.

Underwood, I., Stevenson, J. T. M., Calton, D. W. et al., "Array of high quality surface mircomirrors by chemical mechanical polishing of dielectric and metal," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Unewisse, M. H., Craig, B. I., Watson, R. J. et al., "The growth and properties of semiconductor bolometers for infrared detection," presented at Growth and Characterization of Materials for Infrared Detectors II, San Diego, CA, USA, 1995.

Uttamchandani, D., Liang, D. and Culshaw, B., "A micromachined silicon accelerometer with fibre optic interrogation," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Uttamchandani, D., Mazzolini, A. M. and Chalmers, J. D., "A planar fibre optic strain sensor using micromechanical resonators fabricated from (110) silicon wafers," presented at IEE Colloquium on 'Sensing Via Strain', London, UK, 1993.

Vadekar, A., Nathan, A. and Huang, W. P., "Analysis and design of an integrated silicon ARROW Mach-Zehnder micromechanical interferometer," *Journal of Lightwave Technology*, vol. 12, pp. 157-62, 1994.

Vail, E. C., Li, G. S., Yuen, W. et al., "High Performance Micromechanical Tunable Vertical Cavity Surface Emitting Lasers," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 32, pp. 1888-9, 1996.

Vail, E. C., Wu, M. S. and Chamg-Hasnain, C. J., "Widely tunable micromachined detectors with wavelength tracking," presented at LEOs '95 IEEE Lasers and Elctro-Optics Society 1995 Annual Meeting. 8th Annual Meeting, San Francisco, CA, USA, 1995.

Vail, E. C., Wu, M. S., Li, G. S. et al., "GaAs micromachined widely tunable Fabry-Perot filters," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 228-9, 1995.

Valette, S., "Micro-optics, a key technology in the race to microsystems," Journal of Micromachines and Microengineering, vol. 5, pp. 74-6, 1995.

Valette, S., "Microlasers: Key components for optical microsystems," presented at Micro-Optical Technologies for Measurement, Sensors, and Microsystems, Besancon, France, 1996.

VanKessel, P. F., Hornbeck, L. J. and Meier, R. E., "A MEMS-Based Projection Display," Proceedings of the IEEE, vol. 86, pp. 1687-704, 1998.

Vannikov, A. and Karasev, A., "New photochromic materials for visible range," presented at MSmart Structures and Materials 1996. Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Vannikov, A., Mal'tsev, E., Brusentseva, M. et al., "Polymer electroluminescent material for visible range," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Varadan, V. K. and Varadan, V. V., "Three Dimensional Polymeric and Ceramic MEMS and their Applications," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Varadan, V. K. and Varadan, V. V., "Three dimensional polymeric and ceramic MEMS and their applications," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Varadan, V. K., Varadan, V. V., Bao, X. Q. et al., "MEMS for measuring deflection acceleration, and deicing of a helicopter," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Vdovin, G., "Development and applications of novel optoelectromechanical systems micro-machined in silicon," TU Delft, Delft, The Netherlands, Final 21063, March 1997 1997.

Vdovin, G., "Quick focusing of imaging optics using micromachined adaptive mirrors," Optics Communications, vol. 140, pp. 187-90, 1997.

Vdovin, G., "Reconstruction of an object shape form the near-field intensity of a reflected paraxial beam," *Applied Optics*, vol. 36, pp. 5508-13, 1997.

Vdovin, G. and Middelhoek, S., "Thin-film free-space optical components micromachined in silicon," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Application, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Vdovin, G. and Middelhoek, S., "Technology and applications of micromachined silicon adaptive mirrors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1382-90, 1997.

Vdovin, G., Middelhoek, S., Sarro, L. et al., "Deformable Mirror Display with Continuous Reflecting Surface Micromachined in Silicon," presented at Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 1995.

Vdovin, G., Middelhoek, S. and Sarro, P. M., "Technology and applications of micromachined silicon adaptive mirrors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1382-90, 1997.

Vdovin, G. and Sarro, L., "Flexible reflecting membranes micromachined in silicon," Semiconductor Science and Technology, vol. 9, pp. 1570-2, 1994.

Vdovin, G., Sarro, P. M. and Middelhoek, S., "Technology and applications of micromachined membrane deformable mirrors," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Veiko, V. P., Chuiko, V. A., Fomichev, P. A. et al., "Laser technologies for miniature optical elements: approaches and solutions," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 114-27, 1993.

Veiko, V. P., Chuiko, V. A., Kromin, A. K. et al., "Laser-mechanical methods of optical fiber treatment for number of micro-optical components fabrication," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 224-33, 1995.

Veiko, V. P., Kromin, A. K. and Yakovlev, E. B., "Laser fabrication of MOC based on soft laser heating of glass and glass-like materials," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 159-67, 1993.

Veiko, V. P., Shakola, A. T., Jakovlev, E. B. et al., "Aspherization of cylindrical lenses by laser irradiation," presented at Miniaturized Systems with Micro-Optics and Micromechanics, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Vende, E., Bremand, F. and Lallemand, J. P., "Comparison between a tactile sensing method and a digital vision method for micromechanical assemblies," *Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2063, pp. 190-201, 1993.

Vere, T., "Optical materials for wavelength conversion and photo-refraction," *Journal of Defence Science*, vol. 1, pp. 328-36, 1996.

Verpoorte, E., Manz, A., Ludi, H. et al., "A silicon flow cell for optical detection in miniaturized total chemical analysis systems," Sensors and Actuators B [Chemical], vol. B6, pp. 66-70, 1992.

Vig, J. R., Filler, R. L. and Kim, Y., "Microresonator array for infrared imaging and chemical sensing," presented at 17th Piezoelectric Devices Conference and Exhibition, Kansas City, MO, USA, 1995.

Viktorovitch, P., Leclercq, J.-L., Letartre, X. et al., "Tunable microavity based on III-V semiconductor Micro-Opto-Electro-Mechanical Structures (MOEMS) with strong optical confinement," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Voges, E., "Integrated optics on glass and silicon for sensor applications," *Technisches Messen tm*, vol. 58, pp. 140-5, 1991.

Vogus, E. and Hoffmann, M., "Optical Waveguides on Silicon Combined with Micromechanical Structures," presented at IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings, Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone Resort, Colorado, 1996.

vonWoedtke T, Abel P, Kruger J et al., "Subpicosecond-pulse laser microstructuring for enhanced reproducibility of biosensors," *SENSORS AND ACTUATORS B-CHEMICAL*, vol. B42, pp. 151-6, 1997.

Vuilleumier, R. and Kraiczek, K., "Variable Entrance Slit System for Precision Spectrophotometers," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995 (Cat. No.95CH35754), Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Wagner, B., Reimer, K., Maciossek, A. et al., "Infrared Micromirror Array with Large Pixel Size and Large Deflection Angle," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Walker, D. and Kuzyk, M., "Smart mesoscopic photomechanical positioner/actuator, sensor, and all optical logic unit," presented at Smart Structures and Materials 1996, Smart Electronics and MEMS, San Diego, California, 1996.

Walker, J. A., Goosen, K. W. and Arney, S. C., "Fabrication of a Mechanical Antireflection Switch for Fiber-to-the-Home Systems," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 45-50, 1996.

Walker, J. A., Goossen, K. W. and Arney, S. C., "Mechanical Anti-Reflection Switch (MARS) Device for Fiber-in-the-Loop Applications," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Walker, J. A., Goossen, K. W., Arney, S. C. et al., "A silicon optical modulator with 5 MHz operation for fiber-in-the-loop applications," presented at 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX., Stockholm, Sweden, 1995.

Walker, S. J., "Optics & MEMS: An Overview of Current Technology," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Walker, S. J. and Nagel, D. J., "Optical Design of Micro-Optical-Electro-Mechanical Systems," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meeting, 1998.

Walker, S. J. and Nagel, D. J., "Optics and MEMS," Naval Research Laboratory, Washington DC. NRL MR7975, December 31, 1998 1998.

Walko, J., "BT Improves Laser-Fiber Link," in Photonics, 1995, pp. 26 & 8.

Wallenberger, F. T., "Strong, small diameter, boron fibers by LCVD," *Materials Letters*, vol. 14, pp. 198-202, 1992.

Wallenberger, F. T., "Inorganic Fibers and Microfabricated Parts by Laser Assisted Chemical Vapor Deposition (LCVD): A New Rapid Prototyping of Fibers," *Journal of Materials Processing & Manufacturing Science*, vol. 3, pp. 195-213, 1994.

Wallenberger, F. T., "Rapid Prototyping Directly from the Vapor Phase," Science, vol. 267, pp. 1274-5, 1995.

Wallenberger, F. T. and Nordine, P. C., "Strong, Pure, and Uniform Carbon Fibers Obtained Directly from the Vapor Phase," *Science*, vol. 260, pp. 66-8, 1993.

Walsh, D. and Culshaw, B., "Optically activated silicon microresonator transducers: an assessment of material properties," *Sensors and Actuators A [Physical]*, vol. A27, pp. 711-16, 1990.

Walsh, S. and Narang, D. S., "Commercializing MEMS - too fast or too slow?," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Walz, J. Y., "Laser Techniques Really Clean Up," in Photonics Spectra, 1997, pp. 116-21.

Wang, M. R. and Xu, G., "Waveguide Electrooptic Grating Coupler Modulators Operable Under Both Single-Mode and Multimode Conditions," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Wang, P. K. C. and Hadaegh, F. Y., "Computation of Static Shapes and Voltages for Micromachined Deformable Mirrors with Nonlinear Electrostatic Actuators," *Journal of Microelectromechanical Systems*, vol. 5, pp. 205-20, 1996.

Wang, Y., Chudgar, M. H., Jackson, H. W. et al., "Characterization of Si3N4/SiO2 optical channel waveguides by photon scanning tunneling microscopy," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Warren, M. E., Blum, O., Sullivan, C. T. et al., "The Integration of Surface Micromachined Devices with Optoelectronics: Technology and Applications," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Warrington, R. O., "An overview of the miniaturization technologies," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), Austin, TX, USA, 1995.

Wassick, T. A., "Open Repair Technologies fo MCM-D," IEEE Transactions on Components, Packaging, and Manufacturing Technology - Part B, vol. 18, pp. 154-62, 1995.

Watabe, A., Shimada, J., Sawada, R. et al., "Mechaphotonics device technology," NTT R & D, vol. 42, pp. 1115-24, 1993.

Waters, R., Patterson, J. and Van Zeghbroeck, B., "MIcro-Mechanical Optoelectronic Switch and Amplifier (MIMOSA)," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Watson, E. A. and Miller, A. R., "Analysis of optical beam steering using phased micromirror arrays," presented at Miniaturized Systems with Micro-Optics and Micromechanics, San Jose, CA, USA, 1996.

Watts, R., Robinson, A. L. and Soref, R. A., "Electromechanical optical switching and modulation in micromachined silicon-on-insulator waveguides," presented at 1991 IEEE International SOI Conference Proceedings, Vail Valley, CO, USA, 1991. Wei, X., Jeglinski, S. A. and Vardeny, Z. V., "Photoresponse and electroresponse studies of polymer lightemitting diodes," *Synthetic Metals*, vol. 85, pp. 1215-18, 1997.

Weisener, T., Vogele, G. and Holzapfel, C., "Assembly and interconnection for hybrid microsystem circuits," *Elektronik*, vol. 42, pp. 30-4, 51, 1993.

Westberg, H., Boman, M. and al., e., "Truly Three Dimensional Structures Microfabricated by Laser Chemical Processing,", 1991.

White, A. E., Gates, J. E., Bruce, A. J. et al., "Integrated Optics for WDM," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Wilbur, J. L., Jackman, R. J., Whitesides, G. M. et al., "Elastomeric Optics," Chem. Mater., vol. 8, pp. 1380-85, 1996.

Wilkinson, S. T., Kim, Y. M., Jokerst, N. M. et al., "Integration of thin film optoelectronic devices onto micromachined movable platforms," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 1115-18, 1994.

Wilkinson, S. T., Kim, Y. W., Jokerst, N. M. et al., "Integration of thin film photonic devices onto micromachined movable platforms," presented at LEOS '93 Conference Proceedings. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1993 Annual Meeting, San Jose, CA, USA, 1993.

Willing, B., Kohli, M., Muralt, P. et al., "Gas Spectrometry Based on Pyroelectric Thin Film Arrays Integrated on Silicon," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Wilson, M. L., Burns, D. W. and Zook, J. D., "An optical network of silicon micromachined sensors," Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 2687, pp. 78-88, 1996.

Winick, D. A., Teague, W. M. and Franzon, P. D., "A micro-machined approach to optical interconnect," presented at 1995 Proceedings. 45th Electronic Components and Technology Conference (Cat. No.95CH3582-0), Las Vegas, NV, USA, 1995.

Wiszniewski, W. R., Collins, R. E. and Pailthorpe, B. A., "Mechanical light modulator fabricated on a silicon chip using SIMOX technology," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A43, pp. 170-4, 1994.

Wittig, M., "Optical space communication: How to realize the second generation of small optical terminals," Space Communications, vol. 12, pp. 55-89, 1994.

Wolfelschneider, H., Philip, J. and Kist, R., "Fiber-optic sensing with micromechanical resonant metallic glass structure," presented at Optical Fiber Sensors. Proceedings of the 6th International Conference. OFS '89, Berlin, West Germany, 1989.

Wolffenbuttel, R. F. and de Graaf, G., "Noise performance and chopper frequency in integrated micromachined chopper-detectors in silicon," presented at 1994 Conference on Precision Electromagnetic Measurements Digest, Boulder, CO, USA, 1995.

Wolffenbuttel, R. F. and de Graaf, G., "Noise performance and chopper frequency in integrated micromachined chopper-detectors in silicon," *IEEE Transactions on Instrumentation and Measurement*, vol. 44, pp. 451-3, 1995.

Wolthuis, R., Mitchell, G. L., Saaski, E. et al., "Development of Medical Pressure and Temperature Sensors Employing Optical Spectrum Modulation," *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering*, vol. 38, pp. 974--80, 1991. Wong, C. C., Chu, D., Liu, S. L. T., M.R. et al., "Rapid prototyping of a micro pump with laser micromachining," presented at Micromachined Devices and Components, Austin, TX, USA;, 1995.

Wood, J. E., Jacobsen, S. C. and Grace, K. W., "SCOFSS: a small cantilevered optical fiber servo system," presented at Proceedings of the IEEE Micro Robots and Teleoperators Workshop. An Investigation of Micromechanical Structures, Actuators and Sensors (Cat. No.87TH0204-8), Hyannis, MA, USA, 1987.

Wood, R. A., Cole, B. E., Han, C. J. et al., "High-Performance Uncooled Microbolometer Focal Planes," presented at IRIS Detector, 1993.

Wood, R. A., Han, C. J. and Kruse, P. W., "Integrated uncooled infrared detector imaging arrays," presented at Technical Digest. IEEE Solid-State Sensor and Actuator workshop, Hilton Head Island, SC, USA, 1992.

Wood, R. L., Dhuler, V. R., Haake, J. M. et al., "Microsytems for Three Axis Fiber Alignment," presented at IEEE/LEOS Summer Topical Meetings, Monterey, CA, 1998.

Wu, J. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Novel Integrated Optical Structures for Sensing Applicatons," presented at Integrated Optics for Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Wu, M., "Micromachining for Optical and Optoelectronic Systems," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 85, pp. 1833-5, 1997.

Wu, M., Lin, L., Lee, S. et al., "Micromachined free-space integrated micro-optics," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 50, pp. 127-34, 1995.

Wu, M. C., Lin, L. Y. and Lee, S. S., "Micromachined Free-Space Integrated Optics," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Wu, M.-J. J. and Tabib-Azar, M., "Theoretical analysis of deformed optical waveguides used in pressure and displacement sensors," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 35, pp. 870-81, 1996.

Wu, M. S., Vail, E. C. and al., e., "Widely and Continuously Tunable Micromachined Resonant Cavity Detector with Wavelength Tracking," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 98-100, 1996.

Wu, M. S., Vail, E. C., Li, G. S. et al., "Speed and polarization characteristics of widely tunable micromachined GaAs Fabry-Perot filters," presented at CLEO '95. Summaries of Papers Presented at the COnference on Lasers and Electro-Optics, Baltimore, MA, USA, 1995.

Wu, S. and Frankena, H. J., "Integrated optical sensors using micromechanical bridges and cantilevers," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1992.

Wuthrich, C. R., Muller, C. A. P., Fox, G. R. et al., "High modulation efficiency using optical fiber coated with ZnO piezoelectric actuator," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Xia, Y. and Whitesides, G. M., "Soft Lithography," in Annual Review of materials, vol. 28, 1998, pp. 153-84.

Xiao, Z., Engstrom, O. and Vidovic, N., "Diaphragm deflection of silicon interferometer structures used as pressure sensors," Sensors and Actuators A (Physical), vol. A58, pp. 99-107, 1997.

Xu, F., Ford, J. E. and Fainman, Y., "Polarization selective computer generated holograms and applications," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 190-201, 1993.

Xu, G., Wang, M. R. and Lin, F., "Integrated optical Mach-Zehnder modulation array for optical board-toboard interconnections," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1992, pp. 341-50, 1993.

Yamada, K. and Kuriyama, T., "A novel asymmetric silicon micro-mirror for optical beam scanning display," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Yamagata, Y., Higuchi, T. and Takashima, Y., "Fabrication of micromechanical and optical components by ultra-precision cutting," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Yamagata, Y., Mihara, S., Nishioki, N. et al., "A new fabrication method for microactuators with piezoelectric thin film using precision cutting technique," presented at Proceedings. IEEE, The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems (Cat. No.96CH35856), San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Yamaguchi, K., Nakamoto, T. and Abraha, A. P., "Consideration on the accuracy of fabricating microstructures using UV laser induced polymerization," presented at 1994 5th International Symposium on Micro Machine and Human Science Proceedings, Nagoya, Japan, 1994.

Yamamota, Y. and Slusher, R. E., "Optical Processes In Microcavities," in Physics Today, 1993, pp. 66-73.

Yamamoto, E., Hashimoto, S., Ito, M. et al., "Optical Tactile Sensor using Surface Emitting Laser," presented at IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1995.

Yamashita, K., Murata, A. and Okuyama, M., "Golay-Cell Type of Miniaturized Infrared Sensor Using Si-Diaphragm," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Yang, L., Chang, K. W., Trott, G. et al., "Micro-size ball lenses for micro-optics: Theory and experiment," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2687, pp. 110-22, 1996.

Yao, Z., Tang, S. W., MacDonald, N. C. et al., "Micro mirrors with single crystal silicon support structures," presented at SPIE, Microelectronic Structures and MEMS for Optical Processing II, Austin, TX, 1996.

Yao, Z. J. and MacDonald, N. C., "Single crystal silicon supported thin film micromirrors for optical application," *Optical Engineering*, vol. 36, pp. 1408-13, 1997.

Yasseen, A., Smith, S., Mehregany, M. et al., "Diffraction Grating Scanners using Polysilicon Micromotors," presented at Proceedings. IEEE Micro Electro Mechanical Systems 1995 (Cat. No.95CH35754), Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1995.

Yasseen, A. A., Mitchell, J., Streit, T. et al., "A Rotary Electrostatic Micromotor 1x8 Optical Switch," presented at The Eleventh Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Heidelberg, Germany, 1998.

Yassen, A. A., Mitchell, J. N., Smith, D. A. et al., "High-aspect ration rotary polygon micromotor scanners," presented at Solid-State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, Hilton Head, SC, 1998.

Yeh, H. J. J. and Smith, J. S., "Fluidic self-assembly for the integration of GaAs light-emitting diodes on Si substrates," *IEEE Photonics Technology Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 706-8, 1994.

Yogi, O., Ishikawa, M. and al., e., "Development of a droplet generator for single-molecule fluorescence imaging," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Yokoyama, S., Nagata, A. T., Kuroda, Y. et al., "Optical Waveguides on silicon chips," Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology A, vol. 13, pp. 629-35, 1995.

Yoshida, J., "Role of Opto-Electronic Integrated Components in Subscriber ONUs," presented at International Conference on Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Nara, Japan, 1997.

Young, A., M., Xu, C., Huang, W. et al., "Design and analysis of an ARROW-waveguide-based silicon pressure transducer," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures, Boston, MA, 1993.

Younse, J. M., "Projection display systems based on the digital micromirror device (DMD)," presented at Proc. SPIE - Int. Soc. Opt. Eng. (USA), Austin, TX, USA, 1995.

Yuasa, H., Ohya, S., Karasawa, S. et al., "Single Crystal Silicon Micromachined Pulsed Infrared Light Source," presented at 1997 International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1997.

Zankowsky, D., "Optical-design software satisfies niche applications," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 139-47.

Zappe, H. P. and Hofstetter, D., "A monolithic optical displacement measurement microsystem," presented at Proceedings. IEEE, The Ninth Annual International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems. An Investigation of Micro Structures, Sensors, Actuators, Machines and Systems (Cat. No.96CH35856), San Diego, CA, USA, 1996.

Zappe, H. P., Hofstetter, D. and B.Maisenholder, "Monolithic Optical Interferometers for MEMS Applications," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Zarnowski, J. and Pace, M., "Imaging options expand with CMOS technology," in Laser Focus World, 1997, pp. 125-30.

Zarowin, C. b., "PACE, A dry etch, ultra-high speed, precision machining and polishing process for micro/macroscopic features w/o subsurface damage," presented at Digest IEEE/LEOS 1996 Summer Topical Meetings. Optical MEMS and Their Applications, Keystone, Colorado, 1996.

Zarschizky, H., Karstensen, H., Staudt, A. et al., "Clock distribution using a synthetic HOE with multiple fan-out at IR-wavelength," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1281, pp. 103-12, 1990.

Zavracky, P. M., McGruer, N., Warner, K. et al., "The MEMS program at Northeastern University," presented at Proceedings Sensors Expo. Boston, Boston, MA, USA, 1995.

Zavracky, P. M., McGruer, N., Warner, K. et al., "The MEMS program at Northeastern University," presented at Proceedings Sensors Expo Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA, 1995. Zhang, L. M., Uttamchandan, D. and Culshaw, B., "Transient excitation of silicon microresonator," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 25, pp. 149-50, 1989.

Zhang, L. M., Uttamchandani, D. and Culshaw, B., "Optical excitation of silicon microresonators using an analogue noise modulated source," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 1169, pp. 108-13, 1989.

Zhang, L. M., Uttamchandani, D. and Culshaw, B., "Stabilization of optically excited self-oscillation," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 25, pp. 1235-6, 1989.

Zhang, L. M., Uttamchandani, D. and Culshaw, B., "Excitation of silicon microresonators using short optical pulses," Sensors and Actuator A [Physical], vol. A21, pp. 391-3, 1990.

Zhang, Z. L., Porkolab, G. A., MacDonald, N. C. et al., "Submicron, movable gallium arsenide mechanical structures and actuators," presented at 5th International Workshop on Micro Electro Mechanical Systems, Travemunde, Germany, 1992.

Zhao, C. Z. and Li, G. Z., "Silicon on insulator Mach-Zehnder waveguide interferometers operating at 1.3 mm," *Appl. Phys. Lett*, vol. 67, pp. 2448-9, 1995.

Zhong, X., Sun, X., Wen, Z. et al., "Hybrid fiber-optical/silicon sensor for speech recognition," *Proceedings in the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2045, pp. 263-7, 1994.

Zhou, Z. and Drabik, T. J., "Coplanar refractive-diffractive doublets for optoelectronic integrated systems," *Applied Optics*, vol. 34, pp. 3048-54, 1995.

Zhu, J. and Meng, Z., "New idea of geodesic lens," presented at Integrated Optics and Microstructures II, San Diego, California, 1994.

Zhu, R., Wei, Y., Scholl, B. et al., "A new optical-fiber sensor for measuring surface pressure of Langmuir monolayers," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A50, pp. 13-6, 1995.

Zhu, R., Wei, Y., Scholl, B. et al., "A new optical-fiber sensor for measuring surface pressure of Langmuir monolayers," Sensors and Actuators A [Physical], vol. A50, pp. 13-6, 1995.

Zhu, Z. H., Miller, S. A., Christenson, G. et al., "New optical readout technique for ultra-high capacity information storage using microelectromechanical tips," presented at LEOS '94. Conference Proceedings. IEEE Lasers and Electro-Optics Society 1994 7th Annual Meeting, Boston, MA, USA, 1994.

Zincke, C., Gaitan, M., Zaghloul, M. E. et al., "Test structures for determining design rules for microelectromechanical-based sensors and actuators," presented at ICMTS '94. Proceedings of the 1994 International Conference on Microelectronic Test Structures, San Diego, CA, USA, 1994.

Zook, J. D., Burns, D. and Schoess, J., "Optically resonant microbeams," *Proceedings of the SPIE - The International Society for Optical Engineering*, vol. 2383, pp. 6-16, 1995.

Zook, J. D., Burns, D. W. and al., e., "Optically excited self-resonant microbeams," Sensors and Actuators A, vol. 52, pp. 92-8, 1996.

Zook, J. D., Burns, D. W., Herb, W. R. et al., "Optically Excited Self-resonant Strain Transducers," presented at The 8th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors and Actuators and Eurosensors IX, Stockholm, Sweden, 1995. Zook, J. D., Burns, D. W., Schoess, J. N. et al., "Optically resonant microbeams," presented at Micro-Optics/Micromechanics and Laser Scanning and Shaping, San Jose, CA, USA, 1995.

.

.